ISSN: 1302-0471

65/4

Gülhane Medical Journal

Gulhane Med J December 2023 Volume 65 Issue 4



www.gulhanemedj.org

Gülhane Tıp Dergisi

Executive Editor-in-Chief

Kemalettin AYDIN. M.D., Prof.

Rector of the University of Health Sciences Türkiye, İstanbul, Türkiye

Editor-in-Chief

M. Ali GÜLÇELİK, M.D., Prof.

Dean of Gülhane Faculty of Medicine, University of Health Sciences Türkiye, Ankara, Türkiye ORCID: orcid.org/0000-0002-8967-7303

Editors

Muhammet ÇINAR, M.D., Prof.

University of Health Sciences Türkiye, Gülhane Faculty of Medicine; Gülhane Training and Research Hospital, Department of Internal Medicine, Division of Rheumatology, Ankara, Türkiye ORCID ID: 0000-0002-6150-3539

Nesrin ÖCAL, M.D., Assoc. Prof.

University of Health Sciences Türkiye, Gülhane Faculty of Medicine, Department of Chest Diseases, Ankara, Türkiye ORCID ID: https://orcid.org/0000-0002-3789-7769

İlker TAŞÇI, M.D., Prof.

University of Health Sciences Türkiye, Gülhane Faculty of Medicine; Gülhane Training and Research Hospital, Department of Internal Medicine, Ankara, Türkiye ORCID ID: 0000-0002-0936-2476

Duygu TECER, M.D., Assoc. Prof.

University of Health Sciences Türkiye, Gülhane Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Rheumatology, Ankara, Türkiye ORCID ID: 0000-0002-8816-6181 Managing Editor İlker TAŞÇI, M.D., Prof.

English Editing

Provided by Galenos for accepted articles

Editorial Board

İsmail Yaşar AVCI, M.D., Prof. Hatice AYHAN, R.N., Prof. Tülay BAŞAK, R.N., Prof. Ahmet COŞAR, M.D., Prof. Mehmet Ayhan CÖNGÖLOĞLU, M.D., Prof. Yaprak DÖNMEZ ÇAKIL, Ph.D., Asst. Prof. Fatma İlknur ÇINAR, R.N., Prof. Cem HAYMANA, M.D., Assoc. Prof. Ali Mohamed Ali ISMAIL, M.D. Ömer KARADAŞ, M.D., Prof. Necdet KOCABIYIK, M.D., Prof. Hamit KÜÇÜK, M.D., Assoc. Prof. Ananya MADIYAL, M.D. Sinan ÖKSÜZ, M.D., Prof. Gökhan ÖZKAN, M.D., Assoc. Prof. Rahşan ILIKÇI SAĞKAN, M.D., Prof. Ayhan SAVAŞER, M.D., Prof. Taner ŞAHİN, M.D., Asst. Prof. Ayşe SAATÇİ YAŞAR, M.D., Prof. Dilek YILDIZ, R.N., Prof.

Gülhane Medical Journal is the official scientific publication of the Gülhane Faculty of Medicine, University of Health Sciences Türkiye.



Publisher Contact

Address: Molla Gürani Mah. Kaçamak Sk. No: 21/1 34093 İstanbul, Türkiye Phone: +90 (530) 177 30 97 / +90 (539) 307 32 03 E-mail: info@galenos.com.tr • yayin@galenos.com.tr Web: www.galenos.com.tr Publisher Certificate Number: 14521 Publication Date: December 2023 E-ISSN: 2146-8052 International scientific journal published quarterly.

Gülhane Tıp Dergisi

Gülhane Medical Journal (Gulhane Med J) is the official, scientific, peer-reviewed, international journal of Gülhane Faculty of Medicine, University of Health Sciences Türkiye. The journal accepts submissions on all aspects of general medicine. Featured article types include original articles, case reports, reviews, and letters to the editor. The history of the Gülhane Medical Journal dates back to 1871 and it was named with its current title in 1999.

Reasons to publish with this journal:

- Electronic archive available since 2002
- Covers the broad field of medicine
- Double-blind, peer-review policy
- Published in both print and online versions
- Online early appearance with a doi number
- No fee of any type for submission or publication

The journal is published quarterly in March, June, September and December.

Processing and publication are free of charge with Gülhane Medical Journal. No fees are requested from the authors at any point throughout the evaluation and publication process.

All manuscripts must be submitted via the online submission system which is available through the journal's web page.

For authors submitting to Gülhane Medical Journal, it is recommended that authors follow the Uniform Requirements for Manuscripts Submitted to Biomedical Journals formulated by the International Committee of Medical Journal Editors (ICMJE).

Abstracting and Indexing

Gülhane Medical Journal is indexed in Scopus, British Library, Ulakbim TR Index, CABI, Ebsco HOST, OCLC Worldcat, Embase, Türk Medline, Türkiye Atıf Dizini, J-Gate and Gale.

Copyright Statement

Gülhane Faculty of Medicine owns the royalty and national and international copyright of all content published in the journal.

About Us

Material Disclaimer

The author(s) is (are) responsible for the articles published in Gülhane Medical Journal The editor, editorial board and publisher do not accept any responsibility for the articles.

Open Access Policy

This journal provides immediate open access to its content on the principle that making research freely available to the public supports a greater global exchange of knowledge.

Open Access Policy is based on the rules of the Budapest Open Access Initiative (BOAI) http://www. budapestopenaccessinitiative.org/. By "open access" to peerreviewed research literature, we mean its free availability on the public internet, permitting any users to read, download, copy, distribute, print, search, or link to the full texts of these articles, crawl them for indexing, pass them as data to software, or use them for any other lawful purpose, without financial, legal, or technical barriers other than those inseparable from gaining access to the internet itself. The only constraint on reproduction and distribution, and the only role for copyright in this domain, should be to give authors control over the integrity of their work and the right to be properly acknowledged and cited.

This work is licensed under a Creative Commons Attribution-NonCommercialNoDerivatives 4.0 International License (https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by-ncnd/4.0/).

Publisher Corresponding Address

Galenos Yayınevi Tic. Ltd. Şti.

Address: Molla Gürani Mah. Kaçamak Sk. No: 21, 34093 Fındıkzade-İstanbul-Türkiye

Phone: +90 (530) 177 30 97 / +90 (539) 307 32 03

E-mail: info@galenos.com.tr

Gülhane Tıp Dergisi

Instructions to Authors

Gülhane Medical Journal (GMJ) is an international, multidisciplinary and peer reviewed journal for researchers and healthcare providers. It is published four times a year, and accepts submissions in English. It is the official journal of the Gülhane Faculty of Medicine, University of Health Sciences Türkiye.

GMJ follows the International Committee of Medical Journal Editors's (ICMJE) Recommendations for the Conduct, Reporting, Editing and Publication of Scholarly Work in Medical Journals. For authors submitting to GMJ, it is recommended that authors follow the Uniform Requirements for Manuscripts Submitted to Biomedical Journals formulated by the International Committee of Medical Journal Editors (ICMJE).

All submissions are evaluated through the online submission system via (<u>http://submit.gulhanemedj.org/login.php</u>). Following submission, all correspondence is sent by e-mail.

Accepted manuscripts are assigned a DOI number, and the content is freely available.

GMJ publishes in categories listed below;

- 1. Original article
- 2 Case report
- 3. Review article

declared in the cover letter.

4. Letter to the editor (and their responses)

Authors submitting their manuscripts should follow this guide for the authors. Editorial office may send the manuscript back in order to complete the standard requirements before proceeding for review.

Original articles should be designated either basic research or clinical research.

Review articles should include a summary and subheadings in the text to highlight the content of different sections. Authors are recommended to contact journal before submitting a review article in order to get a provision for review.

Case reports should present an actual patient case with a specific disease or condition.

Letters to the editor should be related to the articles published in the last four issues.

Below are the word limits applied by the GMJ, specific to manuscript types;

Type of article	Abstract	Word count*	Number of authors	Number of references	Table/figure	
Original article	250	2000 to 5000	Unlimited	40	5	
Review article	250	2000 to 4000	5	50	3	
Case report	100	500 to 1000	5	15	2	
Letter to the editor	-	250 to 500	3	5	-	
*Excludes abstract acknowl	*Excludes abstract acknowledgments conflict of interest statement references and tables: minimum and maximum word counts					

The authors must declare that their submitted article has neither been published in any journal, nor been simultaneously submitted to another journal. Presentations as an abstract at a scientific meeting is an exception but this should be

The Methods section should include a statement indicating that the research was approved by an independent local, regional or national review body (e.g., ethics committee, institutional review board). If the study includes human subjects, the author should declare openly that the work described has been carried out in accordance with The Code of Ethics of the World Medical Association (Declaration of Helsinki) for experiments involving humans (link- https://www.wma. net/policies-post/wma-international-code-of-medical-ethics/), and Uniform Requirements for manuscripts submitted to Biomedical journals (link- http://www.icmje.org/). The name of the institution and the code of approval (i.e., approval number) must be provided. Authors should include a statement in the manuscript about informed consent obtained from their participants. According to the most recent regulations by the Turkish Academic Network and Information Center (ULAKBIM), the authors (s) of a case report must include a statement in their manuscript that written, informed consent was obtained from the patient.

Gülhane Tıp Dergisi

Instructions to Authors

GMJ follows the ICMJE's clinical trial registration policy for the clinical trials. Therefore, registration of clinical trials in a public trials registry at or before the time of first patient enrollment is a basic requirement in this journal. The name of the public registry and the code of approval should be included in the manuscript.

Animal experiments should comply with the standards as detailed by the <u>EU Directive 2010/63/EU</u> for animal experiments. Different or local regulations may apply provided that this is written in the manuscript and EU Directive is not violated.

Preperation of the manuscript

The text should be in simple, single-column format. Using MS word processor, Times New Roman font and 11- or 12-point font size should be chosen. The text and references should be double-spaced.

Importantly, the title page must be uploaded separately, no page breaks should be used and all pages should be numbered (below, centered) consecutively.

Abbreviations should be defined when first used in the text.

Units must be expressed following the international system of units (SI).

Uploading the Manuscript Submission Form (MSF) (found in online submission system) is mandatory for all submissions. MSF must be filled in English (typewriting is encouraged), signed by the corresponding author and scanned clearly.

Authors should make sure that a good layout is helpful throughout the review and publication process.

Cover Letter

All submissions should include a cover letter and complete contact information for the corresponding author. The authors must declare in this letter that their submitted article has neither been published in any journal, nor been simultaneously submitted to another journal. Whether the authors have published or submitted any related papers from the same study should be stated. Authors may also use this letter for confidential contact with the editor.

Title Page

All manuscripts should start with the title page. It should include; the title of the manuscript, full names, highest academic degrees, and affiliations of all authors including updates, name and complete contact information for the corresponding author, and manuscript word count (not including title, abstract, acknowledgments, references, tables, and figure legends). The title page should also include the "Acknowledgments" section, "Conflict of interest" statement, and information about the previous publications(s) as an abstract with the inclusion of authors list in the presentation.

Abstract

It should be structured according to Aims, Methods, Results, Conclusions

Keywords

Up to six keywords should be included in the manuscript.

Main document

It should be divided into the following sections: Introduction; Methods; Results; Discussion.

A case report should be structured as follows; introduction, Presentation of Case, Discussion, Conclusion.

Acknowledgments (mandatory)

This section must include list of author contributions, credits, and other information. Author contributions must be listed in accordance with ICMJE authorship criteria. Funding must be described in detail including valid codes. Authors are responsible for the completeness of the information that should exist in the acknowledgement.

Gülhane Tıp Dergisi

Instructions to Authors

Conflict of Interest (mandatory)

Authors must disclose any conflict of interest related to their submission. This statement must include any financial, personal or other relationships within three years of beginning the submitted work. When there is no such relationship, the authors must type "The authors declared they do not have anything to disclose regarding conflict of interest with respect to this manuscript."

References

It is the authors' responsibility to maintain the accuracy and completeness of their references and for correct citation in the text.

References should be numbered and listed in the order they appear in the text. In the text, references should be identified using arabic numerals in parenthesis placed before the period.Up to six authors in a cited article all authors should be listed. When there are seven or more authors, the first three authors' names should be included followed by "et al.". The issue number must be included in journal references, and last page number must be typed in full.

Examples of reference style:

Galant SP, Komarow HD, Shin HW, Siddiqui S, Lipworth BJ. The case for impulse oscillometry in the management of asthma in children and adults. Ann Allergy Asthma Immunol. 2017;118:664-671.

Willeit K, Pechlaner R, Willeit P, et al. Association between vascular cell adhesion molecule 1 and atrial fibrillation. JAMA Cardiol. 2017;2:516-523.

Taichman DB, Sahni P, Pinborg A, et al. Data sharing statements for clinical trials: a requirement of the international committee of medical journal editors [published online June 6, 2017]. Ann Intern Med. doi: 10.7326/M17-1028.

World Health Organization. WHO Criteria for Diagnosis of Osteoporosis. Last Accessed Date: 15.06.2017. Available from: http://www.4bonehealth.org/education/world-health-organization-criteria-diagnosis-osteoporosis/

Venables WN, Ripley BD. Modern Applied Statistics With S. 4th ed. New York, NY: Springer Publishing Co; 2003

Purnell L. Transcultural Diversity and Health Care. In: Transcultural Health Care: A Culturally Competent Approach. 4th ed. Philadelphia: FA Davis Company; 2012:7.

Tables

Tables should be numbered in the order of their citation in the text. Each table should have a brief title. Footnotes should also be used where needed. Each table should be uploaded as a separate word file.

Figures

Figures should be numbered in the order of their citation in the text. Each figure should have a brief title. Footnotes should also be used where needed. Each figure should be uploaded as a separate JPEG or TIFF file and should not exceed 1 MB in size.

Table and figure Legends

Use of brief legends (captions) for tables and figures is recommended. These can include explanation of the table or figure, markers and expansion of abbreviations. The legends should be uploaded as separate, word files.

GMJ encourages authors to use reporting guidelines such as CONSORT for Randomized Controlled Trial, PRISMA for Systematic Reviews or Meta-analyses of controlled trials, STARD for Diagnostic accuracy studies, and STROBE for Observational epidemiology studies.

Fees

GMJ offers entirely free publication. No page charges, article processing charge, or other are applied. The journal does not accept donations.

© 2018 Gülhane Medical Journal. All Rights Reserved.

Gülhane Tıp Dergisi

Peer Review and Ethics

Peer Review Policy

Gülhane Medical Journal is an independent, non-biased periodical publication that adheres to the double-blind peerreview process.

The manuscript evaluation process and ethical principals in this publication conform to the Recommendations for the Conduct, Reporting, Editing, and Publication of Scholarly Work in Medical Journals (ICMJE Recommendations) (http://www.icmje.org) and The Committee on Publication Ethics (COPE) (https://publicationethics.org/).

Submitted manuscripts are first evaluated for their scientific value by the managing editor. After the initial evaluation, an editor is assigned by the Editor-in-Chief. Each manuscript is sent to at least two reviewers by the assigning editor. Following review and the decision of the assigning editor, the Editor-in-Chief makes a decision. The procedure is the same for the initial submission and the revised manuscript. The whole evaluation process is aimed to be completed within 12 weeks. Where necessary, manuscripts are also evaluated by the statistics editor.

The dates of submission and acceptance are displayed on the first page of the accepted manuscripts.

The Editor-in-Chief and editors have the right to reject or return manuscripts to be revised for format or scientific content before the reviewer selection.

All queries should be sent to the editorial office via e-mail the following address: editor@gulhanemedj.org.

Withdrawal Policy

Withdrawal of a manuscript will be permitted only for the most compelling and unavoidable reasons. For withdrawal requests, authors need to submit an "Article Withdrawal Form", signed by all authors. The form is available at (http://glns.co/vsw7j). The submission of this form is not sufficient to complete the withdrawal procedure. The editorial office notifies the authors about the decision of the Editor-in-Chief.

In case the review process exceeds six months following editor assignment, the authors have the right to place a withdrawal request without any reason.

Ethical Considerations

Authors

Gülhane Medical Journal is committed to providing high-quality articles and upholds the publication ethics to advance the intellectual agenda of science. We expect the authors to comply with the best practice in publication ethics.

For experimental and clinical studies, approval by the ethical committee and a statement on adherence of the study protocol to the international agreements (Helsinki Declaration revised 2013 (https://www.wma.net/policies-post/ wma-declaration-of-helsinki-ethical-principles-for-medical-research-involving-human-subjects/) are mandatory. In experimental animal studies, the authors should indicate that the procedures are in accordance with animal rights (Guide for the care and use of laboratory animals, www.nap.edu.catalog/5140.html) and they should obtain animal ethic committee approval.

The collected data cannot be shared with third-party persons, organizations or other affiliations. Patients' private data cannot be published.

The "Materials and Methods" should include sufficient information about the ethical approval along with its source and code. This section should also include the required statements that the study procedures conformed to the international standards of human and animal studies, and written, informed consent was obtained for each participant.

The declaration of the conflict of interest between the authors and institutions, and acknowledgement of any funding or financial or material support should appear at the end of the manuscript.

Editors and Reviewers

Editors and reviewers are required to report any potential conflict of interest with the submitting authors and their institutions.

Gülhane Tıp Dergisi

Peer Review and Ethics

Evidence of the following attempts is subject to sanctions in this journal:

Plagiarism: Republishing the data or intellectual material of someone else as one's own original work.

Fabrication: Publishing data and findings/results that do not exist.

Duplication (multiple publications): Publishing the same data or intellectual material more than once. Publication as an abstract presentation in a scientific meeting is outside this definition.

Salami publication/slicing: Publishing multiple articles by dividing the results of a single study preternaturally.

We use Crossref Similarity Check powered by "iThenticate" to screen all submissions for plagiarism before the review step and before the publication.

Author Contributions

In accordance with the ICMJE recommendations, contributions of all authors must be listed in the manuscript. Contributors who do not meet the criteria for authorship should not be listed as authors, but they should be acknowledged.

GÜLHANE MEDICAL JOURNAL Gülhane Tıp Dergisi

Gülhane Tıp Dergisi

Contents

ORIGINAL ARTICLES

- 145 Can pre-treatment inflammatory biomarker levels predict the response of tocilizumab therapy in COVID-19 patients? Mehmet Nur Kaya, Duygu Tecer, Muhammet Çınar, Fahrettin Bıçakcı, Emre Tekgöz, Seda Colak, Sedat Yılmaz; Ankara, Türkiye
- **152** Transitioning to oral feeding from other routes in the palliative care unit Hilal Zengin, Nimet Evin, Ceren Ersöz Ünlü, Sena Arıcı, Vedat Yıldırım, İlker Taşçı; Ankara, Türkiye
- 160 Dextrose concentration for prolotherapy: A study on human neuroblastoma cells Özlem Karasimav, Zehra Dilşad Çoban; Ankara, Türkiye
- **165** Association between plasma fluoride levels and pregnancy complications in women living in the rural and urban areas of Settat–Morocco Lalla Asmaa Katir Masnaoui, Fatine Hadrya, Abdellatif Rahim, Bouchra El Amiri, Boubker Nasser, Abdelkhalid Essamadi;

Lalla Asmaa Katir Masnaoui, Fatine Hadrya, Abdellatif Rahim, Bouchra El Amiri, Boubker Nasser, Abdelkhalid Essamadi Settat, Morocco

171 Local anesthetic administration for frequent episodic tension-type headache in the elderly Uğur Burak Şimşek, Mehmet Tunç; Ankara, Yozgat, Türkiye

CASE REPORTS

176 Colonic polyposis with underlying diffuse large B-cell lymphoma presenting with ileocolic intussusception

Bryan Zhi Yong Yeoh, David Eng Yeow Gan, Sentilnathan Subramaniam, Nornazirah Azizan, Firdaus Hayati; Kuala Lumpur, Sabah, Malaysia

179 T-cell acute lymphoblastic leukemia in an adolescent presenting with peripheral facial paralysis: A case report and literature review

Buse Yılmaz, Orhan Gürsel; Ankara, Türkiye

INDEX

2023 Referee Index 2023 Author Index 2023 Subject Index

Gülhane Tıp Dergisi

Message from the Editor-in-Chief

Message from the Editor-in-Chief,

Dear colleagues,

As we all know, 2023 is the 100th anniversary of the Republic of Türkiye. In this meaningful year, as GMJ, the official journal of Gülhane Faculty of Medicine, University of Health Sciences Türkiye, we are proud to continue our way by presenting studies that will shed light on science and the future.

We are publishing our 4th issue this December, as we do every year. In this issue, current and interesting information in different medical fields is shared with 5 original articles and 2 case reports. We believe that this content, which blends very interesting and current topics from different clinical departments, will be useful for a multidisciplinary perspective.

As we end 2023, we would like to take this opportunity to thank the readers, for their continued interest throughout the year, the authors who submitted their articles to the journal, to reviewers who provided objective guidance in the evaluation of the articles, and all our editors who ensured that GMJ continued its regular publication life, for their contributions.

As we enter 2024, I hope you all have a good year.

M. Ali Gülçelik, M.D., Prof. Editor-in-Chief **DOI:** 10.4274/gulhane.galenos.2023.04834 Gulhane Med J 2023;65:145-151



Can pre-treatment inflammatory biomarker levels predict the response of tocilizumab therapy in COVID-19 patients?

Mehmet Nur Kaya, Duygu Tecer, Muhammet Çınar, Fahrettin Bıçakcı, Emre Tekgöz, Seda Çolak, Sedat Yılmaz

University of Health Sciences Türkiye, Gülhane Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Rheumatology, Ankara, Türkiye

Date submitted: 17.11.2022

Date accepted: 14.04.2023

Online publication date: 15.12.2023

Corresponding Author:

Mehmet Nur Kaya, M.D., University of Health Sciences Türkiye, Gülhane Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Rheumatology, Ankara, Türkiye mehmetnurkaya@yahoo.com

ORCID: orcid.org/0000-0003-4368-3078

Keywords: COVID-19, tocilizumab,

prognostic nutritional index, C-reactive protein/albumin ratio, systemic immune-inflammatory index

ABSTRACT

Aims: The results of randomized clinical trials evaluating the effects of tocilizumab in patients with patients are inconsistent. We aimed to investigate the reliability of pre-treatment levels of prognostic nutritional index (PNI), C-reactive protein (CRP)/albumin ratio (CAR), systemic immune-inflammatory index (SII), interleukin-6 (IL-6), and lactate dehydrogenase (LDH) as treatment response biomarkers in hospitalized coronavirus disease-2019 (COVID-19) patients who were administered tocilizumab.

Methods: Adult patients hospitalized for COVID-19 confirmed by severe acute respiratory syndrome-coronavirus-2 polymerase chain reaction and administered tocilizumab because of rapid clinical worsening despite receiving standard care were retrospectively included. Patients who received steroids, anakinra, or IVIG before tocilizumab and had missing data were excluded. Treatment effectiveness was evaluated with the improvement in the clinical status on an eight-category ordinal scale at 28 days of tocilizumab administration.

Results: One hundred and thirty-three COVID-19 patients with a mean age of 62.64±13.66 years and consisting of 93 (69.9%) males were included. At 28 days of tocilizumab administration, 99 (74.4%) patients improved. Improved patients after tocilizumab treatment had significantly lower IL-6, LDH, SII, CAR, and higher PNI. To predict the effectiveness of tocilizumab, IL-6 had the highest area under the curve (AUC) value (AUC=0.782), followed by LDH (AUC=0.761), PNI (AUC=0.696), SII (AUC=0.671), CAR (AUC=0.682), and CRP (AUC=0.643). The cut-off level was 143.12 pg/mL for IL-6 (sensitivity=84.85%, specificity=64.71%), 460U/L for LDH (sensitivity=71.72%, specificity=73.75%), 31.35 for PNI (sensitivity=79.80%, specificity=55.88%), 3895.92 for SII (sensitivity=90.91%, specificity=47.06%), and 61.15 for CAR (sensitivity=67.68%, specificity=61.76%).

Conclusions: In COVID-19 patients with clinically worsening disease, the administration of tocilizumab in the early stage of the hyperinflammatory state may improve the prognosis. Pre-treatment inflammatory biomarker levels may predict tocilizumab response.

Introduction

Severe acute respiratory syndrome-coronavirus-2 (SARS-CoV-2) infection may cause various clinical manifestations ranging from asymptomatic to multisystem life-threatening manifestations (1). Although most patients experience only mild to moderate symptoms, a subgroup of patients may progress to severe and critical disease, including Acute respiratory distress syndrome

(ARDS), multi-organ failure, and death. Although the pathogenesis of coronavirus disease-2019 (COVID-19) is considered to result from a complex interplay of multiple pathophysiological mechanisms, such as direct viral effect, renin–angiotensin– aldosterone system imbalance, dysregulated immune response, and coagulopathy, an overproduction of pro-inflammatory cytokines, described as cytokine storm, is considered as a major reason for disease progression and death (2,3).



Copyright© 2023 The Author. Published by Galenos Publishing House on behalf of University of Health Sciences Türkiye, Gülhane Faculty of Medicine. This is an open access article under the Creative Commons Attribution-NonCommercial-NoDerivatives 4.0 (CC BY-NC-ND) International License. The pleiotropic cytokine interleukin-6 (IL-6) plays a pivotal role in the pathogenesis of COVID-19, and circulating levels of IL-6 are closely associated with clinical outcomes (4,5). Therefore, tocilizumab, an inhibitor of IL-6 receptors, was considered an attractive therapeutic option. However, the results of randomized clinical trials that evaluated the effects of tocilizumab in patients with COVID-19 are inconsistent because of the differences in trial design, initial disease severity used for the inclusion or exclusion, timing of tocilizumab administration, use of co-interventions, and outcome measurements (6).

The prognostic nutritional index (PNI), C-reactive protein (CRP)/albumin ratio (CAR), and systemic immune-inflammatory index (SII), which are novel parameters for measuring the degree of inflammation, have been reported as valuable biomarkers for discriminating disease severity and predicting mortality in COVID-19 (7-15).

As tocilizumab treatment may be beneficial in some SARS-CoV-2-infected patient populations, the ideal patient group and optimal timing for tocilizumab administration are still unknown. Thus, determining the patient populations likely to benefit from tocilizumab is important. In this study, we evaluated the reliability of pre-treatment levels of PNI, CAR, SII, IL-6, and lactate dehydrogenase (LDH) as treatment response biomarkers in hospitalized COVID-19 patients who were administered tocilizumab.

Methods

Study design and participants

This retrospective study was conducted at the University of Health Sciences Türkiye, Gülhane Training and Research Hospital, Ankara, Türkiye. The study protocol was first registered in the data of the Türkiye Republic Ministry of Health Scientific Research Committee and then approved by the Committee on the Human Research Ethics of the University of Health Sciences Türkiye, Gülhane Faculty of Medicine (date: 26.05.2021, number: 2021/35). The study was conducted in accordance with the Declaration of Helsinki. Between May 1 and September 1, 2020, consecutive SARS-CoV-2-infected patients who consulted the rheumatology department because of rapid clinical worsening were evaluated for inclusion. Electronic medical records of the patients were used to collect data.

The inclusion criteria were as follows: (1) age \geq 18 years, (2) positive nasopharyngeal swab reverse-transcriptase-PCR for SARS-CoV-2 RNA, and (3) chest computed tomography (CT) findings suggestive of COVID-19. The exclusion criteria were as follows: (1) patients who received steroids, anakinra, or IVIG before tocilizumab administration and (2) patients with missing baseline data.

A total of 133 patients who received tocilizumab were included in the study. Demographic, clinical, laboratory, and treatment data were obtained from the patient's medical records. The clinical status before tocilizumab administration was assessed according to the eight-category ordinal scale (16).

Category 1: Non-hospitalized patients with no activity restrictions.

Category 2: Hospitalized patients with limited activities and/ or home oxygen requirements.

Category 3: Hospitalized patients not requiring supplemental oxygen and no longer requiring ongoing medical care (used if hospitalization was extended for infection control or other nonmedical reasons).

Category 4: Hospitalized patients who do not require supplemental oxygen but need ongoing medical care related to COVID-19 or other medical conditions.

Category 5: Hospitalized patients because of the need for supplemental oxygen.

Category 6: Hospitalized patients because of the need for noninvasive ventilation or use of high-flow oxygen devices.

Category 7: Patients receiving invasive mechanical ventilation or extracorporeal membrane oxygenation.

Category 8: Death.

Treatment protocol

The treatment protocol of the Turkish Ministry of Health for COVID-19 was recorded in the patient files. The protocol of the period included hydroxychloroquine (±azitromycin) for 5-10 days and venous thromboembolism prophylaxis in the absence of a major contraindication. When clinical evidence of progressive COVID-19 was observed despite this standard care (defined as oxygen saturation <92% on room air or receiving oxygen therapy, and CRP ≥75 mg/L), available sets of recommendations included the use of single-dose tocilizumab 8 mg/kg (maximum dose: 800 mg) after exclusion of bacterial and fungal co-infection. A second dose was recommended when no improvement was observed after the first dose within 24 hours.

Outcome

The end-points were improvement in the clinical status on an eight-category ordinal scale at 28 days of tocilizumab administration. The patients were divided into two groups: those who improved after tocilizumab therapy and those who did not. Serum alanine transaminase, aspartate transaminase, LDH, urea, creatinine, CRP, albumin, ferritin, fibrinogen, IL-6 levels, and complete blood count were available for all patients. Laboratory results in the last 24 hours before tocilizumab administration were used to calculate PNI, SII, and CAR. PNI was calculated as serum albumin levels (g/L) + 5 total lymphocyte count (10⁹/L) (17). SII was determined using the following formula: platelet count neutrophil count/lymphocyte count (18). CAR was obtained by dividing the CRP levels by albumin level (19).

Statistical Analysis

All data were analyzed using the Statistical Package for Social Sciences (SPSS) (SPSS Inc., Chicago, IL, USA) 16.0 program for Windows. Histograms, probability plots, and the Kolmogorov-Smirnov test were used to check the normal distribution. Normally distributed variables were expressed as mean±standard deviation, skewed variables as median (interguartile range) (25th and 75th percentiles), and categorical variables as number and percentage. The performance of IL-6, CAR. PNI. SII. and LDH in predicting the response to tocilizumab was analyzed using receiver operating characteristic curve analysis. The Youden index was used to determine the best cutoff values for these biomarkers. When a significant cut-off value was observed, the sensitivity, specificity, positive predictive value, and negative predictive value were calculated. A test with an area under the curve (AUC) of ≥0.85 was considered accurate. P<0.05 was considered statistically significant.

Results

The study included 132 patients who received tocilizumab treatment because of clinical progression and cytokine storm despite standard care. The clinical characteristics and laboratory findings of the study groups are shown in Table 1. Overall, the patients were predominantly male (69.9%) with a mean age of 62.64±13.66 (range, 22-90 years) years. Eighty-eight (66.2%) patients had at least one comorbid disease, and the most common comorbidity was hypertension (35.3%), followed by diabetes mellitus (31.6%). The frequency of concomitant antibiotic therapy and steroids was similar between the groups.

Patients who improved after tocilizumab therapy (n=99, 74.4%, were significantly younger and had significantly lower IL-6, LDH, SII, CAR, and higher PNI than patients who did not improve (Table 1).

Table 1. Clinical characteristics of the study sample			
	Patients who improved (n=99)	Patients who died (n=34)	p-value
Age, mean±SD, years	60.57±13.81	68.68±11.35	<0.001
Male sex, n (%)	74 (73.7)	19 (55.9)	0.380
Time from symptom onset to tocilizumab treatment, days, median (IQR)	9.0 (7.0-11.0)	9.5 (6.0-12.3)	0.824
Clinical status, n (%)			<0.001
Category 4	6 (6.1)	0	
Category 5	77 (77.8)	6 (17.6)	
Category 6	15 (15.2)	13 (38.2)	
Category 7	1 (1)	15 (44.1)	
Comorbidities, n (%)			
Hypertension	28 (28.3)	19 (55.9)	0.006
Diabetes mellitus	27 (27.3)	15 (44.1)	0.087
Intermediate or advanced chronic kidney disease	6 (6.1)	7 (20.6)	0.021
Coronary artery disease	19 (19.2)	8 (23.5)	0.587
Congestive heart failure	4 (4)	5 (14.7)	0.047
Hyperlipidemia	2 (2)	1 (2.9)	0.755
Treatment, n (%)			
Antibiotic treatment	79 (79.8)	30 (88.2)	0.270
Steroid after tocilizumab administration	12 (12.1)	6 (17.6)	0.416
Laboratory parameters at tocilizumab administration			
White blood cell count (x10 ³ /µL), median (IQR)	6.70 (5.00-8.30)	9.10 (6.20-11.83)	<0.001
Lymphocyte count (x10 ³ /µL), median (IQR)	0.80 (0.60-1.10)	0.55 (0.40-0.93)	0.016
Neutrophil count (x10 ³ /µL), median (IQR)	5.10 (3.70-6.70)	8.30 (5.03-10.60)	<0.001
Platelet count, (x10 ³ /µL), median (IQR)	230.00 (188.00-280.00)	218.00 (156.25-306.25)	0.400
LDH (U/L), median (IQR)	392.00 (317.00-480.00)	586.50 (414.750-772.00)	<0.001
IL-6 (pg/mL), median (IQR)	80.44 (54.97-124.10)	168.26 (103.40-284.47)	<0.001
CRP (mg/L), median (IQR)	146.20 (102.40-210.46)	198.15 (139.91-264.00)	0.013
Fibrinogen (mg/dL), median (IQR)	636.00 (514.00-769.00)	688.00 (513.00-867.00)	0.407

	Patients who improved (n=99)	Patients who died (n=34)	p-value
D-dimer (mg/L), median (IQR)	0.78 (0.48-1.24)	1.98 (1.18-3.91)	<0.001
Albumin (g/dL), median (IQR)	3.07 (2.81-3.35)	2.79 (2.56-3.01)	<0.001
CAR, median (IQR)	48.41 (34.67-71.39)	67.90 (45.69-96.54)	0.002
PNI, median (IQR)	34.90 (31.90-38.70)	30.95 (26.95-36.50)	0.001
SII, median (IQR)	1548.00 (814.77-2692.57)	3167.13 (1111.83-7162.13)	0.003
SD: Standard deviation, n: Number, IQR: Interquartile range, LDP albumin ratio, PNI: Prognostic nutritional index, SII: Systemic imr		CRP: C-reactive protein, CAR: C-reac	ctive protein.

To predict the response to tocilizumab treatment, IL-6 had the highest AUC value [AUC=0.782, 95% confidence interval (CI): 0.694-0.870], followed by LDH (AUC=0.761, 95% CI: 0.661-0.861), PNI (AUC=0.696, 95% CI: 0.584-807), SII (AUC=0.671, 95% CI: 0.551-0.790), CAR (AUC=0.682, 95% CI: 0.578-0.786), and CRP (AUC=0.643, 95% CI: 0.535-0.751) (Figure 1). A cutoff level of 143.12 pg/mL for IL-6 had 84.85% sensitivity and 64.71% specificity, 460 U/L for LDH had 71.72% sensitivity and 73.75% specificity, 31.35 for PNI had 79.80% sensitivity and 47.06% specificity, and 61.15 for CAR had 67.68% sensitivity



Figure 1. ROC curves of IL-6, LDH, CAR, SII and PNI IL-6: Interleukin-6, LDH: Lactate dehydrogenase, CAR: C-reactive protein/albumin ratio, SII: Systemic immune-inflammatory, PNI: Prognostic nutritional index, ROC: Receiver operating characteristic and 61.76% specificity. The performance of these markers in predicting the effectiveness of tocilizumab therapy is shown in Table 2.

Discussion

To the best of our knowledge, this is the first study to assess the predictive value of PNI, CAR, and SII in determining the response to tocilizumab treatment in patients with COVID-19. Among 133 patients with COVID-19, approximately threequarters of patients improved after tocilizumab therapy and those had significantly lower IL-6, LDH, SII, CAR, and significantly higher PNI compared with those who failed to receive tocilizumab therapy. To predict the effectiveness of tocilizumab in COVID-19 patients, serum IL-6 level had the highest AUC value, followed by LDH, PNI, CAR, SII, and CRP.

In severe COVID-19, cytokine storm syndrome, an overproduction of proinflammatory cytokines and overactivation of immune cells, can lead to life-threatening medical syndromes including disseminated intravascular coagulation, ARDS, multiorgan failure, and even death if treatment is inadequate (20). Therefore, the timing of diagnosis and treatment are very important strategies for COVID-19 management. Among the cytokines, IL-6 has received particular attention for its relation to COVID-19. The association between IL-6 levels and disease severity has been reported in several studies. Therefore, IL-6 blockade was postulated as an effective therapeutic strategy to reduce inflammation in the cytokine storm associated with COVID-19, and attention was focused on tocilizumab, a recombinant monoclonal antibody against the IL-6 receptor.

Table 2. Predictive performance of inflammatory biomarkers in predicting effectiveness after tocilizumab therapy								
	Sensitivity (%)	Specificity (%)	PLR	NLR	PPV (%)	NPV (%)	Accuracy (%)	DOR
IL-6 <143.12 pg/mL	84.85	64.71	2.40	0.23	87.50	59.46	79.70	10.27
LDH <460 U/L	71.72	73.75	2.71	0.38	88.75	57.18	72.18	7.04
PNI >31.35	79.80	55.88	1.88	0.36	84.04	48.72	73.68	5.00
SII <3895.92	90.91	47.06	1.72	0.19	83.33	64.00	79.70	8.89
CAR <61.15	67.68	61.76	1.77	0.52	83.75	39.62	66.17	3.38

IL-6: Interleukin-6, LDH: Lactate dehydrogenase, PNI: Prognostic nutritional index, SII: Systemic immune-inflammatory index, CAR: C-reactive protein/albumin ratio, PLR: Positive likelihood ratio, NLR: Negative likelihood ratio, PPV: Positive predictive value, NPV: Negative predictive value, DOR: Diagnostic odds ratio

Although early observational studies have indicated improved outcomes in COVID-19 patients who received tocilizumab, subsequent randomized clinical trials assessing tocilizumab efficacy reported conflicting results (21-24). However, these trials differed considerably in patient number, study design, disease severity contents of the applied standard of care therapy, and concomitant steroid dosage. Consequently, the benefit of tocilizumab treatment in some patient groups cannot be denied. In this context, we aimed to perform the current study because it was timely and important to define the patients who will benefit from tocilizumab or not, and determine the optimal timing of tocilizumab therapy to prevent drug-related side effects and increase in costs due to unnecessary drug use.

Regarding the reliability of IL-6 as a treatment response biomarker in patients with COVID-19, Flisiak et al. (25) reported that tocilizumab administration reduced mortality and accelerated clinical recovery in patients with pre-treatment IL-6 levels higher than 100 pg/mL who required supplemental oxygen. On the other hand, Li et al. (26) reported that pre-treatment IL-6 levels equal to or higher than 100 pg/mL were associated with poor prognoses after tocilizumab therapy. Similar to the study by Li et al. (26), in our study, serum IL-6 levels were significantly lower in patients who improved after tocilizumab treatment. In addition, we concluded that among patients who had pre-treatment IL-6 levels lower than 143.12 pg/mL, the probability of clinical improvement after tocilizumab therapy increased from 74.44% to 87.23%. If a patient has a pre-treatment IL-6 level higher than 143.12 pg/mL, the probability of mortality increases from 25.56% to 59% (i.e., pretest odds=0.34; posttest odds=1.45; posttest probability=0.59).

PNI has been suggested as a biomarker for assessing the nutritional and immunological status of patients with chronic disease (27). It is calculated using commonly used parameters, including serum lymphocyte count and albumin level (17). Reduced serum lymphocyte count and hypoalbuminemia are predictors of severe disease and poor outcomes in COVID-19 patients (28,29). In addition, lower PNI may serve as a predictor of prognosis in COVID-19 patients (30). Among patients who had pre-treatment PNI levels higher than 31.35, the probability of clinical improvement after tocilizumab therapy was 84.27% (i.e., pretest odds=2.85; posttest odds=5.36; posttest probability=0.84). For the first time in the available literature, we now provide cutoffs of PNI level for predicting response to tocilizumab treatment.

SII can be easily calculated from hemogram parameters (18). Fois et al. (14) reported that SII was an independent predictor of hospital mortality in COVID-19 patients. In their study, patients with higher SII values had lower PaO_2/FiO_2 ratios and higher chest CT severity scores, but there were no differences regarding the comorbidities. They suggested that the SII level would be specifically affected by lung injury occurring in

COVID-19 patients, rather than an overall deterioration in their clinical status due to comorbidities (14). Similarly, Muhammad et al. (13) revealed that SII had high sensitivity and specificity in predicting the clinical course of COVID-19 patients. In line with those recently published studies, in our study, patients who did not improve after tocilizumab therapy had significantly higher SII levels than those who improved. If a patient had a pre-treatment SII level <3895.92, the probability of clinical improvement was raised to 83.06% (i.e., pretest odds=2.85; posttest odds=4.90; posttest probability=0.83). For the first time in the available literature, we now provide cutoffs of SII level for predicting response to tocilizumab treatment.

CAR, which reflects both the inflammatory state and nutritional status, can be obtained with easily accessible parameters, including CRP and albumin (19). It has been reported that the CAR level could be used as a prognostic indicator of disease severity and has predictive value for in-hospital mortality in COVID-19 patients (15,31). In our study, patients who improved after tocilizumab therapy had significantly lower CAR than patients who did not improve. Also, a pre-treatment CAR level <61.15 raised the probability of treatment being effective to 83.46% (i.e., pretest odds=2.85; posttest odds=5.05; posttest probability=0.83). For the first time in the available literature, we now provide cutoffs of CAR levels for predicting response to tocilizumab treatment.

LDH is an enzyme in nearly all cells throughout the body. Elevated LDH levels were associated with an increased risk of severe disease and mortality in COVID-19 patients (32,33). Decreased oxygenation, multiple organ injury, and a hypercoagulable state can contribute to the elevation of LDH in COVID-19 patients (32). In our study, COVID-19 patients who improved after tocilizumab administration had lower LDH levels than those who did not. The probability of clinical improvement was increased to 88.54% in patients with pretreatment LDH levels lower than 460 U/L (i.e., pretest odds=2.85; posttest odds=7.72; posttest probability=0.88). Similar to our study, Li et al. (26) reported that patients who died after tocilizumab therapy had significantly higher LDH levels at baseline than those with clinically improved levels. In addition, they showed that, while there was no significant improvement in the post-treatment LDH value of patients who died, LDH levels were significantly decreased in the improved group. However, the performance of LDH in predicting treatment response was not evaluated in that study. For the first time in the available literature, we now provide cutoffs of LDH levels for predicting response to tocilizumab treatment.

Study Limitations

The retrospective design of this study and the lack of a control group are the major limitations. In addition, the data were obtained from a single center through the hospital's electronic database; therefore, patient selection bias could not be completely eliminated. Because the utility of pre-treatment biomarker levels in predicting tocilizumab response was evaluated, post-treatment changes in these biomarker levels were not evaluated.

Because there is an ongoing debate about the role of tocilizumab in treating patients with COVID-19, the drug may have a substantial benefit in certain populations. It is well known that most patients experience only mild to moderate symptoms during COVID-19, and these patients do not require anti-cytokine therapy. However, mortality occurs in a subset of patients who progress to severe and critically ill and may require anti-cytokine therapy, but the efforts for suppression of inflammation do not necessarily reduce mortality in all cases, especially when the inflammation cascade is excessive and therapy is delayed. Moreover, early use of anti-cytokine therapy may lead to both increased costs and risks, including iatrogenic immunosuppression. From this viewpoint, one can claim that there can be a "window of opportunity" for treating COVID-19. To specify this time interval and the patients who will benefit from anti-cytokine therapy, several biomarkers, including those in our results, can be a reference for future research.

Conclusion

In conclusion, the current study showed that hospitalized COVID-19 patients with lower IL-6, LDH, SII, CAR, and higher PNI levels improved after tocilizumab therapy. Although questions about whether the optimal timing of tocilizumab therapy for COVID-19 therapy can be guided by biomarkers remain unanswered, we proposed some parameters that can be easily obtained or calculated. Further prospective studies in different ethnicities are required to confirm our findings.

Ethics

Ethics Committee Approval: The study protocol was first registered in the data of the Turkish Republic Ministry of Health Scientific Research Committee and then approved by the Committee on the Human Research Ethics of the University of Health Sciences Türkiye, Gülhane Faculty of Medicine (date: 26.05.2021, number: 2021/35).

Informed Consent: This was a retrospective cohort study.

Authorship Contributions

Surgical and Medical Practices: M.N.K., Concept: D.T., Design: D.T., M.Ç., F.B., Data Collection or Processing: M.N.K., F.B., Analysis or Interpretation: D.T., E.T., S.Y., Literature Search: D.T., Writing: D.T., M.Ç., S.Ç.

Conflict of Interest: No conflict of interest was declared by the authors.

Financial Disclosure: The authors declared that this study received no financial support.

References

- Wiersinga WJ, Rhodes A, Cheng AC, Peacock SJ, Prescott HC. Pathophysiology, Transmission, Diagnosis, and Treatment of Coronavirus Disease 2019 (COVID-19): A Review. JAMA. 2020;324:782-793.
- van Eijk LE, Binkhorst M, Bourgonje AR, et al. COVID-19: immunopathology, pathophysiological mechanisms, and treatment options. J Pathol. 2021;254:307-331.
- Jose RJ, Manuel A. COVID-19 cytokine storm: the interplay between inflammation and coagulation. Lancet Respir Med. 2020;8:46-47.
- Potere N, Batticciotto A, Vecchie A, et al. The role of IL-6 and IL-6 blockade in COVID-19. Expert Rev Clin Immunol. 2021;17:601-618.
- Ramezani M, Nemati H, Najafi F, Sayad B, Sadeghi M. A systematic review and meta-analysis on blood levels of cytokines/chemokines in COVID-19 cases. Gulhane Medical Journal. 2022;64:208-216.
- Angriman F, Ferreyro BL, Burry L, et al. Interleukin-6 receptor blockade in patients with COVID-19: placing clinical trials into context. Lancet Respir Med. 2021;9:655-664.
- Wang ZH, Lin YW, Wei XB, et al. Predictive Value of Prognostic Nutritional Index on COVID-19 Severity. Front Nutr. 2021;7:582736.
- Hu X, Deng H, Wang Y, Chen L, Gu X, Wang X. Predictive value of the prognostic nutritional index for the severity of coronavirus disease 2019. Nutrition. 2021;84:111123.
- Xue G, Gan X, Wu Z, et al. Novel serological biomarkers for inflammation in predicting disease severity in patients with COVID-19. Int Immunopharmacol. 2020;89:107065.
- Wang R, He M, Yin W, et al. The Prognostic Nutritional Index is associated with mortality of COVID-19 patients in Wuhan, China. J Clin Lab Anal. 2020;34:e23566.
- Song F, Ma H, Wang S, et al. Nutritional screening based on objective indices at admission predicts in-hospital mortality in patients with COVID-19. Nutr J. 2021;20:46.
- Doganci S, Ince ME, Ors N, et al. A new COVID-19 prediction scoring model for in-hospital mortality: experiences from Turkey, single center retrospective cohort analysis. Eur Rev Med Pharmacol Sci. 2020;24:10247-10257.
- Muhammad S, Fischer I, Naderi S, et al. Systemic Inflammatory Index Is a Novel Predictor of Intubation Requirement and Mortality after SARS-CoV-2 Infection. Pathogens. 2021;10:58.
- Fois AG, Paliogiannis P, Scano V, et al. The Systemic Inflammation Index on Admission Predicts In-Hospital Mortality in COVID-19 Patients. Molecules. 2020;25:5725.
- Guney BC, Tastan YO, Dogantekin B, et al. Predictive Value of CAR for In-Hospital Mortality in Patients with COVID-19 Pneumonia: A Retrospective Cohort Study. Arch Med Res. 2021;52:554-560.
- Beigel JH, Tomashek KM, Dodd LE, et al. Remdesivir for the Treatment of Covid-19 - Final Report. N Engl J Med. 2020;383:1813-1826.

- Onodera T, Goseki N, Kosaki G. [Prognostic nutritional index in gastrointestinal surgery of malnourished cancer patients]. Nihon Geka Gakkai Zasshi. 1984;85:1001-1005
- Hu B, Yang XR, Xu Y, et al. Systemic immune-inflammation index predicts prognosis of patients after curative resection for hepatocellular carcinoma. Clin Cancer Res. 2014;20:6212-6222.
- Fairclough E, Cairns E, Hamilton J, Kelly C. Evaluation of a modified early warning system for acute medical admissions and comparison with C-reactive protein/albumin ratio as a predictor of patient outcome. Clin Med (Lond). 2009;9:30-33.
- Yang L, Xie X, Tu Z, Fu J, Xu D, Zhou Y. The signal pathways and treatment of cytokine storm in COVID-19. Signal Transduct Target Ther. 2021;6:255.
- Xu X, Han M, Li T, et al. Effective treatment of severe COVID-19 patients with tocilizumab. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 2020;117:10970-10975.
- Guaraldi G, Meschiari M, Cozzi-Lepri A, et al. Tocilizumab in patients with severe COVID-19: a retrospective cohort study. Lancet Rheumatol. 2020;2:474-484.
- RECOVERY Collaborative Group. Tocilizumab in patients admitted to hospital with COVID-19 (RECOVERY): a randomised, controlled, open-label, platform trial. Lancet. 2021;397:1637-1645.
- Rosas IO, Brau N, Waters M, et al. Tocilizumab in Hospitalized Patients with Severe Covid-19 Pneumonia. N Engl J Med. 2021;384:1503-1516.
- Flisiak R, Jaroszewicz J, Rogalska M, et al. Tocilizumab Improves the Prognosis of COVID-19 in Patients with High IL-6. J Clin Med. 2021;10:1583.

- Li P, Lu Z, Li Q, et al. Administration Timing and Efficacy of Tocilizumab in Patients With COVID-19 and Elevated IL-6. Front Mol Biosci. 2021;8:651662.
- Yan L, Nakamura T, Casadei-Gardini A, Bruixola G, Huang YL, Hu ZD. Long-term and short-term prognostic value of the prognostic nutritional index in cancer: a narrative review. Ann Transl Med. 2021;9:1630.
- Malik P, Patel U, Mehta D, et al. Biomarkers and outcomes of COVID-19 hospitalisations: systematic review and metaanalysis. BMJ Evid Based Med. 2021;26:107-108.
- Chen C, Zhang Y, Zhao X, Tao M, Yan W, Fu Y. Hypoalbuminemia

 An Indicator of the Severity and Prognosis of COVID-19 Patients: A Multicentre Retrospective Analysis. Infect Drug Resist. 2021;14:3699-3710.
- Rashedi S, Keykhaei M, Pazoki M, et al. Clinical significance of prognostic nutrition index in hospitalized patients with COVID-19: Results from single-center experience with systematic review and meta-analysis. Nutr Clin Pract. 2021;36:970-983.
- Kalabin A, Mani VR, Valdivieso SC, Donaldson B. Does C reactive protein/Albumin ratio have prognostic value in patients with COVID-19. J Infect Dev Ctries. 2021;15:1086-1093.
- Henry BM, Aggarwal G, Wong J, et al. Lactate dehydrogenase levels predict coronavirus disease 2019 (COVID-19) severity and mortality: A pooled analysis. Am J Emerg Med. 2020;38:1722-1726.
- Kermali M, Khalsa RK, Pillai K, Ismail Z, Harky A. The role of biomarkers in diagnosis of COVID-19 - A systematic review. Life Sci. 2020;254:117788.



Transitioning to oral feeding from other routes in the palliative care unit

B Hilal Zengin¹, D Nimet Evin², Ceren Ersöz Ünlü², Sena Arıcı³, Vedat Yıldırım₄, İlker Taşçı⁵

¹University of Health Sciences Türkiye, Gülhane Training and Research Hospital, Palliative Care Unit, Ankara, Türkiye ²University of Health Sciences Türkiye, Gülhane Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Otorhinolaryngology, Ankara Türkiye ³University of Health Sciences Türkiye, Gülhane Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Internal Medicine, Ankara, Türkiye ⁴University of Health Sciences Türkiye, Gülhane Faculty of Medicine; Gülhane Training and Research Hospital, Department of Anesthesiology and Reanimation Ankara, Türkiye

⁵University of Health Sciences Türkiye, Gülhane Faculty of Medicine; Gülhane Training and Research Hospital, Department of Internal Medicine, Ankara, Türkiye

Date submitted: 14.03.2023

Date accepted: 18.04.2023

Online publication date: 15.12.2023

Corresponding Author:

Hilal Zengin, M.D., University of Health Sciences Türkiye, Gülhane Training and Research Hospital, Palliative Care Unit, Ankara, Türkiye +90 312 304 23 02 zengin.hilal@yahoo.com

ORCID: orcid.org/0000-0002-9589-921X

Keywords: Palliative care unit, dysphagia, swallowing test, oral feeding, enteral feeding

ABSTRACT

Aims: The evaluation of swallowing in the palliative care (PC) unit (PCU) is an important indicator of care. In this study, we investigated how an on-admission swallowing test in the PCU guides the course of the feeding route.

Methods: This single-center, retrospective study included PC patients who underwent bedside swallowing evaluation. The main exclusion criteria were gastrointestinal failure requiring permanent parenteral nutrition, no swallowing test upon admission, and a length of stay shorter than four days. The primary endpoint was the proportion of patients with dysphagia who transitioned to oral feeding.

Results: The study included 63 patients [age, median interquartile range: 80.0 (14) years (37 to 94 years); males: 54.0%]. Thirty-six (57.1%) of 63 admissions had dysphagia, whereas 27 (42.9%) patients had no dysphagia. The route of feeding was modified in 50.8% of the samples during their PCU stay. The proportion of patients who returned to oral feeding was 30.2% (n=19), whereas 6.3% (n=4) and 12.7% (n=8) of the sample underwent nasoenteral tube and percutaneous endoscopic gastrostomy (PEG) placement, respectively. Among the 32 patients who were on tube feeding on admission, 12 (37.5%) returned to oral feeding during their PCU stay. Seven (58.4%) of these subjects who regained oral feeding were on nasoenteral tube feeding and 5 (41.6%) were on PEG feeding on admission.

Conclusions: This study showed a high rate of dysphagia on admission to the PCU. On the other hand, safe and adequate oral feeding could be re-initiated in almost one-third of patients with dysphagia on admission.

Introduction

While traditionally associated with cancer and end-oflife care (hospice), palliative care (PC) unit (PCU) placement is currently considered during a broad range of diseases, alongside curative and restorative treatments (1). Malnutrition leads to deterioration in wound healing, suppression of the immune system, decrease in skeletal muscle mass, atrophy of the intestinal mucosa, development of diffuse edema, and regression in cognitive functions (2). It is common in the PC setting and is associated with a longer length of stay (LOS) (3). Therefore, PC patients (PCP) should be screened for malnutrition, receive nutritional support when necessary, and be monitored at regular intervals (4).

Oral feeding should be a priority in nutritional support; however, if oral intake remains insufficient to meet the required daily energy need, enteral or parenteral support is initiated depending on the condition of the gastrointestinal tract (4). In contrast to oral feeding, which is physiological, controlled



Copyright© 2023 The Author. Published by Galenos Publishing House on behalf of University of Health Sciences Türkiye, Gülhane Faculty of Medicine. This is an open access article under the Creative Commons Attribution-NonCommercial-NoDerivatives 4.0 (CC BY-NC-ND) International License.

studies have shown no benefit of tube feeding on wound healing and survival (5,6). Swallowing has a dual role, both as part of enjoying food and as a critically important activity for maintaining adequate nutrition and hydration (7). Moreover, sip feeding is effective and cost-saving in combating malnutrition, particularly in acutely ill patients, older adults, and multimorbid patients (8). Observational studies have shown that transitioning to oral eating may be possible in 20-25% of tube-fed patients (9-11). Younger age, lower serum creatinine levels, higher serum albumin levels, and tube placement indication (e.g., head and neck cancers) were related to transitioning to oral eating after tube removal in adult patients (11). However, the available data were generally gathered from diverse clinical settings and, unfortunately, common conditions in a PC were not involved. Moreover, the effect of medically assisted nutrition on the quality and length of life of PCPs is still not evident (12,13).

On the other hand, not admissions to the PCU may undergo a standard swallowing assessment in routine care because most patients' eating status is determined in the clinic or facility where the patient had been followed up before admission to the PCU. On the other hand, in some patients, another feeding plan (e.g., from oral eating to tube feeding or from tube feeding or parenteral nutrition to oral feeding) may be implemented following a comprehensive evaluation on admission. In the current study, we hypothesized that following assessment of swallowing, regaining oral eating could be possible in the PC setting among individuals who are already on tube feeding. Therefore, this study aimed to determine the ratio of transitioning to oral eating in a diverse population of PCU residents.

Methods

In this single-center, retrospective study, adult PCPs who underwent bedside dysphagia evaluation between April 2017 and January 2019 were retrospectively analyzed. The main inclusion criterion was bedside swallowing assessment and dysphagia testing upon admission to the PCU. The exclusion criteria were gastrointestinal failure requiring permanent parenteral nutrition, no swallowing test upon admission, and LOS shorter than four days. Demographic data, diagnoses, length of hospital stay, discharge status, absence of oral intake, artificial patency, and nasogastric or percutaneous endoscopic gastrostomy (PEG) catheter status were examined by screening the hospital registry. The Acute Physiology and Chronic Health Evaluation-II score was calculated for each patient (14). The University of Health Sciences Türkiye Institutional Review Board approved the study protocol (date: 26.02.2019, decision no: 19/33).

Sample size

In the available literature, there was no previous report on the probability of continuing with or returning to oral feeding among PCU patients with dysphagia. Therefore, we calculated the required sample size based on clinical observations. Based on the assumption that approximately 50% in the dysphagia group and 90% in the no dysphagia group would continue with oral eating at discharge, we needed 20 patients in each group to detect a statistically significant between-group difference using the z-test with alpha error probability=0.05 (two-sided) and 1-beta error probability=0.80. Because of the heterogeneity of underlying causes and clinical picture among the PCU admissions, we decided to register all dysphagia records above the minimum sample size required. After the analyses were completed, the numbers in the two groups yielded >95% power.

Swallowing assessment

In the swallowing evaluation, the dysphagia evaluation of patients who were not cooperative and oriented was considered directly positive. Bedside swallowing evaluation was performed in patients considered suitable for the swallowing test. The volume viscosity absorption test is a screening method used to evaluate swallowing safety at different food consistencies and to determine safe bolus volume and viscosity. The patient is seated with the back supported, the head in a neutral position, and the feet on the floor. Three boluses in different volumes (5-10-20 mL) were prepared for the test in liquid, nectar, and pudding consistency. Ingestion efficacy and safety were evaluated. To evaluate swallowing efficiency, lip closure, presence of oral and pharyngeal residues, and repeated swallowing were examined. To test the safety of swallowing, coughing, post-swallowing voice change, and/or a 3% decrease in oxygen saturation are checked (15).

The assessor carefully delivers the bolus to the patient using a syringe. The test begins with the consistency of nectar in increasing volumes. If there is no significant sign of aspiration with nectar consistency, the liquid viscosity is tested. In case of aspiration signs with nectar consistency, the liquid step is skipped, and pudding consistency is tested. In patients with liquid aspiration, nectar consistency is maintained (15).

Fiberoptic endoscopic evaluation of swallowing

In our institution, an otolaryngologist and swallowing physiotherapist performs fiberoptic endoscopic evaluation of swallowing (FEES) (16) routinely in patients with dysphagia during bedside swallowing evaluation. It is performed by entering through the nasal passage from the nasopharynx to the hypopharynx with a flexible fiberoptic nasopharyngolaryngoscope of 3.6 mm diameter and 26 cm length. Its tip can be rotated 90 degrees up and 130 degrees down. The pharyngeal phase of swallowing, hypopharynx, and larynx are directly visualized. It can be applied in ambulatory settings in the upright sitting position and by raising the head of the bed to 45 degrees in bedbound patients. The velopharyngeal port can be adequately visualized in the nasopharynx, and the

patient is asked to swallow during administration to observe velopharyngeal closure. The tip of the scope is then bent down and passed into the oropharynx. The amount of saliva in the hypopharynx is noted as a general indicator of pharyngeal constrictor adequacy. The general appearance of the pharynx and position of the epiglottis are noted. Finally, a point is moved to the posterior of the epiglottis where the laryngeal structures can be clearly observed with the scope. The patient is asked to swallow, hold his breath, cough, and phonate to allow the vocal folds to adduct. Rotation of the larynx or asymmetry of the vocal folds is noted. The patient is then given food and liquid, usually 5 and 10 mL, colored in contrast blue (methylene blue) to swallow. Depending on the purpose of the examination and the patient's condition, different amounts and consistencies of food may also be given. During and after swallowing with FEES material residues, the possibility of aspiration and penetration, coordination of breathing and swallowing, and piriform sinuses can be visualized (17).

Swallowing rehabilitation

The aim of swallowing rehabilitation is to regain control with motor neuron activation or stimulation of alternative motor pathways, and as a result, to prevent aspiration by performing safe and effective swallowing (18). It includes both compensatory and rehabilitative approaches. Compensatory strategies prevent aspiration and ensure safe swallowing by changing the flow direction and speed of the food without changing the physiology. In our routine practice, the rehabilitation program consists of compensatory approaches and direct and indirect therapy. The therapy is directed using data obtained from the bedside evaluation and FEES. Indirect therapy comprising oral motor training methods, sensory stimulations, posture, and

maneuvers is applied to non-oral fed patients. When the patient becomes suitable for oral feeding, direct therapy methods and dietary modifications are initiated. The program is applied in 20 sessions, for an average of 45-60 minutes, and 5 days/week.

Statistical Analysis

Statistical Package for Social Sciences (version 20.0, IBM Corp., Armonk, NY, USA) software was used for statistical analysis. The distribution of the data was examined using the Kolmogorov-Smirnov test. Continuous variables are displayed as median [interquartile range (IQR)], and the ratio variables are displayed as count (%). The Mann-Whitney U test was used for between-group comparison of continuous variables. The chi-square test was used to compare ratio variables. P<0.05 was considered statistically significant.

Results

We screened 75 admissions to the PCU (Figure 1). Of them, 10 were excluded because of short LOS and 2 were excluded because of permanent intestinal failure. The final sample included 63 patients [age, median (IQR): 80.0 (14) years (37 to 94 years); males: 54.0%). The median (IQR) length of hospital stay was 20 (12) days. Table 1 shows the characteristics of the total sample and comparisons of patients with and without dysphagia. Hypertension, stroke, and dementia were the most common comorbidities. The median (IQR) number of comorbidities and medications was 4.0 (2) and 8.0 (5), respectively. Almost all patients were at risk of malnutrition and had mobilization disabilities. The frequency of pressure ulcers was 52.4%. While 85.7% of the patients were discharged home, 4.8% were transferred to the intensive care unit, 1.6% were transferred to other clinics, and 7.9% died in the PCU.



Figure 1. Flow chart on the study

PCU: Palliative care unit, GIS: Gastrointestinal system, PE: Parenteral, FEES: Fiberoptic endoscopic evaluation of swallowing

Swallowing evaluation and dysphagia testing

Of the 63 patients who underwent bedside swallowing evaluation, 32 (50.8%) were already on tube feeding on admission, and dysphagia testing was not performed in 30 (47.6%) because of consciousness. The remaining 2 (3.2%) patients showed dysphagia on bedside evaluation and underwent FEES, which confirmed dysphagia. Among 31 (49.2%) patients on oral feeding on admission, 24 (38.1%)

subjects showed no dysphagia. Of the 7 (11.1%) patients who showed dysphagia on bedside evaluation, 3 (4.8%) performed safe swallowing on FEES, whereas dysphagia was confirmed in 4 (6.3%) individuals. Overall, dysphagia was not confirmed in 3 (33.3%) of 9 patients who underwent FEES because of a failed bedside swallowing evaluation.

Finally, 36 (57.1%) of 63 admissions to the PCU had dysphagia, whereas 27 (42.9%) patients had no dysphagia

Table 1. Characteristics of patients with and without dysphagia						
	Total (n=63)	Dysphagia (n=36)	No dysphagia (n=27)	р		
Age, years, median (IQR)	80.0 (14)	82.0 (13)	79.0 (18)	0.144		
Age ≥65 years, n (%)	53 (84.1)	32 (89.9)	21 (77.8)	0.198		
Age ≥75 years, n (%)	38 (60.3)	23 (63.9)	15 (55.6)	0.341		
Sex, male, n (%)	34 (54.0)	18 (50.0)	16 (59.3)	0.461		
Length of stay, median (IQR)	20.0 (12)	22.0 (11)	17.0 (10)	0.118		
Rehospitalization, n (%)	15 (23.8)	10 (27.8)	5 (18.5)	0.292		
Stroke, n (%)	33 (52.4)	21 (58.3)	12 (44.4)	0.201		
Cancer, n (%)	14 (22.2)	6 (16.7)	8 (29.6)	0.179		
Infection on admission, n (%)	25 (39.7)	20 (55.6)	5 (18.5)	0.003		
Dementia, n (%)	30 (47.6)	21 (58.3)	9 (33.3)	0.049		
Renal failure, n (%)	12 (19.0)	6 (16.7)	6 (22.2)	0.578		
Hypertension, n (%)	36 (57.19	18 (50.0)	18 (66.7)	0.186		
Diabetes mellitus, n (%)	16 (25.4)	8 (22.2)	8 (29.6)	0.504		
Cardiovascular disease, n (%)	24 (38.1)	15 (41.7)	9 (33.3)	0.500		
Malnutrition (at risk), n (%)	61 (96.8)	36 (100.0)	25 (92.6)	0.180		
Mobility disability, n (%)	61 (96.8)	36 (100.0)	25 (92.6)	0.180		
Pressure ulcer, n (%)	33 (52.4)	23 (63.9)	10 (37.0)	0.031		
Permanent tracheostomy, n (%)	6 (9.5)	5 (13.9)	1 (3.7)	0.178		
Sleep disturbance, n (%)	29 (46.0)	15 (41.7)	14 (51.9)	0.422		
Antidepressant use, n (%)	5 (7.9)	1 (2.8)	4 (14.8)	0.101		
Number of comorbidities, median (IQR)	4.0 (2)	4.0 (2)	3.0 (2)	0.040		
Drug count, median (IQR)	8.0 (5)	9.0 (5)	8.0 (5)	0.398		
APACHE-II score, median (IQR)	21.0 (8.3)	23.5 (11.3)	20.1 (7.6)	0.063		
Primary cause of admission						
Dementia, n (%)	18 (28.6)	11 (30.6)	7 (25.9)			
Poststroke, n (%)	23 (36.5)	12 (33.3)	11 (40.7)			
Cancer, n (%)	10 (15.9)	4 (11.1)	6 (22.2)			
Pneumonia, n (%)	7 (11.1)	5 (13.9)	2 (7.4)	0.712		
Heart failure, n (%)	3 (4.8)	2 (5.6)	1 (3.7)			
Pulmonary thrombotic disease, n (%)	1 (1.6)	1 (2.8)	0			
Crush injury, n (%)	1 (1.6)	1 (2.8)	0			
Outcomes						
Home discharge, n (%)	54 (85.7)	30 (83.3)	24 (88.9)	0.533		
Transfer to ICU, n (%)	3 (4.8)	3 (8.3)	0	0.180		
Transfer to other wards, n (%)	1 (1.6)	0	1 (3.7)	0.429		
Died, n (%)	5 (7.9)	3 (8.3)	2 (7.4)	0.636		
IQR: Interquartile range, APACHE-II: Acute Physiology and Chronic Health Evaluation-II, ICU: Intensive care unit						

(Table 1). Patients with on-admission dysphagia also had more infection, dementia, and pressure ulcer diagnoses and a higher number of comorbidities. Other variables and outcomes, however, did not significantly differ between the two groups.

Course of feeding route during PCU admission

The following admission, the route of feeding was not modified in 50.8% (n=32) patients (Table 2). The proportion of patients who returned to oral feeding was 30.2% (n=19). However, 6.3% (n=4) and 12.7% (n=8) of the sample underwent nasoenteral tube and PEG placement, respectively, after admission to the PCU.

Among the 32 patients who were on tube feeding on admission, 37.5% (n=12) of the patients returned to oral feeding during their PCU stay. Of them, 58.4% (n=7) who regained oral feeding were on nasoenteral tube feeding and 41.6% (n=5) were on PEG feeding on admission. Two patients on PEG feeding who showed dysphagia on both bedside testing and FEES returned to oral feeding following rehabilitation, whereas the other three PEG tube-fed patients did not show dysphagia on bedside testing or FEES on admission. All 7 patients on nasoenteral feeding on admission did not show signs of dysphagia on bedside testing or FEES; thus, they were given a trail of oral feeding. A total of 37 patients received swallowing rehabilitation.

Discussion

In this study on a heterogeneous PCP sample, half of the patients were on tube feeding on admission and most of them showed consciousness issues that did not allow assessment of swallowing. Dysphagia as assessed by the bedside swallowing test and FEES was recorded in over half of the sample. As the core finding, before discharge, almost one-third of the patients transitioned to oral eating. Of the tube-fed individuals on admission, over one-third returned to oral feeding before discharge. Nevertheless, one-fifth of the sample underwent new tube placement during their PCU stay. FEES did not confirm dysphagia in one-third of patients who failed the bedside swallowing test.

Swallowing problems can reach 79% in the PC setting (19). Our observation showed that 57.1% of the admissions to the PCU suffered from dysphagia, and most were older adults by 84%. Dysphagia is common in older age and is considered a

Table 2. Modification of the feeding route admission	following PCU
Feeding route	n (%)
No modification	32 (50.8)
Oral feeding regained	19 (30.2)
Initiation of nasoenteral tube feeding	4 (6.3)
Initiation of PEG tube was feeding	8 (12.7)
PCU: Palliative care unit, PEG: Percutaneous endoscopic	gastrostomy

geriatric syndrome (16). This is not only associated with the weakening of swallowing function with advancing age but also with a higher prevalence of significant comorbidities with advanced age, such as neurological diseases and head and neck cancers that ultimately cause dysphagia (20). On the other hand, the prevalence of dysphagia may also vary because of the measurement tool, disease type, or disease stage that was more clearly seen during the recent pandemic. In our sample, for instance, the group with dysphagia had a significantly higher number of comorbidities (Table 1), supporting the association between disease burden and swallowing dysfunction. On the other hand, despite the high prevalence of stroke and dementia (80% of the sample), over 40% of the patients showed intact swallowing function on admission, suggesting the potential for improvement or reestablishment of oral eating even in a far-end diseased population in the PC phase.

The current findings contribute to the literature that recovery of oral eating in overall dysphagia or tube feeding is potentially possible in the PCU. We observed that 30.2% of all admissions to the PCU regained oral eating before discharge. In contrast to pediatric patients, recovery of oral intake in oropharyngeal dysphagia and tube feeding has not been studied effectively in complex adult patients other than stroke survivors. A Japanese study on 14 older adults with a mean age of 83.9 years reported a 50% recovery of oral eating among long-term tubefed individuals (21). However, the participants were not PCU residents, limiting the comparisons with our study. Insufficient knowledge in the adult population may be associated with the absence of interventional evidence to re-establish oral intake in such patients. Buchholz proposed an algorithm for reinstituting oral feeding in adult tube-fed patients more than two decades ago (22). However, no well-grounded approach has vet been validated, even in an observational nature. Although transitioning to oral eating is possible in complex patients (11), choosing the correct patient is central to initiating the required practice. In this context, several authors have recently described potential predictors of swallowing recovery (23,24). Age, body mass index, cognitive status, presence of residue, higher risk of aspiration, aphasia, and larger white matter volume were linked to the achievement of oral intake (23,25,26). Moreover, several authors have developed prognostic models for recovery from enteral tube feeding to oral eating more than a decade ago (27). As a further step, Galovic et al. (28) introduced a model that included age, National Institutes of Health Stroke Scale score, stroke location, initial risk of aspiration, and initial impairment of oral intake, and performed successful validation that showed good agreement between predicted and observed outcomes in the short term. Subsequently, Lee et al. (29) developed a model for the prediction of 6-month swallowing recovery, which was validated using Bayesian network models. While the utility of such models awaits further research and accumulation

of clinical experience, well-conducted studies have focused almost entirely on stroke survivors as it is highly associated with dysphagia and aspiration (30), which increase LOS and mortality (31). Nevertheless, knowledge in other conditions such as cancer and chronic neurological diseases, as well as in different settings such as PCUs, is still lacking. In the current study, transitioning to oral eating was observed in nearly one-third of both all patients with dysphagia and the tube-fed subgroup, which is novel in the PC setting.

We performed FEES in patients with failure in bedside swallowing evaluation and identified that one-third of them had intact swallowing function when objectively evaluated. This confirmatory role of FEES in dysphagia is in agreement with previous reports (32,33). FEES is the gold standard tool (34) and aspiration detected by FEES predicts mortality in patients with oropharyngeal dysphagia (35). It allows rapid evaluation of swallowing function in critically ill patients, who are seldom available for bedside testing (36). The position paper by the Royal College of Speech and Language Therapists states that FEES may be safely practiced in other settings, including community hospitals, health centers, nursing homes, general practitioner surgeries, hospices, and rehabilitation facilities (37). To the best of our knowledge, our observation is the first to confirm the successful use of FEES to confirm dysphagia in a PCU setting. However, FEES was not routinely performed upon admission to the PCU in the current sample, but some patients underwent new tube placement during their PCU stay. It may be postulated that a routine FEES upon admission to the PCU might identify potential candidates for tube feeding in later days. However, the current study is limited by its low power to draw clear conclusions in this regard.

Study Limitations

This study has several limitations. First, the data were cross-sectional and retrospective without post-discharge follow-up observation. Second, because of the small sample size, our findings may not be generalizable to the broad range and diverse PC population. Third, we were unable to explore whether transitioning to oral eating was more likely in some subgroups of PCPs. Fourth, our analyses remained unadjusted for potential covariates because of several confounders but a low number of patients. Finally, the number of patients who received swallowing rehabilitation was low, and the procedures were performed on a routine basis, allowing only binary outcome information in the patient files. Several study strengths should also be acknowledged. First, the study was performed in a PCU connected to a tertiary referral center for complex medical and surgical patients, assuring data quality in the medical health records. Second, the displayed potential for the recovery of oral eating in the PC setting may encourage professionals in the field to adapt. Fourth, the findings may drive future research to identify who can benefit from a trial of transitioning to oral eating

in the PCU. Fifth, as part of the routine, a 24-hour follow-up of patients in the study setting was likely to provide the patients with the best available care to recover or resume. Lastly, FEES and swallowing rehabilitation were performed by a single registered technician with sufficient experience.

Conclusion

In conclusion, tube feeding is not only uncomfortable and associated with mobility limitation but also associated with significant complications (38). This study showed a high rate of dysphagia on admission to the PCU. However, safe and adequate oral feeding could be re-initiated in almost one-third of patients with dysphagia on admission, including tube-fed individuals.

Acknowledgments

The authors would like to thank the nurses, nutritionists, and data processing personnel working in the unit.

Ethics

Ethics Committee Approval: The University of Health Sciences Türkiye Institutional Review Board approved the study protocol (date: 26.02.2019, decision no: 19/33).

Informed Consent: Retrospective study.

Authorship Contributions

Surgical and Medical Practices: H.Z., V.Y., İ.T., Concept: H.Z., V.Y., İ.T., Design: H.Z., S.A., V.Y., İ.T., Data Collection or Processing: H.Z., N.E., C.E.Ü., S.A., Analysis or Interpretation: H.Z., N.E., C.E.Ü., S.A., Literature Search: H.Z., N.E., C.E.Ü., S.A., V.Y., İ.T., Writing: H.Z., N.E., C.E.Ü., S.A., V.Y., İ.T.

Conflict of Interest: No conflict of interest was declared by the authors.

Financial Disclosure: The authors declared that this study received no financial support.

References

- Oldenburger E, De Roo ML. Burnout of healthcare professionals in supportive and palliative care: a summary of recent literature. Curr Opin Support Palliat Care. 2023;17:77-83.
- Marín Caro MM, Gómez Candela C, Castillo Rabaneda R, et al. [Nutritional risk evaluation and establishment of nutritional support inoncology patients according to the protocol of the Spanish Nutrition and Cancer Group]. Nutr Hosp. 2008;23:458-468.
- Zengin H, Taşçı İ. Factors influencing the length of stay in the palliative care unit in patients discharged home: results from a tertiary hospital in Turkey. Turk J Med Sci. 2021;51:2420-2426.
- 4. Gillespie L, Raftery AM. Nutrition in palliative and end-of-life care. Br J Community Nurs. 2014;Suppl:15-20.

- Mitchell SL, Kiely DK, Lipsitz LA. The risk factors and impact on survival of feeding tube placement in nursing home residents with severe cognitive impairment. Arch Intern Med. 1997;157:327-332.
- Katzberg HD, Benatar M. Enteral tube feeding for amyotrophic lateral sclerosis/motor neuron disease. Cochrane Database Syst Rev. 2011;2011:CD004030.
- Sasegbon A, Hamdy S. The anatomy and physiology of normal and abnormal swallowing in oropharyngeal dysphagia. Neurogastroenterol Motil. 2017;29.
- Uster A, Rühlin M, Ballmer PE. [Oral nutritional supplements are effective, purposeful and economic]. Ther Umsch. 2014;71:149-153.
- Taylor CA, Larson DE, Ballard DJ, et al. Predictors of outcome after percutaneous endoscopic gastrostomy: a communitybased study. Mayo Clin Proc. 1992;67:1042-1049.
- Wolfsen HC, Kozarek RA, Ball TJ, Patterson DJ, Botoman VA, Ryan JA. Long-term survival in patients undergoing percutaneous endoscopic gastrostomy and jejunostomy. Am J Gastroenterol. 1990;85:1120-1122.
- 11. Naik AD, Abraham NS, Roche VM, Concato J. Predicting which patients can resume oral nutrition after percutaneous endoscopic gastrostomy tube placement. Aliment Pharmacol Ther. 2005;21:1155-1161.
- Good P, Richard R, Syrmis W, Jenkins-Marsh S, Stephens J. Medically assisted nutrition for adult palliative care patients. Cochrane Database Syst Rev. 2014;2014:CD006274.
- Sánchez-Sánchez E, Ruano-Álvarez MA, Díaz-Jiménez J, Díaz AJ, Ordonez FJ. Enteral Nutrition by Nasogastric Tube in Adult Patients under Palliative Care: A Systematic Review. Nutrients. 2021;13:1562.
- Knaus WA, Draper EA, Wagner DP, Zimmerman JE. APACHE II: a severity of disease classification system. Crit Care Med. 1985;13:818-829.
- Rofes L, Arreola V, Clavé P. The volume-viscosity swallow test for clinical screening of dysphagia and aspiration. Nestle Nutr Inst Workshop Ser. 2012;72:33-42.
- Thiyagalingam S, Kulinski AE, Thorsteinsdottir B, Shindelar KL, Takahashi PY. Dysphagia in Older Adults. Mayo Clin Proc. 2021;96:488-497.
- 17. Langmore SE, Schatz K, Olsen N. Fiberoptic endoscopic examination of swallowing safety: a new procedure. Dysphagia. 1988;2:216-219.
- Burkhead LM, Sapienza CM, Rosenbek JC. Strengthtraining exercise in dysphagia rehabilitation: principles, procedures, and directions for future research. Dysphagia. 2007;22:251-265.
- Bogaardt H, Veerbeek L, Kelly K, van der Heide A, van Zuylen L, Speyer R. Swallowing problems at the end of the palliative phase: incidence and severity in 164 unsedated patients. Dysphagia. 2015;30:145-151.
- Sura L, Madhavan A, Carnaby G, Crary MA. Dysphagia in the elderly: management and nutritional considerations. Clin Interv Aging. 2012;7:287-298.

- 21. Nogami T, Kurachi M, Hukushi T, Iwasaki K. Recovery of oral feeding in Japanese elderly people after long-term tube feeding: A challenge in Miyama Hospital. J Family Med Prim Care. 2020;9:3977-3980.
- 22. Buchholz AC. Weaning patients with dysphagia from tube feeding to oral nutrition: A proposed algorithm. Can J Diet Pract Res. 1998;59:208-214.
- Hu X, Pu M, Wang Z, et al. Clinical and imaging predictors of dysphagia and swallowing ability recovery in acute ischemic stroke. Neurol Sci. 2023;44:621-629.
- 24. Hota S, Inamoto Y, Oguchi K, et al. Outcomes of Dysphagia Following Stroke: Factors Influencing Oral Intake at 6 Months After Onset. J Stroke Cerebrovasc Dis. 2021;30:105971.
- Calvo I, Pizzorni N, Gilardone G, et al. Predictors of Oral Feeding Resumption after Stroke in a Rehabilitation Hospital: A Retrospective Study. J Stroke Cerebrovasc Dis. 2019;28:1958-1970.
- Ikenaga Y, Nakayama S, Taniguchi H, et al. Factors Predicting Recovery of Oral Intake in Stroke Survivors with Dysphagia in a Convalescent Rehabilitation Ward. J Stroke Cerebrovasc Dis. 2017;26:1013-1019.
- Oto T, Kandori Y, Ohta T, Domen K, Koyama T. Predicting the chance of weaning dysphagic stroke patients from enteral nutrition: a multivariate logistic modelling study. Eur J Phys Rehabil Med. 2009;45:355-362.
- Galovic M, Stauber AJ, Leisi N, et al. Development and Validation of a Prognostic Model of Swallowing Recovery and Enteral Tube Feeding After Ischemic Stroke. JAMA Neurol. 2019;76:561-570.
- Lee WH, Lim MH, Seo HG, Seong MY, Oh BM, Kim S. Development of a Novel Prognostic Model to Predict 6-Month Swallowing Recovery After Ischemic Stroke. Stroke. 2020;51:440-448.
- Mann G, Hankey GJ, Cameron D. Swallowing disorders following acute stroke: prevalence and diagnostic accuracy. Cerebrovasc Dis. 2000;10:380-386.
- Patel DA, Krishnaswami S, Steger E, et al. Economic and survival burden of dysphagia among inpatients in the United States. Dis Esophagus. 2018;31:1-7.
- Braun T, Juenemann M, Viard M, et al. What is the value of fibreendoscopic evaluation of swallowing (FEES) in neurological patients? A cross-sectional hospital-based registry study. BMJ Open. 2018;8:e019016.
- Hassan HE, Aboloyoun AI. The value of bedside tests in dysphagia evaluation. Egyptian Journal of Ear, Nose, Throat and Allied Sciences. 2014;15:197-203.
- Langmore SE. History of Fiberoptic Endoscopic Evaluation of Swallowing for Evaluation and Management of Pharyngeal Dysphagia: Changes over the Years. Dysphagia. 2017;32:27-38.
- Giraldo-Cadavid LF, Pantoja JA, Forero YJ, Gutiérrez HM, Bastidas AR. Aspiration in the Fiberoptic Endoscopic Evaluation of Swallowing Associated with an Increased Risk of Mortality in a Cohort of Patients Suspected of Oropharyngeal Dysphagia. Dysphagia. 2020;35:369-377.

- Hafner G, Neuhuber A, Hirtenfelder S, Schmedler B, Eckel HE. Fiberoptic endoscopic evaluation of swallowing in intensive care unit patients. Eur Arch Otorhinolaryngol. 2008;265:441-446.
- 37. McRae J, Montgomery E, Garstang Z, Cleary E. The role of speech and language therapists in the intensive care unit. J Intensive Care Soc. 2020;21:344-348.
- Kirby DF, Delegge MH, Fleming CR. American Gastroenterological Association technical review on tube feeding for enteral nutrition. Gastroenterology. 1995;108:1282-1301.



Dextrose concentration for prolotherapy: A study on human neuroblastoma cells

Özlem Karasimav¹, Ø Zehra Dilşad Çoban²

¹University of Health Sciences Türkiye, Ankara City Hospital, Physical Medicine and Rehabilitation Hospital, Sports Health and Rehabilitation Laboratory, Ankara, Türkiye

²Turkish Military Academy, National Defence University, Ankara, Türkiye

Date submitted: 24.02.2023

Date accepted: 29.04.2023 Online publication date: 15.12.2023

Corresponding Author:

Özlem Karasimav, M.D., University of Health Sciences Türkiye, Ankara City Hospital, Physical Medicine and Rehabilitation Hospital, Sports Health and Rehabilitation Laboratory, Ankara, Türkiye +90 533 460 60 58 drozlemkarasimav@hotmail.com

ORCID:

orcid.org/0000-0002-6072-732X

Keywords: Cell culture, dextrose injection, neuroblastoma, perineural, prolotherapy

ABSTRACT

Aims: Prolotherapy is performed using a 15%-concentrated hypertonic dextrose solution that targets damaged soft tissues to induce a regenerative process. A novel technique pointing at perineural regions using 5%-concentrated dextrose is also gaining popularity in daily clinical practice. Animal and human studies have revealed the clinical and functional benefits of perineural prolotherapy; however, the cytological effects of dextrose solution are immature. This study compared the effects of dextrose solutions at different concentrations on neurons at the cytological level.

Methods: Cultures of human neuroblastoma cell lines that simulate neurons at the cytological level were prepared. The sample cultures consisted of the control group (CG), 5% dextrose-supplemented group (5DG), and 15% dextrose-supplemented group (15DG). The neuronal viability assay of the cultures before and 6 h after supplementation was compared between the groups.

Results: The pre-supplementation cell viability percentage of CG was presumed to be 100%. The post-supplementation cell viability percentages of CG, 5DG, and 15DG were 93.33%, 22.22%, and 0%, respectively. The decreases in cell viability in both dextrose groups were statistically significant when compared with CG (p<0.001). Moreover, the difference in cell viability between the 5DG and 15DG groups was also statistically significant (p<0.001).

Conclusions: Our findings suggest that dextrose solution has an acute, concentration-dependent toxic effect on cultured human neuroblastoma cells.

Introduction

Prolotherapy is the injection method of an irritant solution into a joint space, ligament, or tendon insertion site, mainly targeting chronic musculoskeletal pain (1). Clinical benefits of prolotherapy have been reported for osteoarthritis, tendinopathies, joint pains, and chondromalacia (2,3); thus, prolotherapy is becoming popular among physicians who deal with musculoskeletal system pathologies.

Prolotherapy acts as a trigger of local inflammation by inducing a regenerative response (4). Hypertonic dextrose is the most commonly used injection agent (5). The dextrose solution potentially contributes to the healing process in two ways: 1)

by increasing the osmotic pressure of the extracellular space, thus causing the cells to lose water and destroy, consequently resulting in a temporary state of inflammation, and 2) by stimulating the proliferation of platelet-derived growth factor, epidermal growth factor, basic fibroblast growth factor, insulinlike growth factor, and connective tissue growth factor (4).

The most preferred concentration of dextrose for prolotherapy is 15% (6,7), which was first described by Hackett et al. (8) in the 1950s and subsequently modified by others not only for dextrose concentration but also for the injection sites (9). One of the modified versions is perineural injection therapy, which involves the injection of 5% dextrose solution into the peripheral



Copyright© 2023 The Author. Published by Galenos Publishing House on behalf of University of Health Sciences Türkiye, Gülhane Faculty of Medicine. This is an open access article under the Creative Commons Attribution-NonCommercial-NoDerivatives 4.0 (CC BY-NC-ND) International License. nerves and perineural location, resulting in considerable painrelief effects (10). Perineural injection therapy was supported in 2005 by Maniquis-Smigel et al. (9,11) and declared to have therapeutic effects with neuromodulatory effects (4) on peripheral entrapment neuropathic (9) and neuropathic pain (11), probably by improving sensory and motor functions (9,12) and decreasing neurogenic inflammation (9), in comparison with 15% dextrose.

Less is known about the complications of dextrose prolotherapy (13). Except for general injection adverse reactions such as self-limited pain, bruising (14), inflammation, and hematoma (15), no significant side effects of prolotherapy, including either the concentration of hypertonic dextrose solution or the localization of injection, have been reported (14,15). Few clinical studies have revealed that 5% dextrose solution is a safe and effective choice and has no side effects on nerves, but the conclusions of these animal and human studies were based on ultrasonographic findings and electrophysiological parameters (9,10,12). To the best of our knowledge, the cellular effects of different concentrations of dextrose have been studied only on the cell cultures of human fibroblasts (16,17), which presented findings relatively in contrast. To the best of our knowledge, no cytological study has evaluated the "safe" or "side" effect of dextrose solution on neural cells (18). The cumulative effects of dextrose injection also remain unknown (9).

A variety of hypotheses have been stated about the mechanisms of action explaining the beneficial clinical effects of dextrose prolotherapy. Although the evaluation of the cytological changes may shed light on the mystery. Thus, we compared the effects of 5% and 15%-concentrated dextrose solutions on primary neuronal cultures *in vitro*, simulating the cytological level at the injection site. The obtained findings may also help to determine the optimal concentration of dextrose solution and the correct injection site for prolotherapy.

Methods

Neuroblastoma cell cultures

The human neuroblastoma cell line [SH-SY5YATCC[®] CRL-2266[™]], which mimics neurons in the cell culture, was obtained from the Cancer Research Center, Institute of Health Sciences, University of Health Sciences Türkiye. The SH-SY5Y neuroblastoma cell line has distinct functional characteristics with natural dopaminergic and adrenergic features (18,19). Cultures of the cell line were prepared in accordance with classical standards (19). The cell line was incubated in RPMI (Sigma Aldrich-R8758) medium containing 10% (v/v) foetal calf serum (Biochrom AG, Berlin, Germany) with 1% (v/v) penicillin and streptomycin (Biological Industries Ltd., Haemek, Israel) (37 °C, 5% CO₂) (Heraeus incubator, Hanau, Germany) for 24 h (19).

A total of nine Petri dishes of cell culture were used for the experiments to form three comparison groups: control group (CG), 5% dextrose-supplemented group (5DG), and 15% dextrose-supplemented group (15DG). Each comparison group comprised three Petri dishes of cell culture. The RPMI (Sigma Aldrich-R8758) Petri dishes were CGs themselves. 2 mL of 5% dextrose solution (prepared by dissolving 27.8 mM of Sigma-Aldrich dextrose, D9434) was directly added to the three RPMI (Sigma Aldrich-R8758) Petri dishes of 5DG. Likewise. 2 mL of 15% dextrose solution (prepared by dissolving 83.4 mM of Sigma-Aldrich dextrose, D9434) was directly added to the three RPMI (Sigma Aldrich-R8758) Petri dishes of 15DG on the next day. All cultures were incubated for 24 h (at 37 °C and 5% CO₂) and examined under a microscope (Zeiss Axio Vert. A1 inverted phase fluorescence microscope, Germany) immediately after the supplementation of dextrose solutions and every 6 h after that.

Neuronal viability assay

The viability of neuroblastoma cells was determined by the fixation of cells with an ethanol-formaldehyde-acetic acid (7:2:1) mixture and staining with trypan blue (Sigma Aldrich Co. 302643), because this method is simple, cheap, and allows rapid counting of cells with ruptured membranes under the microscope (20). Trypan blue was diluted to 0.8 mM with phosphatebuffered saline. The survival rates of neuroblastoma cells were calculated by counting the intact nuclei on a hemocytometer in five regions of view (19,21). A scanning microplate reader was used to measure the absorbance of the dye solution at 450 nm. The baseline viability of CG cell cultures was presumed to be 100%, and both dextrose solution-supplemented groups were calculated according to this approach (19,21).

This study was approved by the Gülhane Military Medical Academy Local Ethical Committee (decision/date no: session 05/04.07.2012). Because this study was conducted on a commercial cell line, no verbal or written consent was obtained.

Statistical Analysis

All data were recorded using nine different cell cultures from three independent experiments. The viable cell percentages of CG, 5DG, and 15DG were compared by one-way analysis of variance and Bonferroni post-hoc tests using Statistical Package for the Social Sciences (SPSS) Statistics for Windows, version 18.0 (SPSS Inc., Chicago, III., USA). P values of p<0.05 were considered statistically significant.

Results

The neuronal viability assay was planned to be performed by the end of incubation (and at the same time 24 h after the supplementation of dextrose solutions). However, the death of numerous neuroblastoma cells was observed in the 15DG at the first control and photographing stop, 6 h after the supplementation (post-supplementation). We terminated the incubation process and proceeded to the neuronal viability assay stage.

The post-supplementation neuronal viability assay revealed that both 5% and 15% dextrose solutions caused a significant decrease in viable neuroblastoma cells in 5DG and 15DG (Table 1). In the 5DG and 15DG, the post-supplementation viability of neuroblastoma cells was significantly lower than CG (p<0.001). Moreover, the difference in post-supplementation viability of neuroblastoma cells was statistically significant between the 5DG and 15DG (p<0.001). The percentages of viable neuroblastoma cells were 93.33%, 22.22%, and 0% in CG, 5DG, and 15DG, respectively.

Discussion

This study aimed to compare the effects of 5% and 15% dextrose solutions on human neuroblastoma cell cultures and, thus, to foresee the real effects of perineural 5% dextrose injection therapy at the injection site. Both dextrose solutions were toxic to neuroblastomas in the first 6 h. Furthermore, 15% dextrose solution had a significantly more lethal effect than 5% dextrose. Our findings suggest that dextrose prolotherapy may have similar acute harmful effects on the perineural regions in a concentration-dependent manner.

Prolotherapy has been a widely used injection treatment; however, the mechanism of action of the therapeutic effects of prolotherapy is still barely known, and the limited knowledge prevents us from proposing a clear opinion. The suggested conclusions are the induction of inflammatory response, anabolic reactions (22), cellular proliferation, and vascular changes locally by the injection of dextrose solution (23).

The threshold concentration of dextrose is 10% to induce local inflammation. Concentrations of dextrose solution above 10%, especially the clinically preferred concentration of 15%, activate the inflammation cascade by increasing osmotic pressure (23). Some studies have revealed that the mechanism of action of dextrose solution on neuropathic pain might be the inhibition of transient receptor potential vanilloid receptor-1 (TRPV-1) (4,11,12,22), inactivating the secretion of substance P, calcitonin gene-related peptide (4,10), and nitric oxide (4), thereby alleviating neurogenic inflammation. In addition, Wu et al. (10) compared the effects of perineural injections of 5% dextrose with normal saline in patients with mild-to-moderate

carpal tunnel syndrome and concluded that the neurogenic antiinflammatory effects of 5% dextrose were significantly higher than those of normal saline. Similarly, Chen et al. (12) evaluated the neuropathic pain-relief effect of perineural 5% dextrose injection in a patient with radial nerve palsy. In another study, an epidural injection of 5% dextrose was compared with 0.9% saline in patients with moderate-to-severe low back pain, and pain relief was significantly higher in the 5% dextrose group (11). In addition to these pathways, non-inflammatory concentrations of dextrose solution contribute to the proliferation of musculoskeletal cells and influence the transport of amino acids and protein synthesis with no cellular toxicity (23). However, our findings indicated that 5% dextrose solution had lethal effects on cell cultures of neuroblastomas, simulating neurons at the perineural injection sites.

The only study evaluating the effects of dextrose solution on SH-SY5Y human neuroblastoma cell cultures compared the findings of different concentrations ranging between 0 and 25 mM with and without the existence of tumor necrosis factor-a $(TNF-\alpha)$ (18). Based on the hypothesis that dextrose would act like an anti-inflammatory molecule as a response to the TNF- α -induced inflammation, the authors concluded that a higher concentration of dextrose (i.e., 25 mM) decreased the neuronal impairment developed by inflammation and suggested this finding as a probable mechanism of the therapeutic effect of dextrose on neuropathic pain, in contrast with our observation. However, the studies of Güran et al. (16) and Woo et al. (17) have declared the final cytotoxic effect of dextrose solutions on fibroblasts despite the confusing findings concerning the available concentrations. Güran et al. (16) concluded that 15%, 20%, and 25%-concentrated dextrose solutions, but not 5% and 10%-concentrated dextrose solutions, led to significant fibroblast death, while Woo et al. (17) observed a significant decrease in fibroblast viability in 5% dextrose and complete death of almost all fibroblasts in 10% dextrose. The preferred concentrations of dextrose used in these two studies were in agreement with our method, which may be more conducive to clinical interpretation despite the difference in examined cells.

The pathophysiology of diabetic neuropathy shows similarities with the possible pathways that explain our findings. Hyperglycemia in diabetes mellitus contributes to neuropathy through increasing oxidative stress, generation of glycation end products, accumulation of polyols, and vasculopathy-

Table 1. Baseline and post-supplementation viable neuroblastoma cells					
Groups	Baseline	Post-supplementation	р		
Control, mean±SD	45.11±0.78	42.67±1.15	0.073		
5% dextrose, mean±SD	44.66±1.15	9.33±0.58	<0.001		
15% dextrose, mean±SD	44.66±0.58	0	<0.001		
Bold data are statistically significant. SD: Standard deviation					

related nerve ischemia (24-27). Mohammadi-Farani et al. (28) evaluated the effects of glucose concentration on the PC12 cell line culture medium and reported that hyperglycemia had an unfavorable influence on neuronal viability by reducing the expression of cannabinoid-1 receptor and activating TRPV-1. Moreover, higher glucose concentrations were associated with more toxic effects through these receptor responses, confirming the concentration-dependent cellular death observed in our study. The same study also suggested that increased TRPV-1 expression facilitates neuronal damage due to long-term exposure to dextrose in the culture medium (28). However, we observed the neurotoxic effects of dextrose solution in the acute period, which is worth comprehensive research. In cultured neurons, glucose uptake is not dependent on insulin because of the absence of an interstitial barrier (25). This may explain the mechanism of our findings in part, but the concentration of the dextrose solution seems to have some influence.

The results of the studies regarding the effect of dextrose solutions at different concentrations on the morphology and function of nerves are contradictory. Yoshii et al. (23) studied New Zealand white rabbits by injecting 10% dextrose into the subsynovial connective tissue of one forepaw and 0.9% saline into the same location in the contralateral forepaw. The authors compared the electrophysiological, histological, and mechanical findings between the 10% dextrose and 0.9% saline groups and observed acute alterations in motor function of the median nerve in the 10% dextrose group, with no significant morphological difference. In another study testing the same hypothesis of a probable dose-response effect of hypertonic dextrose solution to experimentally induce carpal tunnel syndrome (29), the same authors compared the effects of saline, 10% dextrose, and 20% dextrose solutions with different numbers of injection sessions. They reported the development of an experimentally induced carpal tunnel syndrome and morphological flattening of the median nerve in 10% and 20% dextrose groups compared with saline, but no malfunction. In 2014, the same authors tested the effects of multiple once-a-week injections of 10% dextrose and saline to induce experimental carpal tunnel syndrome and reported the thinning of the myelin sheath and Wallerian degeneration in the 10% dextrose group compared with that in the saline group (30). They concluded that there was an association between larger doses of dextrose and the severity of neuropathy (30). Despite the controversy, the current knowledge supports the concentration-dependent neurotoxic effect of dextrose solution, which we observed in the current study. However, all were animal studies of experimental carpal tunnel syndrome. To the best of our knowledge, our study is the first to evaluate the neurotoxicity of dextrose prolotherapy on human cell culture and has indicated an acute concentrationdependent toxic effect on cultured human neuroblastoma cells.

These findings led us to think that prolotherapy might be harmful rather than helpful, especially in perineural localizations.

Study Limitations

Despite the remarkable findings, this study has a few limitations. First, *in vitro* neurological disease models commonly use SH-SY5Y neuroblastoma cell cultures; however, these cells retain the properties of cancer cells. Second, we have not performed the advanced assay of neuronal viability, such as spectrophotometric, fluorometric, or caspase activity determinations. Our findings may be considered evocative but not sufficient to conclude a precise agreement on the negative effect of hypertonic dextrose prolotherapy. Not only *in vitro* designs but also *in vivo* studies evaluating the changes in cytokine levels in the localization of prolotherapy may enable us to obtain more accurate findings and clearly conclude.

Conclusion

This study revealed that 5% and 15% dextrose solutions have cytotoxic effects on neuroblastomas in the first 6 h. Thus, the concentration of dextrose and the injection site may need to be considered during prolotherapy indications. Whether these findings occurred due to a dextrose-induced mechanism of action or the dextrose itself remains unclear. Further studies evaluating these mechanisms and cytokine expression may explore the unknown aspects of the cellular effects of different dextrose solutions in prolotherapy.

Ethics

Ethics Committee Approval: This study was approved by the Gülhane Military Medical Academy Local Ethical Committee (decision/date no: session 05/04.07.2012).

Informed Consent: Because this study was conducted on a commercial cell line, no verbal or written consent was obtained.

Authorship Contributions

Surgical and Medical Practices: Ö.K., Concept: Ö.K., Z.D.Ç., Design: Ö.K., Z.D.Ç., Data Collection or Processing: Z.D.Ç., Analysis or Interpretation: Ö.K., Z.D.Ç., Literature Search: Ö.K., Writing: Ö.K.

Conflict of Interest: No conflict of interest was declared by the authors.

Financial Disclosure: The authors declared that this study received no financial support.

References

 Distel LM, Best TM. Prolotherapy: a clinical review of its role in treating chronic musculoskeletal pain. PM R. 2011;3(6 Suppl 1):S78-S81.

- Rabago D, Best TM, Beamsley M, Patterson J. A systematic review of prolotherapy for chronic musculoskeletal pain. Clin J Sport Med. 2005;15:376-380.
- Hauser RA, Sprague IS. Outcomes of prolotherapy in chondromalacia patella patients: improvements in pain level and function. Clin Med Insights Arthritis Musculoskelet Disord. 2014;7:13-20.
- Borg-Stein J, Osoria HL, Hayano T. Regenerative Sports Medicine: Past, Present, and Future (Adapted From the PASSOR Legacy Award Presentation; AAPMR; October 2016). PM R. 2018;10:1083-1105.
- Rabago D, Nourani B. Prolotherapy for Osteoarthritis and Tendinopathy: a Descriptive Review. Curr Rheumatol Rep. 2017;19:34.
- Hsieh PC, Chiou HJ, Wang HK, Lai YC, Lin YH. Ultrasound-Guided Prolotherapy for Acromial Enthesopathy and Acromioclavicular Joint Arthropathy: A Single-Arm Prospective Study. J Ultrasound Med. 2019;38:605-612.
- Hoffman MD, Agnish V. Functional outcome from sacroiliac joint prolotherapy in patients with sacroiliac joint instability. Complement Ther Med. 2018;37:64-68.
- Hackett GS, Hemwall GA, Montgomery GA. Ligament and tendon relaxation treated by prolotherapy. 5th ed. Oak Park: IL; 1993:5.
- Wu YT, Ke MJ, Ho TY, Li TY, Shen YP, Chen LC. Randomized double-blinded clinical trial of 5% dextrose versus triamcinolone injection for carpal tunnel syndrome patients. Ann Neurol. 2018;84:601-610.
- Wu YT, Ho TY, Chou YC, et al. Six-month Efficacy of Perineural Dextrose for Carpal Tunnel Syndrome: A Prospective, Randomized, Double-Blind, Controlled Trial. Mayo Clin Proc. 2017;92:1179-1189.
- Maniquis-Smigel L, Dean Reeves K, Jeffrey Rosen H, et al. Short Term Analgesic Effects of 5% Dextrose Epidural Injections for Chronic Low Back Pain: A Randomized Controlled Trial. Anesth Pain Med. 2016;7:e42550.
- Chen SR, Shen YP, Ho TY, Chen LC, Wu YT. Ultrasound-guided perineural injection with dextrose for treatment of radial nerve palsy: A case report. Medicine (Baltimore). 2018;97:e10978.
- Jahangiri A, Moghaddam FR, Najafi S. Hypertonic dextrose versus corticosteroid local injection for the treatment of osteoarthritis in the first carpometacarpal joint: a double-blind randomized clinical trial. J Orthop Sci. 2014;19:737-743.
- Zhu M, Rabago D, Chung VC, Reeves KD, Wong SY, Sit RW. Effects of Hypertonic Dextrose Injection (Prolotherapy) in Lateral Elbow Tendinosis: A Systematic Review and Metaanalysis. Arch Phys Med Rehabil. 2022;103:2209-2218.
- Wang J, Liang J, Yao J, et al. Meta-analysis of clinical trials focusing on hypertonic dextrose prolotherapy (HDP) for knee osteoarthritis. Aging Clin Exp Res. 2022;34:715-724.
- 16. Güran Ş, Dilşad Çoban Z, Karasimav Ö, et al. Dextrose solution used for prolotherapy decreases cell viability and

increases gene expressions of angiogenic and apopitotic factors. Gulhane Med J. 2018;60:42-46.

- Woo MS, Park J, Ok SH, et al. The proper concentrations of dextrose and lidocaine in regenerative injection therapy: in vitro study. Korean J Pain. 2021;34:19-26.
- Wu YT, Chen YP, Lam KHS, Reeves KD, Lin JA, Kuo CY. Mechanism of Glucose Water as a Neural Injection: A Perspective on Neuroinflammation. Life (Basel). 2022;12:832.
- Güran Ş, Tunçbilek V, Baykara MZ, et al. Melatonin hormone stimulates human clock genes on neuroblastoma (sh-sy5y) cell line. Gulhane Med J. 2019;61:172-176.
- Erkekoğlu P, Baydar T. Güncel in vitro sitotoksisite testleri. Hacettepe University Journal of the Faculty of Pharmacy. 2021;41:45-63.
- Genrikhs EE, Stelmashook EV, Golyshev SA, Aleksandrova OP, Isaev NK. Streptozotocin causes neurotoxic effect in cultured cerebellar granule neurons. Brain Res Bull. 2017;130:90-94.
- Maniquis-Smigel L, Reeves KD, Rosen HJ, et al. Analgesic Effect and Potential Cumulative Benefit from Caudal Epidural D5W in Consecutive Participants with Chronic Low-Back and Buttock/Leg Pain. J Altern Complement Med. 2018;24:1189-1196.
- Yoshii Y, Zhao C, Schmelzer JD, Low PA, An KN, Amadio PC. The effects of hypertonic dextrose injection on connective tissue and nerve conduction through the rabbit carpal tunnel. Arch Phys Med Rehabil. 2009;90:333-339.
- Dewanjee S, Das S, Das AK, et al. Molecular mechanism of diabetic neuropathy and its pharmacotherapeutic targets. Eur J Pharmacol. 2018;833:472-523.
- Tomlinson DR, Gardiner NJ. Glucose neurotoxicity. Nat Rev Neurosci. 2008;9:36-45.
- Moghadami M, Moghimi A, Jalal R, Behnam-Rasouli M, Mahdavi-Shahri N. Effects of infantile repeated hyperglycemia on neuronal density of hippocampus and pentylentetrazol induced convulsions in male wistar rats. Iran J Basic Med Sci. 2012;15:951-957.
- Feldman EL, Nave KA, Jensen TS, Bennett DLH. New Horizons in Diabetic Neuropathy: Mechanisms, Bioenergetics, and Pain. Neuron. 2017;93:1296-1313.
- Mohammadi-Farani A, Ghazi-Khansari M, Sahebgharani M. Glucose concentration in culture medium affects mRNA expression of TRPV1 and CB1 receptors and changes capsaicin toxicity in PC12 cells. Iran J Basic Med Sci. 2014;17:673-378.
- Yoshii Y, Zhao C, Schmelzer JD, Low PA, An KN, Amadio PC. Effects of hypertonic dextrose injections in the rabbit carpal tunnel. J Orthop Res. 2011;29:1022-1027.
- Yoshii Y, Zhao C, Schmelzer JD, Low PA, An KN, Amadio PC. Effects of multiple injections of hypertonic dextrose in the rabbit carpal tunnel: a potential model of carpal tunnel syndrome development. Hand (N Y). 2014;9:52-57.

DOI: 10.4274/gulhane.galenos.2023.85698 Gulhane Med J 2023;65:165-170



165

Association between plasma fluoride levels and pregnancy complications in women living in the rural and urban areas of Settat-Morocco

Lalla Asmaa Katir Masnaoui¹, Fatine Hadrya², Abdellatif Rahim¹, Bouchra El Amiri³,
 Boubker Nasser¹, Abdelkhalid Essamadi¹

¹Hassan First University of Settat, Faculty of Sciences and Techniques, Laboratory of Biochemistry, Neurosciences, Natural Resources and Environment, Settat, Morocco

²Hassan First University of Settat, Higher Institute of Health Sciences, Department of Health Sciences and Technologies, Settat, Morocco

³Regional Center Agricultural Research of Settat, National Institute for Agricultural Research, Animal Production, Settat, Morocco

Date submitted: 18.02.2023

Date accepted: 03.06.2023

Online publication date: 15.12.2023

Corresponding Author:

Lalla Asmaa Katir Masnaoui, M.D., Hassan First University of Settat, Faculty of Sciences and Techniques, Laboratory of Biochemistry, Neurosciences, Natural Resources and Environment, Settat, Morocco +212 661640299 asmakatir@gmail.com

ORCID: orcid.org/0000-0001-5866-1539

Keywords: Women, pregnancy complications, plasma fluoride, fluorosis, Morocco

ABSTRACT

Aims: This study aimed to investigate the relationship between plasma fluoride levels and pregnancy complications among rural and urban women living in the Settat province of Morocco, where fluorosis is endemic.

Methods: This cross-sectional study included pregnant women permanently residing in the province of Settat who visited the Provincial Hospital Hassan II. A close-ended questionnaire was completed to verify the presence or absence of pregnancy complications, including abortion, fetal and neonatal complications, diabetes mellitus, and pregnancy-induced hypertension. In addition, blood was collected from all participants and fluoride levels were determined.

Results: The sample included 511 rural (43.8%) and urban (56.2%) pregnant women with a mean age of 26.9 ± 6.1 years. The prevalence of pregnancy complications was significantly higher in rural pregnant women (abortion=13.2%; fetal and neonatal complications=4.8%; pregnancy induced-hypertension=1.4%) than in urban areas (abortion=6.7%; fetal and neonatal complications=2.2%; pregnancy induced-hypertension=0.9%) (p<0.05). Plasma fluoride levels were also significantly higher in rural participants with a means of 0.036±0.009 mg/L than in urban areas with a means of 0.034±0.008 mg/L (p<0.05). However, in both rural and urban participants, the results showed that there was no correlation between plasma fluoride levels and abortion (r=0.068; p=0.247), fetal and neonatal complications (r=-0.008; p=0.890), diabetes mellitus (r=-0.018; p=0.975) and pregnancy induced-hypertension (r=-0.063; p=0.285).

Conclusions: Higher plasma fluoride levels were found in rural pregnant women than in urban ones. However, no significant correlation was found between plasma fluoride levels and the studied pregnancy complications, despite their higher prevalence in rural women.

Introduction

Fluoride is a chemical element belonging to the halogen family. It is widely distributed in the environment mainly in soil, air, and water (1). At the recommended doses, this element plays an essential role in increasing the structural stability of teeth and bones. It is also involved in the growth of both humans and animals (2). However, chronic exposure to high levels of fluoride can lead to chronic intoxication, such as dental and skeletal fluorosis (3). Furthermore, prolonged exposure to this halogen can induce other toxic effects in the reproductive, nervous, and immune systems, leading to non-skeletal fluorosis (4). In many parts of the world, fluorosis is a significant public health concern. It is endemic in more than 20 countries,



although it is most prevalent in tropical areas, with China and India among the worst-affected nations (5). Other regions, including the Middle East, South America, and Africa (Morocco, Tanzania, South Africa, Kenya, Ghana, and Sudan), are also poisoned (5). Moreover, it was documented that fluoride intake through groundwater is the major contributor to fluorosis and has become one of the most critical issues affecting human health (6). Normally, drinking water is considered contaminated when its fluoride level is between 1.1 and 2.5 ppm and toxic when its fluoride level is greater than 2.5 ppm (7). Hence, the World Health Organization reported that fluoride-rich drinking water exposes many countries to a high risk of being affected by high levels of fluoride (8).

The association between plasma fluoride levels and the prevalence of pregnancy complications is well established in women living in several endemic fluorosis areas (9-11). In these studies, a positive correlation between plasma and urinary fluoride levels and pregnancy complications was reported. In contrast, to the best of our knowledge, no study has focused on pregnancy complications in women living in Moroccan endemic fluorosis areas. In this country, fluorosis is considered a major problem because of its wide distribution (2). There are two types of fluorosis, the first is called hydrotelluric, where the contamination sources are soil and water; it is localized in phosphate areas. The second type is called industrial fluorosis, where the contamination source is air; it is localized in industrial areas (2). Additionally, it was reported that chronic consumption of high fluoride levels through groundwater is the major contributor to fluorosis in humans and several other species (12). Concerning Settat province, where fluorosis is hydrotelluric (13), it includes both urban and rural areas. Increasingly, the rural population consumes well water containing high fluoride levels (14), whereas the urban population consumes tap water that is filtered and controlled. This suggests that rural populations are more exposed to fluoride excess. Therefore, the present study aimed to investigate the relationship between plasma fluoride levels and pregnancy complications among rural and urban women living in the Settat province.

Methods

Study design

The current work was designed as a cross-sectional study that included rural and urban pregnant women aged between 18 and 45 years, who visited the Provincial Hospital Hassan II of Settat province, Morocco in 2019. This province is one of the Moroccan endemic fluorosis areas (14).

The current research was conducted according to the ethical principles of the Helsinki Declaration of the World Medical Association in 1964, amended by the General Assembly of Fortaleza, Brazil, October 2013. The authorization N°1295/18

from the Direction of Epidemiology and Diseases Control of the Ministry of Health of Morocco was obtained before conducting this study.

Inclusion and exclusion criteria

All pregnant women permanently residing in the province of Settat who visited the Provincial Hospital Hassan II during the study period were considered as the source population. After excluding unconfirmed pregnancies and temporary inhabitants in the province, the study sample was formed out of 511 participants.

General and medical information

To collect the general, medical, and obstetrical information of the population study, a close-ended questionnaire was developed and validated in the presence of the research team. Subsequently, it was tested in a similar population to ensure it was understandable. The questionnaire contained open and closed questions and focused on general information such as age, origin, educational level, medical and obstetric information through the verification of the presence or absence of dental stains, and pregnancy complications including abortion, fetal and neonatal complications, diabetes mellitus, and pregnancyinduced hypertension.

Determination of plasma fluoride levels

Blood samples were collected from venous blood using heparin tubes and centrifuged (3000 g for 15 minutes) to obtain plasma samples. Then, one volume of each sample was mixed with the same volume of total ionic strength adjustment buffer (TISAB II). Plasma fluoride levels were measured using a fluoride electrode (Thermo Scientific Orion 96-09, Orion Research, Cambridge, MA, USA) coupled to an analyzer ion (Star A214, Thermo Scientific Orion). The electrode was calibrated with standard fluoride solutions at concentrations of 0.025, 0.050, 0.075, and 0.1 mg/L and prepared with the same reagent used for the samples. Plasma fluoride levels in women without pregnancy complications and those with abortion, fetal and neonatal complications, diabetes mellitus, and pregnancyinduced hypertension were measured and expressed in mg/L.

Statistical Analysis

Data were analyzed using Statistical Package for the Social Sciences (SPSS) for Windows, version 20.0 (IBM Corp., Armonk, NY, USA). The Kolmogorov-Smirnov test was used to evaluate whether the data were normally distributed. The nonnormally distributed numeric data were compared using the Mann-Whitney U test, and a p-value of 0.05 was considered statistically significant. The results were summarized as mean±standard deviation (SD), and the categorical data are presented with count (n) and percentage (%) values. We analyzed the correlations between plasma fluoride levels and each complication in rural and urban women using Pearson's correlation test or Spearman's correlation test.

Results

Descriptive characteristics

The sample included 287/511 (43.8%) rural and 244/511 (56.2%) urban pregnant women with a mean±SD age of 26.9±6.1 years. Based on the guestionnaire data, a remarkable variation in educational level was observed between rural and urban participants. Among rural women (n=287), 175 (61.0%), 98 (34.2%), and 7 (2.5%) subjects had primary, secondary, and higher educational levels, respectively. Among urban women (n=224), 70 (31.2%), 138 (61.6%), and 15 (6.7%) subjects had primary, secondary, and higher educational levels, respectively. The remaining 7 (2.5%) rural subjects versus 1 (0.4%) urban subjects were illiterate. Dental stains were significantly more common in rural participants than in urban participants (Table 1). Rural participants also showed poorer oral hygiene (Table 1). Regarding plasma fluoride levels, rural pregnant women had significantly higher plasma fluoride levels (0.036±0.009 mg/L) than their urban counterparts (0.034±0.008 mg/L) (p<0.05) (Table 1).

Prevalence of pregnancy complications

Regarding pregnancy complications, 79.8% of rural versus 88.9% of urban participants did not report any pregnancy complications (Table 2). Abortion and fetal and neonatal complications were significantly higher in rural pregnant women than in urban subjects (p<0.05). The prevalence of diabetes mellitus and pregnancy-induced hypertensive complications was not significantly different between rural and urban participants (p>0.05) (Table 2).

Relationship between plasma fluoride levels and pregnancy complications

In both rural and urban participants, plasma fluoride levels were significantly (p<0.05) higher in women with abortion, fetal and neonatal complications, diabetes mellitus, and pregnancy-induced hypertension than in those without these complications. When rural and urban women who reported the same complications were compared, we found significantly higher plasma fluoride levels only in pregnant women from rural areas with fetal and neonatal complications compared with those from urban areas (p<0.05). However, no significant difference was observed between rural and urban participants with abortion, diabetes mellitus, and pregnancy-induced hypertension (p>0.05) (Table 3). Additionally, in both rural and urban participants, the

Table 1. Dental stains, oral hygiene and plasma fluoride in rural and urban participants						
Origin Rural (n=287) Urban (n=224) p-value						
Dental stains, n (%)	188 (65.5)	33 (14.7)	0.001			
Poor oral hygiene, n (%)	181 (63.1)	69 (30.9)	0.001			
Plasma fluoride (mg/L), mean±SD	0.036±0.009	0.034±0.008	0.018			
The results are significant at the level of 0.05. SD: Standard deviation						

Table 2. Prevalence of studied pregnancy complications in rural and urban pregnant women					
	Rural (n=287)	Urban (n=224)	p-value		
Without complication, n (%)	229 (79.8)	199 (88.9)	0.006		
Abortion, n (%)	38 (13.2)	15 (6.7)	0.016		
Fetal and neonatal complications, n (%)	14 (4.8)	5 (2.2)	0.047		
Diabetes mellitus, n (%)	2 (0.7)	3 (1.3)	0.146		
Pregnancy induced-hypertension, n (%)	4 (1.4)	2 (0.9)	0.247		
The results are significant at the level of 0.05					

Table 3. Plasma fluoride levels in rural and urban participants according to their pregnancy complications						
Origin	Rural (n=287)	Urban (n=224)	p-value			
Without complication (mg/L), mean±SD	0.036±0.009	0.034±0.008	0.005			
Abortion (mg/L), mean±SD	0.038±0.011	0.039±0.011	0.425			
Fetal and neonatal complications (mg/L), mean±SD	0.038±0.003	0.035±0.008	0.018			
Diabetes mellitus (mg/L), mean±SD	0.039±0.001	0.039±0.011	0.413			
Pregnancy induced-hypertension (mg/L), mean±SD	0.041±0.001	0.039±0.004	0.125			
The results are significant at the level of 0.05. SD: Standard deviation						

results showed that there was no correlation between plasma fluoride levels and abortion (r=0.068; p=0.247), fetal and neonatal complications (r=-0.008; p=0.890), diabetes mellitus (r=-0.018; p=0.975) and pregnancy induced-hypertension (r=-0.063; p=0.285) (Table 4).

Discussion

In Morocco, fluorosis extends to all phosphate areas (2,13). In these endemic areas, it has been reported that the weathering of phosphate rocks releases a large amount of fluoride, which contaminates groundwater and soil (2), causing hydrotelluric fluorosis (13). For instance, in Settat province (Morocco), a study revealed a high fluoride level in well water (14). Consequently, direct consumption of this contaminated water and/or the consumption of natural products (cereals, fruits, etc.) that grow in the contaminated soil leads to various toxic effects (15). After its intake, fluoride can lead to several adverse effects in different forms of fluorosis in humans (12,16). Recent studies have shown that fluoride can increase pregnancy complication risks (6,17). Conversely, low levels of awareness and prevailing dietary and behavioral practices may put populations at risk of high fluoride intake (18).

In the current study, it was revealed that the educational level was lower in rural participants than in those from urban areas. These results could be explained by family income and denial by the parents as these could be the most common reasons for school dropout in rural areas (19). Additionally, our findings showed that rural pregnant women had poorer oral hygiene than their urban counterparts. This may explain the higher prevalence of dental stains observed among rural participants. In this context, an association between oral health and several socioeconomic factors such as poverty, education, and health disparities between urban and rural areas has been documented previously (20).

Concerning the prevalence of pregnancy complications in both studied areas, abortion and fetal and neonatal complications were higher in rural pregnant women than in urban ones. In this sense, a previous study conducted in the province of British Columbia (Canada) reported that rural pregnant women had higher rates of severe maternal and neonatal morbidity (21). Another study conducted in Ethiopia found that rural women were more likely to experience adverse pregnancy outcomes, including abortion and neonatal deaths, compared with their urban counterparts (22). Given that blood is the main transporter of fluoride in the body, plasma fluoride level is an essential parameter for diagnosing the chronic toxic effects of fluoride, mainly in pregnant women (23,24). In this study, plasma fluoride concentration in pregnant women showed that its average was significantly higher in rural pregnant women compared with those of urban origin. This finding could be explained by the drinking water sources in each area, as the rural population consumes well water, which is contaminated by fluoride excess in phosphate rocks, whereas the urban population consumes tap water, which is filtered and controlled. Similarly, another study conducted in India revealed a positive correlation between plasma fluoride in pregnant women and fluoride in groundwater (25). To compare the values obtained in this study, it was revealed that they were lower than those obtained in pregnant Polish women (26) and higher than those obtained in Mexican pregnant women (27) and American pregnant women living in northern California (24). The current study contributes to the existing literature by providing new information on plasma fluoride concentrations in pregnant women in Morocco and highlighting the potential factors that may influence these concentrations.

Previous studies have investigated the passage of fluoride across the placenta during pregnancy (6,28). Exposure to a high fluoride level during this critical physiological stage can cause several pregnancy complications (6). These may be related to the high fluoride concentration, as reported in an Iranian study (29). In the present study, among both rural and urban participants, plasma fluoride levels were significantly higher in women with abortion, fetal and neonatal complications, diabetes mellitus, and pregnancy-induced hypertension than in those without these complications. This is in agreement with other studies that reported that fluoride consumption increased the risk of anemia (6), abortion (29), low birth weight, preterm delivery, and poor APGAR count (9,11,30). This suggests that there is a link between fluoride consumption and certain adverse pregnancy outcomes. For pregnant women, it is necessary to consider this potential risk factor when making decisions about prenatal care and fluoride intake. The finding that there was no correlation between plasma fluoride levels and abortion, fetal

Table 4. Correlation analysis of plasma fluoride levels with abortion, fetal and neonatal complications, diabetes and pregnancy induced-hypertension in rural and urban women

	Rural		Urban			
Parameter	r value	p-value	r value	p-value		
Without complication	-0.038	0.515	0.042	0.525		
Abortion	0.068	0.247	-0.060	0.371		
Fetal and neonatal complications	-0.008	0.890	-0.012	0.854		
Diabetes	0.0018	0.975	0.066	0.323		
Pregnancy induced-hypertension	-0.063	0.285	-0.059	0.379		

and neonatal complications, diabetes mellitus, and pregnancyinduced hypertension in both rural and urban participants may be attributed to several factors. First, because of the reduced number of participants in this study cohort studies on a large population are recommended to obtain clearer results. On the other hand, factors other than fluoride exposure could influence the prevalence of pregnancy complications. It was documented previously that genetics, immunological, and infectious factors could lead to abortion in women (31). Another study showed that maternal age, placental abruption, and pre-existing maternal pathologies (obesity, diabetes mellitus, hypertension) increased the risk of intrauterine fetal death (32). Furthermore, it was reported that maternal lifestyle factors such as obesity, physical activity, medication, poor nutrition, and coffee consumption are also associated with pregnancy complications (33,34). In summary, consistent with the literature, differences in plasma fluoride levels were found between rural and urban pregnant women.

Study Limitations

This study represents the first of its kind to be conducted in Morocco, focusing on the important topic of maternal and fetal health, which is a global priority. However, this study has several limitations. Most importantly, the sample size was small. Additionally, some information was unavailable due to incomplete or outdated health records. Finally, the results were not adjusted for potential covariates of fluoride intake.

Conclusion

In conclusion, this study showed that plasma fluoride levels were higher in rural pregnant women than in those from urban areas. However, despite the higher prevalence of abortion, fetal and neonatal complications, diabetes mellitus, and pregnancyinduced hypertension in women of rural origin, there was no correlation between plasma fluoride levels and pregnancy complications. Therefore, further studies in a large population are recommended to obtain clearer results.

Acknowledgments

We thank the participants of this research.

Ethics

Ethics Committee Approval: The study was approved by the Hassan First University of Settat, Faculty of Sciences and Techniques of Ethics Committee. The authorization N°1295/18 from the Direction of Epidemiology and Diseases Control of the Ministry of Health of Morocco was obtained before conducting this study.

Informed Consent: Consent form was filled out by all participants.

Authorship Contributions

Concept: A.E., Design: A.E., Data Collection or Processing: L.A.K.M., Analysis or Interpretation: F.H., Literature Search: L.A.K.M., A.R., Writing: L.A.K.M., A.R., B.EI.A., B.N.

Conflict of Interest: No conflict of interest was declared by the authors.

Financial Disclosure: The authors declared that this study received no financial support.

References

- 1. Naik RG, Dodamani AS, Vishwakarma P, et al. Level of Fluoride in Soil, Grain and Water in Jalgaon District, Maharashtra, India. J Clin Diagn Res. 2017:ZC05-ZC07.
- El Amiri B, Rahim A, Sibaoueih M. Perception et pratiques d'élevage pour atténuer la fluorose chez les ovins dans trois communes de la province de Khouribga-Maroc. AfriMed Agricultural Journal - Al Awamia. 2021;133:1-17.
- Ramesh M, Malathi N, Ramesh K, Aruna RM, Kuruvilla S. Comparative Evaluation of Dental and Skeletal Fluorosis in an Endemic Fluorosed District, Salem, Tamil Nadu. J Pharm Bioallied Sci. 2017;9(Suppl 1):S88-S91.
- Shruthi MN, Anil NS. A comparative study of dental fluorosis and non-skeletal manifestations of fluorosis in areas with different water fluoride concentrations in rural Kolar. J Family Med Prim Care. 2018;7:1222-1228.
- 5. Podgorski J, Berg M. Global analysis and prediction of fluoride in groundwater. Nat Commun. 2022;13:4232.
- Goyal LD, Bakshi DK, Arora JK, Manchanda A, Singh P. Assessment of fluoride levels during pregnancy and its association with early adverse pregnancy outcomes. J Family Med Prim Care. 2020;9:2693-2698.
- Rahim A, Essamadi A, El Amiri B. A comprehensive review on endemic and experimental fluorosis in sheep: Its diverse effects and prevention. Toxicology. 2022;465:153025.
- Shorter JP, Massawe J, Parry N, Walker RW. Comparison of two village primary schools in northern Tanzania affected by fluorosis. Int Health. 2010;2:269-274.
- Diouf M, Cisse D, Lo CM, Ly M, Faye D, Ndiaye O. [Pregnant women living in areas of endemic fluorosis in Senegal and low birthweight newborns: case-control study]. Rev Epidemiol Sante Publique. 2012;60:103-108.
- Cantoral A, Téllez-Rojo MM, Malin AJ, et al. Dietary fluoride intake during pregnancy and neurodevelopment in toddlers: A prospective study in the progress cohort. Neurotoxicology. 2021;87:86-93.
- Ortíz-García SG, Torres-Sánchez LE, Muñoz-Rocha TV, et al. Maternal urinary fluoride during pregnancy and birth weight and length: Results from ELEMENT cohort study. Sci Total Environ. 2022;838:156459.
- 12. Das G, Tirth V, Arora S, et al. Effect of Fluoride Concentration in Drinking Water on Dental Fluorosis in Southwest Saudi Arabia. Int J Environ Res Public Health. 2020;17:3914.

- Sibaoueih M, Rahim A, El Amiri B. Les teneurs en fluorure des plantes influencent-elles leur qualité fourragère pour ruminant?. AfriMed Agricultural Journal - Al Awamia. 2022;30136:81-96.
- Maadid H, El Mzouri EH, Mabrouk A, Koulali Y. Fluoride content in well waters for human and animal consumption with reported high incidence levels of endemic fluorosis in Beni Meskine (Morocco). Euro-Mediterr J Environ Integr. 2017;2:11.
- Jaudenes JR, Gutiérrez ÁJ, Paz S, Rubio C, Hardisson A. Fluoride Risk Assessment from Consumption of Different Foods Commercialized in a European Region. Appl. Sci. 2020;10:6582.
- Dalledone M, Cunha AS, Ramazzotto LA, et al. Estrogen receptor gene is associated with dental fluorosis in Brazilian children. Clin Oral Investig. 2019;23:3565-3570.
- Thippeswamy HM, Devananda D, Nanditha Kumar M, Wormald MM, Prashanth SN. The association of fluoride in drinking water with serum calcium, vitamin D and parathyroid hormone in pregnant women and newborn infants. Eur J Clin Nutr. 2021;75:151-159.
- Rustagi N, Rathore AS, Meena JK, Chugh A, Pal R. Neglected health literacy undermining fluorosis control efforts: A pilot study among schoolchildren in an endemic village of rural Rajasthan, India. J Family Med Prim Care. 2017;6:533-537.
- Saravanakumar P, Varakumari JE. A comparative study on women empowerment in urban and rural setting in Tamil Nadu. Int J Community Med Public Health. 2019;6:1108-1111.
- Ogunbodede EO, Kida IA, Madjapa HS, et al. Oral Health Inequalities between Rural and Urban Populations of the African and Middle East Region. Adv Dent Res. 2015;27:18-25.
- Lisonkova S, Haslam MD, Dahlgren L, Chen I, Synnes AR, Lim KI. Maternal morbidity and perinatal outcomes among women in rural versus urban areas. CMAJ. 2016;188:E456-E465.
- Mehrnoush V, Ranjbar A, Banihashemi F, Darsareh F, Shekari M, Shirzadfardjahromi M. Urban-rural differences in the pregnancy-related adverse outcome. Clin Obstet Gynecol. 2023;3:51-55.
- 23. Mehta A. Biomarkers of fluoride exposure in human body. Indian J Dent. 2013;4:207-210.

- Abduweli Uyghurturk D, Goin DE, Martinez-Mier EA, Woodruff TJ, DenBesten PK. Maternal and fetal exposures to fluoride during mid-gestation among pregnant women in northern California. Environ Health. 2020;19:38.
- Thippeswamy HM, Kumar MN, Girish M, Prashanth SN, Shanbhog R. Linear regression approach for predicting fluoride concentrations in maternal serum, urine and cord blood of pregnant women consuming fluoride containing drinking water. Clin Epidemiology Glob Health. 2021;10:100685.
- Opydo-Szymaczek J, Borysewicz-Lewicka M. Variations in concentration of fluoride in blood plasma of pregnant women and their possible consequences for amelogenesis in a fetus. Homo. 2006;57:295-307.
- Thomas DB, Basu N, Martinez-Mier EA, et al. Urinary and plasma fluoride levels in pregnant women from Mexico City. Environ Res. 2016;150:489-495.
- Forestier F, Daffos F, Said R, Brunet CM, Guillaume PN. Passage transplacentaire du fluor. Etude in utero [The passage of fluoride across the placenta. An intra-uterine study]. J Gynecol Obstet Biol Reprod (Paris). 1990;19:171-175.
- 29. Moghaddam VK, Yousefi M, Khosravi A, et al. High Concentration of Fluoride Can Be Increased Risk of Abortion. Biol Trace Elem Res. 2018;185:262-265.
- Mohanty S, Bhongir A, Mishra A, Rao P. Association of Higher Maternal Serum Fluoride with Adverse Fetal Outcomes. Int J Med Sci Public Health. 2011;1:13-17.
- Ellish NJ, Saboda K, O'Connor J, Nasca PC, Stanek EJ, Boyle C. A prospective study of early pregnancy loss. Hum Reprod. 1996;11:406-412.
- Quibel T, Bultez T, Nizard J, Subtil D, Huchon C, Rozenberg P. Morts fœtales in utero [In utero fetal death]. J Gynecol Obstet Biol Reprod (Paris). 2014;43:883-907.
- Oechsle A, Wensing M, Ullrich C, Bombana M. Health Knowledge of Lifestyle-Related Risks during Pregnancy: A Cross-Sectional Study of Pregnant Women in Germany. Int J Environ Res Public Health. 2020;17:8626.
- Rezaee R, Ravangard R, Amani F, Dehghani Tafti A, Shokrpour N, Bahrami MA. Healthy lifestyle during pregnancy: Uncovering the role of online health information seeking experience. PLoS One. 2022;17:e0271989.
DOI: 10.4274/gulhane.galenos.2023.52244 Gulhane Med J 2023;65:171-175



171

Local anesthetic administration for frequent episodic tension-type headache in the elderly

Uğur Burak Şimşek¹, D Mehmet Tunç²

¹University of Health Sciences Türkiye, Gülhane Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Neurology, Ankara, Türkiye ²Ministry of Health, Yozgat City Hospital, Yozgat, Türkiye

Date submitted: 30.10.2023

Date accepted: 22.11.2023 Online publication date:

15.12.2023

Corresponding Author:

Uğur Burak Şimşek, M.D., University of Health Sciences Türkiye, Gülhane Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Neurology, Ankara, Türkiye +90 530 422 11 23 drugurburaksimsek@gmail.com

ORCID: orcid.org/0000-0003-4688-7658

Keywords: Tension-type headache, frequent episodic tension-type headache, lidocaine, myofascial trigger points

ABSTRACT

Aims: Although various symptomatic and prophylactic treatments exist for frequent episodic tension-type headaches (FETTH) in the elderly population, the constrained efficacy and associated complications and side effects of standard treatments necessitate a search for novel therapeutic options. This study aimed to assess the therapeutic efficacy of locally administered lidocaine to the pericranial muscles in elderly patients with FETTH.

Methods: This retrospective pilot study included elderly patients suffering from FETTH who received weekly bilateral injections of 2 mL 0.5% local lidocaine into the trapezius, masseter, frontal, temporal, splenius capitis, sternocleidomastoideus, and semispinalis capitis muscles over 5 weeks. Patients with infrequent episodic and chronic tension-type headaches were excluded. The monthly number of painful days, visual analog scale (VAS) score, and monthly number of analgesics used were recorded before (pre-treatment) and eight weeks after (post-treatment) the treatment.

Results: The study included 31 elderly individuals, with a mean age of 68.42 years (minimummaximum: 65-81 years). In comparison to pre-treatment levels, the post-treatment observations demonstrated statistically significant reductions in the number of painful days [(5.8 ± 1.7) vs. (4.6 ± 1.9), p=0.003], VAS scores [(74.3 ± 14.2) vs. (59.5 ± 25.4), p=0.001)], and the number of analgesics used [(6.6 ± 3.2) vs. (4.8 ± 3.7), p=0.001].

Conclusions: This study suggests that local lidocaine administration to the pericranial muscles could serve as an efficient alternative therapeutic approach for FETTH in the elderly.

Introduction

The primary headaches commonly encountered include cluster headaches, migraines, and tension-type headaches (TTH). Notably, TTH is the most prevalent headache type across all age groups globally (1). In community-based studies, a population survey revealed a one-year prevalence of 38.3% for episodic tension-type headache (ETTHA) and 2.2% for chronic TTH (2). Population studies have also shown that TTH occurs more frequently in women than in men (3).

As per the International Classification of Headache Disorders, ETTHA manifests with frequent bilateral episodes of pressing or tightening headaches, characterized by mild to moderate intensity lasting from minutes to days (4). Remarkably, the pain associated with ETTHA does not exacerbate with routine physical activity and lacks a connection with nausea, although photophobia or phonophobia may be present (4).

TTH is acknowledged as one of the most prevalent and burdensome neurological conditions globally, affecting individuals across all age groups (4). It significantly hampers activities of daily living (5). Given the increasing aging population, exploring effective treatment options for TTH in the elderly is paramount.

Although numerous factors contribute to the pathogenesis of TTH, the precise mechanism remains elusive (6). Current understanding suggests that pain modulation is influenced by nociceptive impulses originating from the pericranial and



myofascial tissues. These impulses lead to sensitization in the region of the cervical spinal dorsal root trigeminal nucleus and stimulate supraspinal neurons, originating from areas such as the thalamus (7). Supporting this hypothesis, a separate study noted a reduction in gray matter volume associated with pain processing in individuals with chronic TTH (8). Peripheral abnormalities in TTH lack definitive evidence; however, muscle-related factors, particularly in ETTHA, may play a crucial role (9,10). Comparative studies between individuals with ETTHA and those without headaches have revealed increased latent and active trigger points, a lowered pain threshold in nerve trunks, and decreased neck mobility in patients with ETTHA (6,11). These results indicate that the activation of peripheral nociceptors and heightened muscle sensitivity are prominent and consistent features in individuals with TTH (12).

Treatment strategies for TTH are categorized into acute and preventive approaches based on headache frequency (4). For acute symptom relief, the options include simple analgesics, combined analgesics, parenteral analgesics, or antiemetics (4). Preventive treatment typically involves the use of antidepressant drugs (13). However, it is crucial to be aware of potential side effects and to consider the risk of dangerous drug interactions (14). Despite the effectiveness of pharmacological treatments, they may come with side effects (14). Additionally, non-pharmacological treatment methods, while having fewer side effects, require more scientific data to establish their effectiveness (15).

In the management of ETTHA, local anesthetics such as lidocaine have emerged as a potential therapeutic tool. Studies have explored the administration of these agents through various routes to assess their efficacy in alleviating pain and improving the overall well-being of individuals with TTH (16). Administering local anesthetics to the pericranial muscles presents a promising approach to minimize drug use in the elderly, mitigating potential drug-related side effects and interactions (16). Notably, there is a gap in the literature concerning frequent episodic tension-type headaches (FETTH), specifically in the elderly population. Recent administration of local anesthetics to the pericranial muscles has shown promise in treating TTH (16). Therefore, the primary objective of this study was to investigate the efficacy of local lidocaine administration on FETTH in elderly individuals.

Methods

A retrospective pilot study was conducted at the Neurology Headache Department of Gülhane Training and Research Hospital. Patients over 65 years of age with FETTH were enrolled based on the 2018 guidelines of the International Headache Society (4), which include the following criteria: i) at least 10 episodes of headache occurring on average 1-14 days/month for >3 months (≥12 and <180 days/year), fulfilling criteria ii-v; ii) headaches lasting from 30 minutes to 7 days; iii) at least two of the following four characteristics: bilateral location, pressing or tightening (non-pulsating) quality, mild or moderate intensity, not aggravated by routine physical activity such as walking or climbing stairs; iv) no nausea or vomiting and no more than one of photophobia or phonophobia; v) headaches not better accounted for by another the International Classification of Headache Disorders-3 diagnosis (4).

Eligible patients had been diagnosed with FETTH for at least 6 months. They were evaluated for other headache types, and those with alternative diagnoses were excluded. Additional exclusion criteria were current use of analgesics for more than two weeks, having undergone surgery (including cervical and cranial surgery), use of antidepressants, antipsychotic, and antiepileptic drugs in the last 12 weeks, having received botulinum toxin type A treatment, history of sensitivity to local anesthetics in the past 24 weeks, treatment without medication, having a neuromuscular disease, uncontrolled hypertension, anemia or bleeding disorder, a history of malignancy, psychiatric diseases, or hypothyroidism/hyperthyroidism. To eliminate potential secondary causes, complete blood count, routine biochemical parameters, vitamin B12, thyroid function tests, ferritin, and folic acid levels in the medical records were evaluated. The study received approval from the University of Health Sciences Türkiye, Gülhane Training and Research Hospital Local Ethics Committee (protocol no: 2023-234, date: 25.10.2023).

Procedures and outcomes

We included patients who received a weekly 2 mL injection of 0.5% lidocaine for 5 weeks. The injections were administered into the temporal, splenius capitis, sternocleidomastoid, frontal, masseter, semispinalis capitis, and trapezius muscles. Pretreatment and 8-week post-treatment follow-up endpoints were the monthly number of painful days, visual analog scale (VAS) score, and monthly number of analgesics used.

Statistical Analysis

Data were analyzed using the Statistical Package for the Social Sciences software, version 22.0 for Windows (IBM Corp., Armonk, NY: USA). Descriptive statistics included mean and standard deviation and percentages. Paired samples t-test was used to compare pre-and post-treatment measurements.

Results

The study involved 31 patients, with a median age of 73.2 [minimum-maximum (min-max): 65-81] years. There were 24 women [median age (min-max): 73.81 (66-81) years], while there were 7 male patients [median age (min-max): 72.65 (65-80) years].

The pre-and post-treatment results of the patients are summarized in Table 1. The mean number of painful days before administering local anesthetic injections to the pericranial muscles in elderly patients with FETTH was 5.8 ± 1.7 . The following injections, the number of painful days decreased to 4.6 ± 1.9 , indicating a statistically significant reduction (p=0.003) (Figure 1). The mean pre-treatment VAS score of the patients was 74.3 ± 14.2 , it decreased to 59.5 ± 25.4 following the local anesthetic administration, with a statistically significant difference (p=0.001) (Figure 2). The mean number of monthly analgesic

Table 1. Pre-and post-treatment number of painful days, pain intensity (VAS score) and number of monthly analgesics used			
	Pre- treatment	Post- treatment	p value
Number of painful days, mean±SD	5.8±1.7	4.6±1.9	0.003
VAS score, mean±SD	74.3±14.2	59.5±25.4	0.001
Number of monthly analgesic use, mean±SD	6.6±3.2	4.8±3.7	0.001
SD: Standard deviation, VAS: Visual analog scale			





Figure 2. Comparison of pre-and post-treatment VAS scores VAS: Visual analog scale

use before local anesthetic injections was 6.6 ± 3.2 . Following local anesthetic injections, it decreased to 4.8 ± 3.7 , revealing a statistically significant reduction (p=0.001) (Figure 3).

Lidocaine injections were not associated with documented side effects in the medical records.

Discussion

This study assessed the efficacy of local administration of lidocaine at standard doses to the pericranial muscles in elderly patients with FETTH. The injections were performed once a week over a 5-week span. Upon the 2-month follow-up post-treatment, statistically significant improvements were observed compared with pre-treatment, specifically in the monthly number of painful days, pain intensity assessed by VAS, and monthly number of analgesics used.

Ongoing scientific research seeks to unravel the pathogenesis of TTH. The sensitivity of pericranial myofascial tissues can be influenced by psychological factors, potentially triggering increased peripheral nociceptive activity and subsequent pain attacks (17). While it has been suggested that central nociceptive mechanisms may contribute to chronic TTH (17), impulses originating from myofascial trigger points in the head and neck muscles, stimulated by C1-C3 or the trigeminal nerve, may also be involved (18). This could lead to heightened pain transmission and increased sensitivity of the central mechanisms, contributing to TTH (18). The administration of lidocaine to the pericranial muscles may be effective through this mechanism (19).

The efficacy of local anesthetics in managing ETTHA in the elderly involves intricate and multifaceted mechanisms (7). Lidocaine, the most extensively studied agent, is believed to act by blocking peripheral nociceptive signals and modulating central pain pathways (19). The effects of local anesthetics encompass three main aspects (19): i) Blockage of voltage-gated sodium channels. Local anesthetics such as lidocaine are recognized for their capacity to obstruct voltage-gated sodium channels in peripheral nerve endings. This action curtails the generation



Figure 3. Comparison of pre-and post-treatment the number of analgesic use

and transmission of pain signals, effectively diminishing pain perception. Muscle relaxation at trigger points: TTH is often linked to heightened muscle tension, particularly in the neck and shoulder regions. Local anesthetics, when applied to trigger points, can induce muscle relaxation, mitigating the muscle tension that often precipitates TTH (19). iii) Modulation of central pain processing: beyond their peripheral effects, local anesthetics may also impact central pain processing. By diminishing incoming nociceptive signals, these agents can influence the central nervous system's perception of pain, offering additional relief to individuals experiencing TTH (20).

In a previous study, local lidocaine injections were administered three times to the pericranial muscles and trigeminal nerve exit points of 47 patients diagnosed with TTH (21). The results showed a decrease in the number of painful days, monthly analgesic use, and pain severity. Additionally, an improvement was noted in Hamilton's Depression and Anxiety Scale. However, the study did not evaluate the elderly population. Hence, the current study confirms the previous findings in a different age group.

Another study involved 108 patients diagnosed with TTH and administered 2 mL of 0.5% local lidocaine to the pericranial muscles (22). A reduction in pain intensity and the monthly number of painful days was observed in these patients (22). Our study shares similarities with that work concerning the administration procedure and findings. The primary distinction is that we focused on the elderly population. On the other hand, in contrast to our study, that study reported that lidocaine injections were effective for 6 months in patients with FETTH.

Venâncio et al. (23) conducted a comparative study assessing the effects of corticosteroids, dry needling, and lidocaine on myofascial trigger points in headaches. Their results indicated that the administration of lidocaine to myofascial trigger points was effective in alleviating headaches (23). In another study, they compared the use of botulinum neurotoxins type A, dry needling, and lidocaine on headaches, designating lidocaine as the primary option because of its cost-effectiveness (24). However, the authors focused on the adult population and included patients with TTH and migraine, introducing heterogeneity.

Different results have emerged from studies examining the use of local anesthetics in headaches. Karadaş et al. (25) similarly found that pericranial sensitivity served as a marker for a positive response to local lidocaine treatment in patients with episodic TTH associated with pericranial sensitivity. They concluded that pericranial sensitivity could influence the treatment outcomes of local lidocaine therapy. Their results also suggested that local lidocaine was both safe and effective in treating episodic TTH associated with pericranial sensitivity. On the other hand, in contrast to the current work, the patients were categorized based on pericranial muscle sensitivity. Furthermore, in contrast to our work, they administered 1% lidocaine injections every other day for 3 sessions to obtain improvements.

The evaluation of 25 patients aged 65 years diagnosed with TTH was also reported previously (26). Patients received local 0.5% lidocaine injections once a week for 4 sessions, resulting in a decrease in the number of painful days, pain intensity, and the number of analgesic use by the patients (26). Similarly, our study focused on the elderly population and employed a comparable treatment procedure. Both studies confirmed that local lidocaine administration to the pericranial muscles was an effective treatment option. The primary distinction was that we focused on a more specific group, namely, FETTH.

Variations among the studies so far may be attributed to factors such as the local anesthetic dose, research methodology, and duration of administration. Further welldesigned clinical trials are essential to validate these results, establish standardized treatment protocols, and determine the long-term safety and efficacy of this approach.

Study Limitations

There are limitations of this study. Most importantly, the design was retrospective. The absence of a placebo group was also a significant limitation.

Conclusion

In conclusion, local lidocaine administration may be effective in treating FETTH in the elderly. The study demonstrated a reduction in the number of painful days, pain intensity, and the number of analgesics used due to headache.

Ethics

Ethics Committee Approval: The study received approval from the University of Health Sciences Türkiye, Gülhane Training and Research Hospital Local Ethics Committee (protocol no: 2023-234, date: 25.10.2023).

Informed Consent: Retrospective study.

Authorship Contributions

Surgical and Medical Practices: U.B.Ş., Concept: U.B.Ş., Design: U.B.Ş., Data Collection or Processing: U.B.Ş., Analysis or Interpretation: M.T., Literature Search: M.T., Writing: U.B.Ş.

Conflict of Interest: No conflict of interest was declared by the authors.

Financial Disclosure: The authors declared that this study received no financial support.

References

 Bigal ME, Lipton RB. Tension-type headache: classification and diagnosis. Curr Pain Headache Rep. 2005;9:423-429.

- Schwartz BS, Stewart WF, Simon D, Lipton RB. Epidemiology of tension-type headache. JAMA. 1998;279:381-383.
- Manzoni GC, Stovner LJ. Epidemiology of headache. Handb Clin Neurol. 2010;97:3-22.
- No authors listed. Headache Classification Committee of the International Headache Society (IHS) The International Classification of Headache Disorders, 3rd edition. Cephalalgia. 2018;38:1-211.
- Fuensalida-Novo S, Jiménez-Antona C, Benito-González E, Cigarán-Méndez M, Parás-Bravo P, Fernández-De-Las-Peñas C. Current perspectives on sex differences in tension-type headache. Expert Rev Neurother. 2020;20:659-666.
- Olesen J, Langemark M. Mechanisms of tension headache. A speculativehypothesis. In: Olesen J, Edvinsson L, eds. Basic mechanisms of headache. Amsterdam: Elsevier; 1988:457-461.
- Bendtsen L, Schoenen J. Synthesis of tension-type headache mechanisms. In: Olesen J, Goadsby PJ, Ramadan N. The Headaches, 3rd ed. Philadelphia: Lippincott Williams & Wilkins; 2005:677-681.
- Schmidt-Wilcke T, Leinisch E, Straube A, et al. Gray matter decrease in patients with chronic tension type headache. Neurology. 2005;65:1483-1486.
- 9. Silberstein SD, Lipton RB, Goadsby PJ. Tension-Type Headache: Diagnosis and treatment. In Clinical Practice of Headache. 2nd ed. Oxford: Martin Dunitz; 2002:113-128.
- Lipton RB, Hamelsky SW. Epidemiology and impact of headache. In: Silberstein SD, Lipton RB, Dalessio DJ, eds. Wolff's Headache and Other Head Pain. 7th ed. New York Ny: Oxford University Press; 2001:85-107.
- Jensen K. Quantification of tenderness by palpitation and use of pressurealgometers. In: Fricton JR, Awad E, eds. Adv Pain Res Ther, New York: Raven Press; 1990:165-181.
- 12. Mense S. Nociception from skeletal muscle in relation to clinical muscle pain. Pain. 1993;54:241-289.
- Zissis NP, Harmoussi S, Vlaikidis N, et al. A randomized, double-blind, placebo-controlled study of venlafaxine XR in out-patients with tension-type headache. Cephalalgia. 2007;27:315-324.
- 14. Loder E, Rizzoli P. Tension-type headache. BMJ. 2008;336:88-92.
- Schmidt RF. Sensitization of peripheral nocisensors in muscle. In: Olesen J, Schoenen J, eds. Tension-type headache:

classification, mechanisms and treatment. New York: Raven Press; 1993:47-59.

- Berk T, Silberstein SD. The Use and Method of Action of Intravenous Lidocaine and Its Metabolite in Headache Disorders. Headache. 2018;58:783-789.
- Buchgreitz L, Lyngberg AC, Bendtsen L, Jensen R. Increased prevalence of tension-type headache over a 12-year period is related to increased pain sensitivity. A population study. Cephalalgia. 2006;27:145-152.
- Bendtsen L, Fernández-de-la-Peñas C. The role of muscles in tension-type headache. Curr Pain Headache Rep. 2011;15:451-458.
- Jensen R, Olesen J. Initiating mechanisms of experimentally induced tension-type headache. Cephalalgia. 1996;16:175-182.
- Hu JW, Sessle BJ, Raboisson P, Dallel R, Woda A. Stimulation of craniofacial muscle afferents induces prolonged facilitatory effects in trigeminal nociceptive brain-stem neurones. Pain. 1992;48:53-60.
- Karadaş Ö, Inan LE, Ulaş Ü, Odabaşi Z. Efficacy of local lidocaine application on anxiety and depression and its curative effect on patients with chronic tension-type headache. Eur Neurol. 2013;70:95-101.
- Karadaş Ö, Gül HL, Inan LE. Lidocaine injection of pericranial myofascial trigger points in the treatment of frequent episodic tension-type headache. J Headache Pain. 2013;14:44.
- 23. Venâncio Rde A, Alencar FG, Zamperini C. Different substances and dry-needling injections in patients with myofascial pain and headaches. Cranio. 2008;26:96-103.
- Venancio Rde A, Alencar FG Jr, Zamperini C. Botulinum toxin, lidocaine, and dry-needling injections in patients with myofascial pain and headaches. Cranio. 2009;27:46-53.
- Karadaş O, Babacan A, Gül LH, Ipekdal IH, Türk Börü U. Epizodik gerilim tipi başağrısının başarılı tedavisinde perikraniyal kasların rolü [The role of pericranial muscles in the succesful management of episodic tension type headache]. Agri. 2012;24:153-158.
- Öztürk B, Özön Övunc A. The efficacy of local anesthetic application to pericranial muscles in the treatment of episodic tension type headache in elderly population. Gulhane Med J. 2019;61:128-134.



Colonic polyposis with underlying diffuse large B-cell lymphoma presenting with ileocolic intussusception

Bryan Zhi Yong Yeoh¹
 David Eng Yeow Gan²
 Sentilnathan Subramaniam²
 Nornazirah Azizan³
 Firdaus Hayati⁴

¹Department of Surgery, Faculty of Medicine, University of Malaya, Kuala Lumpur, Malaysia

²Department of Surgery, Queen Elizabeth Hospital, Ministry of Health Malaysia, Kota Kinabalu, Sabah, Malaysia

³Department of Pathology and Microbiology, Faculty of Medicine and Health Sciences, Universiti Malaysia Sabah, Kota Kinabalu, Sabah, Malaysia

⁴Department of Surgery, Faculty of Medicine and Health Sciences, Universiti Malaysia Sabah, Sabah, Malaysia

Date submitted: 22.11.2022

Date accepted: 19.06.2023

Online publication date: 15.12.2023

Corresponding Author:

Firdaus Hayati, M.D., Assoc. Prof., Department of Surgery, Faculty of Medicine and Health Sciences, Universiti Malaysia Sabah, Kota Kinabalu, Sabah, Malaysia +60129541429 m_firdaus@ums.edu.my

ORCID: orcid.org/0000-0002-3757-9744

Keywords: Colon, intussusception, lymphoma

Introduction

Extranodal lymphoma is most common in the gastrointestinal tract, mainly in the stomach, followed by the small and large bowel. However, primary lymphoma arising in the gastrointestinal tract is rare. An uncommon sequelae of gastrointestinal lymphoma is intussusception, a condition in which a segment of the bowel telescopes into an adjacent distal segment. This condition mainly occurs in children, while adults comprise less than 6% of cases (1,2). They commonly occur because of intramural or intraluminal lesions that serve as the lead point of intussusception. Here we

. .

ABSTRACT

Extranodal lymphoma rarely presents as a primary tumor in the gastrointestinal tract, particularly in the form of intussusception in adults. We report the case of a 30-year-old woman admitted with intermittent right lower abdominal pain for one month and a palpable mass on physical examination. Computed tomography revealed an ileocolic intussusception with rectal polypoid mass lesions. The patient underwent a right hemicolectomy because the lead point of the intussusception was identified as a terminal ileum polyp. Histopathological examination revealed diffuse large B-cell lymphoma. In the event of an abdominal mass with radiological evidence of colonic intussusception, surgery remains crucial to avoid unnecessary complications.

report an uncommon ileocolic intussusception in a woman with diffuse large B-cell lymphoma (DLBCL) and bowel involvement.

Case Presentation

A 30-year-old female was diagnosed with DLBCL through a biopsy of a nasopharyngeal lesion while being investigated for enlarged cervical lymph nodes. She was pregnant in her third trimester and defaulted chemotherapy after her first cycle because of concerns related to pregnancy complications.



In the fourth postpartum month, she was admitted to the hospital with intermittent right lower quadrant pain for one month. She reported no vomiting, abdominal distension, or blood-stained stool. Bowel-opening frequency and pattern before admission were normal. Abdominal examination revealed a right iliac fossa mass without peritonism. Biochemical tests were normal, with a hemoglobin level of 11.5 g/dL. Screening for human immunodeficiency virus was negative. Computed tomography (CT) revealed an ileocolic intussusception with rectal polypoid lesions (Figure 1A, 1B). Multiple enlarged mesenteric and para-aortic nodes were noticeable. There were no liver or lung lesions. Colonoscopy revealed multiple polyps with mucosal ulcerations in the large bowel (Figure 1C). Biopsy samples were taken from the appropriate lesions.

The patient subsequently underwent exploratory laparotomy, which confirmed the presence of ileocolic intussusception identified by CT (Figure 1D). Multiple polyps were palpable along the large and small bowels with enlarged, hard mesenteric lymph nodes. No stricture or stenosis was observed. A right hemicolectomy (Figure 1E) with ileocolic side-to-side stapled anastomosis was performed. The lead point of intussusception was identified as a terminal ileal polyp. Histopathological assessment of the resected specimen and biopsied polyps were similar to that the nasopharyngeal biopsy, revealing DLBCL,



Figure 1. Computed tomography scan of the abdomen showing an ileocolic intussusception (white asterisks) (A) with rectal polypoid lesions (yellow arrow) (B). (C) A colonoscopic finding of multiple rectal polyps (yellow arrows) with mucosal ulceration. (D) Surgery finding of ileocecal intussusception with multiple enlarged mesenteric lymph nodes (yellow arrows). No stricture or stenosis was observed. Polypoidal nodules were palpable throughout the large and small bowel. (E) Post-limited right hemicolectomy specimen showing ileocecal intussusception with multiple enlarged mesenteric lymph nodes (yellow arrows)

non-germinal subtype (Figure 2A-2D). A total of 12 of 16 lymph nodes were positive for tumor infiltration. The tumor cells were diffusely positive for CD20, BCL6 and MUM1 but negative for CD3, CD10 and BCL2 (Figure 2E, 2F). The Ki67 index was 70-80%. The patient recovered well and was discharged on postoperative day 4 with plans to resume chemotherapy. The patient is well with no recurrence of intussusception until a 6-month clinic follow-up.

Discussion

Intussusception is uncommon in adults. The clinical signs tend to be non-specific, including recurrent abdominal pain, nausea, vomiting, and weight loss. Abdominal pain is present in 95% and tends to be recurrent, frequently lasting longer than 1 week. Acute obstruction or blood-stained stool is less common. A palpable abdominal mass is also infrequent and reported in less than 15% of cases (3). As in our case, clinical course was stormy because her initial chemotherapy plan for DLBCL was affected by pregnancy. The patient then presented with intermittent right lower abdominal pain with a palpable mass during the postpartum period.

The anatomic location of intussusception can be enteroenteric, ileo-ileocolic, or colo-colic. Ileo-ileocolic



Figure 2. Lamina propria, submucosa, and subserosa (A) infiltrated by sheets of tumor cells (white asterisks) (hematoxylin and eosin, x4 magnification). The tumor cells are medium in size and show hyperchromatic nuclei, coarse chromatin pattern and irregular nuclear contour with mitosis (yellow arrows) (B) (hematoxylin and eosin, x40 magnification). A lymph node infiltrated by tumor cells of similar morphology (white asterisks) (C). Tumor cells are positive for CD20 (D), BCL 6 (yellow arrows) (E), and MUM-1 (yellow arrows) (F). The cells were negative for CD3, CD10, and BCL2 (immunohistochemistry, 40 magnification)

intussusception is the most common site because of its high density of lymphoid tissue (4-6). Endoscopic findings of lymphomatous polyps are variable. They appear as pseudopolypoid lesions, subcentimeter sessile polyps, larger broad-based polyps with ulcerated surfaces, and diffuse infiltration (7). Approximately 10% of cases have gastrointestinal polyposis (8,9). Our patient is interesting because colonoscopy showed synchronous polyps with mucosal ulcerations in the large bowel. The appearance of lymphomatous polyps under narrow-band imaging has not been well studied.

Because up to 63% of adult intussusception cases are related to malignancy (10), resecting the intussuscepted bowel is the mainstay of treatment. However, in the case of transient type, especially in the small bowel, intussusception can be conservatively managed when abdominal symptoms or complications are not found (11). Attempts to reduce the bowel may cause bowel perforation and subsequent tumor seeding in the peritoneum. Furthermore, endoscopic reduction of the intussusception puts the patient at risk of recurrence because the potentially malignant etiology is not excised (12). To the best of our knowledge, the available literature lacks information about recurrent intussusception following bowel resection in patients with multiple polyps. There is also no evidence to support the prophylactic resection of bowel polyps in such patients.

The standard treatment for DLBCL is a combination of cyclophosphamide, doxorubicin, vincristine, and prednisolone (CHOP regime) or with rituximab (R-CHOP) (13). In patients with disseminated gastrointestinal DLBCL (Lugano stage 4), R-CHOP has been shown to improve 3-year overall survival (59%) compared with CHOP (29%), although the difference was not statistically significant (14). No benefit can be obtained in localized disease (14). In disseminated disease, the rate of complete response (CR) to chemotherapy is 46-52%, but the risk of relapse and progression remains high at 40-42%. However, in localized disease, surgery and chemotherapy result in a higher CR rate (85.3% vs. 64.4%, p<0.001) (13,14). For any patient who undergoes surgery for gastrointestinal lymphoma, to obtain a promising CR, adjuvant chemotherapy is mandatory. In this study, the patient opted for the CHOP regime during the postpartum period.

Conclusion

Adult intussusception is uncommon and frequently a sequelae of underlying intraluminal or intramural pathology. Even though the standard treatment for DLBCL is chemotherapy, in the event of an abdominal mass with radiological evidence of colonic intussusception, surgical resection remains crucial to avoid unnecessary complications.

Ethics

Informed Consent: The subject provided written consent, and patient anonymity was preserved.

Authorship Contributions

Surgical and Medical Practices: B.Z.Y.Y., D.E.Y.G., S.S., Concept: S.S., Design: N.A., F.H., Literature Search: D.E.Y.G., Writing: B.Z.Y.Y., F.H.

Conflict of Interest: No conflict of interest was declared by the authors.

Financial Disclosure: The authors declared that this study received no financial support.

References

- Akbulut S. Unusual cause of adult intussusception: diffuse large B-cell non-Hodgkin's lymphoma: a case report and review. Eur Rev Med Pharmacol Sci. 2012;16:1938-1946.
- Bernardi D, Asti E, Bonavina L. Adult ileocolic intussusception caused by Burkitt lymphoma. BMJ Case Rep. 2016;2016:bcr2016218334.
- Kulendran K, Choy KT, Keogh C, Ratnapala D. An Exceptional Case of Ileocolic Intussusception Secondary to Burkitt's Lymphoma: What Variations Are There in the Presentation and Management of Those Patients Who Approach Adolescence? Case Rep Surg. 2018;2018:6251321.
- Stohlner V, Chatzizacharias NA, Parthasarathy M, Groot-Wassink T. Jejunojejunal Intussusception as the Initial Presentation of Non-Hodgkin's B-Cell Lymphoma in an Adult Patient: A Case Report and Review of the Literature. Case Rep Surg. 2013;2013:619031.
- Johan S, Lee PP, Azizan N, Hayati F, Zakaria AD. Vanek's tumor causing ileoileal intussusception in a middle-aged man. Oxf Med Case Reports. 2020;2020:omaa050.
- Tan JS, Teah KM, Hoe VC, et al. Jejunojejunal intussusception secondary to inflammatory fibroid polyp: A rare cause of small bowel obstruction. Ann Med Surg (Lond). 2020;59:251-253.
- Johan S, Khairuddin A, Zuki AM, et al. Malignant ulcer: a great mimicker of gastric plasmablastic lymphoma. Clin J Gastroenterol. 2021;14:1027-1030.
- Ghimire P, Wu GY, Zhu L. Primary gastrointestinal lymphoma. World J Gastroenterol. 2011;17:697-707.
- Martins C, Teixeira C, Gamito É, Oliveira AP. Mantle cell lymphoma presenting as multiple lymphomatous polyposis of the gastrointestinal tract. Rev Bras Hematol Hemoter. 2017;39:73-76.
- Nam S, Kang J, Park H, Lee KY, Sohn SK. Adult ileocecal intussusception caused by malignant lymphoma. Korean J Clin Oncol. 2014;10:46-48.
- Mulita F, Tchabashvili L, Liolis E, Maroulis I. Transient small bowel intussusception in a 30-year-old male. Prz Gastroenterol. 2021;16:252-253.
- Fernandes C, Pinho R, Ribeiro I, et al. Recurrent cecocolic intussusception in a young woman. Gastroenterol Hepatol. 2015;38:586-588.
- Hwang HS, Yoon DH, Suh C, Park CS, Huh J. Intestinal diffuse large B-cell lymphoma: an evaluation of different staging systems. J Korean Med Sci. 2014;29:53-60.
- Kim SJ, Kang HJ, Kim JS, et al. Comparison of treatment strategies for patients with intestinal diffuse large B-cell lymphoma: surgical resection followed by chemotherapy versus chemotherapy alone. Blood. 2011;117:1958-1965.

DOI: 10.4274/gulhane.galenos.2023.60783 Gulhane Med J 2023;65:179-181



179

T-cell acute lymphoblastic leukemia in an adolescent presenting with peripheral facial paralysis: A case report and literature review

Buse Yılmaz¹, Orhan Gürsel²

¹University of Health Sciences Türkiye, Gülhane Faculty of Medicine, Department of Pediatrics, Ankara, Türkiye ²University of Health Sciences Türkiye, Gülhane Faculty of Medicine, Department of Pediatric Hematology, Ankara, Türkiye

Date submitted: 26.05.2023

Date accepted: 07.08.2023

Online publication date: 15.12.2023

Corresponding Author:

Buse Yılmaz, M.D., University of Health Sciences Türkiye, Gülhane Faculty of Medicine, Department of Pediatrics, Ankara, Türkiye +90 538 385 24 73 ylmzbuse12@gmail.com

ORCID:

orcid.org/0000-0002-0735-2143

Keywords: Facial paralysis, leukemia, T-cell leukemia, steroids

Introduction

A 17-year-old male patient who presented with peripheral facial paralysis and was diagnosed with T-cell acute lymphoblastic leukemia (T-ALL) was discussed in this report, and a literature review on pediatric patients who had no previously known malignancy and were diagnosed with leukemia after presenting with facial paralysis was performed.

Case Presentation

A 17-year-old male patient was admitted to the ear, nose, and throat diseases outpatient clinic with complaints of impaired vision, numbness, and decreased facial movement in the left half of his face. The child was referred to the pediatric neurology outpatient clinic for a systemic evaluation because of the

ABSTRACT

A cause of visiting a pediatric emergency department is facial paralysis. Although it is mostly idiopathic, it may also be the first finding of malignancies such as leukemia. Corticosteroid therapy decreases blast counts and may postpone leukemia diagnosis. Before starting corticosteroid treatment for facial paralysis in pediatric patients, it is essential to perform a complete blood count and peripheral smear evaluation.

appearance of new complaints and the lack of improvement after corticosteroid treatment for the diagnosis of peripheral facial paralysis. On physical examination, multiple lymphadenopathic and left peripheral facial paralysis were detected in the pediatric neurology clinic. The enlarged lymph nodes were 2 cm in the bilateral anterior and posterior cervical chains, 1.5 cm in the submandibular region, 1.5 cm in the bilateral axilla, and 1-1.5 cm in the bilateral inguinal region. He also had limited outward gazing, strabismus, and ptosis in the left eye.

Complete blood count (CBC), routine biochemistry tests, and other laboratory tests were within normal limits. There were no atypical cells/blasts in the peripheral smear. The patient was readmitted two days later with complaints of shortness of breath and fever unresponsive to antipyretics. Oxygen saturation was



Copyright© 2023 The Author. Published by Galenos Publishing House on behalf of University of Health Sciences Türkiye, Gülhane Faculty of Medicine. This is an open access article under the Creative Commons Attribution-NonCommercial-NoDerivatives 4.0 (CC BY-NC-ND) International License. 96%, body temperature was 38.6 °C, heart rate was 100 beats/ min, and the lymph nodes were further enlarged compared with the previous admission. CBC and routine biochemistry tests were still within the normal range. However, immature cells were observed in the peripheral smear, and a bone marrow biopsy was planned.

Widening of the superior mediastinal shadow by a prominent thymus on chest X-ray (Figure 1) and soft tissue density filling the anterior mediastinum on contrast-enhanced thoracic tomography were consistent with an enlarged thymic tissue. The superior vena cava and left brachiocephalic veins were also compressed, causing mild to moderate stenosis in the superior vena cava and severe stenosis in the left brachiocephalic vein.

Following a true-cut biopsy of the anterior mediastinum and bone marrow aspiration and biopsy, the patient was diagnosed with T-ALL. Central nervous system imaging and cerebrospinal fluid examinations were within normal limits. The ALL Berlin-Frankfurt-Münster 2000 chemotherapy protocol was initiated. When the blast count in the peripheral blood examination



Figure 1. A) Increased thymus shadow on X-ray, B) Soft tissue density (enlarged thymic tissue) that completely fills the anterior mediastinum on computed tomography

exceeded 1000 cells/mm³ on the eighth day of the protocol, the patient was considered to be at high risk. Because he did not have a fully compatible donor, the patient underwent haploidentity hematopoietic stem cell transplantation from his mother on the 72^{nd} day.

Discussion

Facial paralysis is one of the causes of pediatric emergencies. Although most cases are idiopathic (e.g., Bell's palsy), the most prevalent underlying condition in children is acute otitis media, as well as Lyme disease in endemic areas. Malignancies are extremely rare causes of facial paralysis. Central nervous system tumors constitute the most common neoplastic cause of facial paralysis, followed by leukemias (1).

Facial paralysis as the first sign of leukemia is extremely rare. In a study by Babl et al. (2), the incidence of newly diagnosed leukemia in children with acute-onset peripheral facial paralysis was reported to be 0.6%.

It is thought that facial paralysis in leukemias develops because of a direct invasion of leukemic cells into the nerve or underlying infectious factors such as Epstein-Barr virus and human T-cell lymphotropic virus (3). Seventeen newly diagnosed pediatric leukemia patients with facial paralysis as a presentation finding were reported between 1984 and 2023. Eleven of them had acute myeloblastic leukemia, five had ALL, and one had chronic lymphoblastic leukemia. Only two pediatric cases of T-ALL have been reported before the current pediatric case having facial paralysis at the time of leukemia diagnosis (2-13) (Table 1).

 Table 1. Our patient and seventeen newly diagnosed pediatric leukemia patients with facial paralysis as a presentation finding between 1984 and 2023

Reference number	Age	Additional finding	Diagnosis
Our patient	17 years	Periodontitis, lymphadenopathy	T-ALL
2	8 years	Exophthalmos	AML
2	7 years	Acute otitis media, pneumonia	T-ALL
2	5 years	Acute otitis media	Pre B-ALL
2	9 years	Blurred vision	T-ALL
3	8 months	Acute otitis media and anemia	AML
4	18 months	Acute otitis media	AML
5	10 months	Recurrent fever	AML
6	1 month	Fontanel strain	CML
7	32 months	Exophthalmos	AML
8	11 months	-	ALL
8	11 months	Ataxia, irritability, and hepatosplenomegaly	AML
8	6 years	Fever, pain	ALL
9	17 years	Paraplegia	AML
10	13 years	Mastoiditis	AML
11	6 years	Acute otitis media, mastoiditis, hearing loss	AML
12	5.5 years	Mastoiditis	AML
13	4 months	Hepatosplenomegaly, lymphadenopathy	AML
T-ALL: T-cell acute lymph	oblastic leukemia, AML: Acute myel	oblastic leukemia, CML: Chronic myeloblastic leukemia, Pre B-Al	L: Precursor B-cell ALL

According to the 2013 American guidelines, laboratory examination is not recommended for the etiology of facial paralysis unless there is a history of residing in a Lyme-specific region (14). In a retrospective study by Babl et al. (2), it was recommended to evaluate CBC before starting corticosteroid therapy when investigating the etiology of pediatric patients, particularly those with idiopathic facial paralysis.

Glucocorticoid therapy is recommended in adult guidelines (14); however, its effectiveness for treating Bell's palsy in pediatric patients is debatable (15). Thus, more research is required to determine the effective corticosteroid dose, drug type, and duration of treatment.

On the other hand, while steroids are still used for the treatment of Bell's palsy, they are also included in the treatment protocols for ALL and most lymphoma types (2). In this context, patients on corticosteroid therapy can have normal CBC values and peripheral smears because corticosteroid treatment may delay leukemia and other oncological diagnoses. Furthermore, even in the absence of corticosteroid treatment, some patients may have normal CBC and peripheral smears at leukemia diagnosis (5).

Conclusion

T-ALL follows a more favorable course in pediatric patients than in adult patients, and the efficacy of corticosteroid therapy is debatable. Corticosteroid therapy may delay the diagnosis of leukemias by reducing the number of blasts in the peripheral blood and suppressing symptoms. In contrast, pediatric patients presenting with facial paralysis should have CBC and a peripheral smear.

Ethics

Informed Consent: Consent form was filled out by the participant.

Authorship Contributions

Concept: O.G., Design: O.G., Data Collection or Processing: B.Y., O.G., Analysis or Interpretation: B.Y., O.G., Literature Search: B.Y., Writing: B.Y.

Conflict of Interest: No conflict of interest was declared by the authors.

Financial Disclosure: The authors declared that this study received no financial support.

References

- Walsh PS, Gray JM, Ramgopal S, Lipshaw MJ. Risk of malignancy following emergency department Bell's palsy diagnosis in children. Am J Emerg Med. 2022;53:63-67.
- Babl FE, Kochar A, Osborn M, et al. Risk of Leukemia in Children With Peripheral Facial Palsy. Ann Emerg Med. 2021;77:174-177.
- Bilavsky E, Scheuerman O, Marcus N, Hoffer V, Garty BZ. Facial paralysis as a presenting symptom of leukemia. Pediatr Neurol. 2006;34:502-504.
- Kubota K, Ozeki M, Hori T, et al. Facial palsy as an unusual presenting symptom associated with acute myeloid leukemia. Pediatr Int. 2014;56:e37-e40.
- Wang L, Wang Z, Wan C, Cai X, Zhang G, Lai C. Facial paralysis as a presenting symptom of infant leukemia: A case report and literature review. Medicine (Baltimore). 2018;97:e13673.
- Khajeh A, Miri Aliabad G, Fayyazi A, Soleimani G, Keikha R. Chronic Myelogenous Leukemia Presenting with Facial Nerve Palsy in an Infant. Iran J Child Neurol. 2018;12:122-125.
- Young CW, Ho CS, Chiu NC, Liu HC, Liang DC. Acute Myeloid Leukemia with Initial Presentation of Facial Palsy and Exophthalmos. Acta Neurol Taiwan. 2016;25:18-20.
- Krishnamurthy S, Weinstock AL, Smith SH, Duffner PK. Facial palsy, an unusual presenting feature of childhood leukemia. Pediatr Neurol. 2002;27:68-70.
- Eser B, Cetin M, Kontas O, et al. Facial nerve paralysis and paraplegia as presenting symptoms of acute myeloid leukemia. Jpn J Clin Oncol. 2001;31:86-88.
- Todd NW Jr, Bowman CA. Acute myelogenous leukemia presenting as atypical mastoiditis with facial paralysis. Int J Pediatr Otorhinolaryngol. 1984;7:173-177.
- Zappia JJ, Bunge FA, Koopmann CF Jr, McClatchey KD. Facial nerve paresis as the presenting symptom of leukemia. Int J Pediatr Otorhinolaryngol. 1990;19:259-264.
- Levy R, Har-El G, Segal K, Sidi J. Acute myelogenous leukemia presenting as facial nerve palsy. A case report. Int J Pediatr Otorhinolaryngol. 1986;12:49-53.
- Li ZX, Lin XJ, Zheng L, Guo R. [A case of infant acute myeloid leukemia (M2b) which developed initially facial nerve palsy]. Zhonghua Er Ke Za Zhi. 2004;42:912.
- Baugh RF, Basura GJ, Ishii LE, et al. Clinical practice guideline: Bell's palsy. Otolaryngol Head Neck Surg. 2013;149(3 Suppl):S1-S27.
- Babl FE, Mackay MT, Borland ML, et al. Bell's Palsy in Children (BellPIC): protocol for a multicentre, placebo-controlled randomized trial. BMC Pediatr. 2017;17:53.

2023 Referee Index

Abdullah Doğan Abdurrahman Simsek Abdurrahman Sönmezler Abdurrahman Tufan Adem Doğan Ahmet Baydın Ahmet Bolat Ahmet Cağın Ahmet Omma Ali Selçuk Ananya Madiyal Aniekan Monday Abasiattai Asaad MA Babker Atila Erol Ayhan Dağ Ayla Demirtaş Ayşe Arıkan Dönmez Ayşe Nur Akkoç Ayşe Saatçi Yaşar Bahadır Ezmek Berna Eren Fidancı Betülay Kılıç Bilal Katipoğlu Burcu Buzkan Büşra Emir Can Hüzmeli Cem Haymana Cem Karaali Cengiz Zeybek Coşkun Meriç Delal Dara Kılınç Deniz Doğan Deniz Oruç Dilek Eker Büyükşireci Dilek Orbatu Dilek Turan Dorina Esendağlı Drmariyam Zehra Duray Şeker Duygu Kaba Duygu Mert Duygu Tecer Eda Unal Edis Çolak Elton Soydan Erkan Yıldırım Ersin Sapmaz

Fatma İlknur Çınar Fatma Nisancı Kılıc Fatma Yurdakul Francesk Mulita Gaye Ebru Şeker Gogineni Subhas Babu Gökhan Özkan Gülali Aktaş Gülcan Bağcivan Gülden Eser Karlıdağ Gülnur Pürdik Tatık Gülseren Derya Akyüz Gürkan Çelebi Hadim Akoğlu Hakan Emmüngil Hakan Eren Hamit Küçük Hülya Özen Hüseyin İlter İlker Taşçı İsmail Oskay Kaya İzzet Yavuz Kadir Canoğlu Kourosh Zarea Krutika Rahul Tandon Lütfiye Nilsun Altunal Mahmut Sadi Yardım Mamatha Shetty Mehmet Ayhan Cöngöloğlu Mehmet Cabalak Mehmet Ferdi Kıncı Melda Cömert Melike Mercan Başpınar Meltem Demirgöz Bal Mert Esme Metin Keren Mevlüt Karataş Mohamed Ali Mouhammed Amir Habra Muhammet Çınar Murat Büyükşekerci Murat Özkara Mustafa Deveci Mustafa Ulubay Muzaffer Bilgin Nazmi Liana Azmi Necla İpar

Neslihan Gökcen Nesrin Öcal Nilgün Kuru Alıcı Nuket Emine Ünsal Oğuz Hançerlioğulları Oral Nevruz Ökkeş Hakan Miniksar Ömer Ersen Ömer Karadas Ömer Topuz Özge Keniş Coşkun Özgür Kartal Özlem Karasimav Rabia Gönül Sezer Rahman Şenocak Ramazan Acar **Revant Chole** Rıza Sonkaya Roopashri Rajesh Kashyap Sait Yesillik Seda Çolak Selim Sayın Seniha Şenbayrak Sevilay Özmen Shishir Ram Shetty Shruthi Hegde Sinan Öksüz Soner Yaşar Sonika Achalli Suk Peng Tang Supriva Bhat Suzana Mustafa Taner Öztürk Taner Şahin Tayfun Çalışkan Tuğba Kınay Turker Cetin Uğur Canpolat Ulaş Fidan Ümit Savaşçı Umut Kara Umut Safer Uygar Çağdaş Yüksel Yakup Arslan Yaprak Dönmez Çakıl

Ab Hamid Siti-Azrin
Abdelkhalid Essamadi 165
Abdellatif Rahim 165
Adem Doğan
Ahmet Bolat
Ahmet Murat Kutlay
Ali Alagöz 23
Ali Doğan Dursun
Ali Rıza Sonkaya 86
Ali Selçuk
Amitha R. Bhat
Apoorva Kanthaje
Aysun Tekeli
Bachok Norsaadah 15
Bharathi Ashok Kumar
Borys Shelest
Boubker Nasser
Bouchra El Amiri
Bryan Zhi Yong Yeoh 176
Burcu Alan Ersöz115
Burcu Bakırlıoğlu 130
Buse Hacıoğlu 138
Buse Yılmaz 179
Canan Demir
Caren Dsouza
Ceren Ersöz Ünlü 152
David Eng Yeow Gan 176
Deepa Sara John 101
Deepthi Darwin
Derya Suluhan 130
Duygu Tecer 145
Emine Gül Aydın 141
Emre Tekgöz 138, 145
Ersin Taşatan
Esra Akdaş Tekin
Esra Sarı
Ethel Suman 123
Fahrettin Bıçakcı
Fatine Hadrya 165
Fatma Ulus
Firdaus Hayati
Gizem Arslan

Kazım Emre Karaşahin 63 Kübra Tel Adıgüzel 65 Kumar Chidambaram Suresh 15 Lalla Asmaa Katir Masnaoui 165 Manuel S. Thomas 123 Mehmet İlker Özer 31 Mehmet Nur Kaya 145 Mehmet Ozan Durmaz 31 Mehmet Tunç 171 Mehtap Tunç 23 Meltem Uğurlu 108 Metin Keren 51 Mine Tosun 115 Mohamed Faizal Asan 92 Muhammet Çınar 145 Mustafa Cengiz 141 Mustafa Ertuğrul Yaşa 86 Mykola Kopytsya 79 Nadir Süleyman Çetinkaya 141 Nataliya Tytarenko 79 Necmiye Ün Yıldırım 86 Nesli Ersoy. 115 Nima Shenoy 66, 101 Normazirah Azizan 76 Orhan Gürsel 77 Özge Çoban 86 Özlem Karadaş 7 Özlem Köröğlu 65 Metarasimav 160 Özlem Körö	Hilal Sazak	23
Hülya Özer Şahin. 44 Inna Kutia. 79 Ilulia Rodionova. 79 Ilker Taşçı. 138, 152 Jayaprakash Shetty. 98 Kazım Emre Karaşahin. 63 Kübra Tel Adığüzel. 65 Kumar Chidambaram Suresh 15 Lalla Asmaa Katir Masnaoui 165 Manuel S. Thomas. 123 Mehmet İlker Özer 31 Mehmet Nur Kaya 145 Mehmet Ozan Durmaz. 31 Mehmet Tunç. 171 Mehtap Tunç. 23 Meltem Uğurlu 108 Mohamed Faizal Asan 92 Muhammet Çınar 145 Mustafa Cengiz. 141 Mustafa Ertuğrul Yaşa 86 Mykola Kopytsya. 79 Nadir Süleyman Çetinkaya 141 Nataliya Tytarenko. 79 Nemei Evin 152 Nina Shenoy 66, 101 Normazirah Azizan. 76 Özge Çoban. 86 Özhan Özdemir. 108 Özem Karasimav 160 <td>Hilal Zengin</td> <td> 152</td>	Hilal Zengin	152
Inna Kutia. 79 Ilulia Rodionova. 79 Ilker Taşçı. 138, 152 Jayaprakash Shetty. 98 Kazım Emre Karaşahin 63 Kübra Tel Adıgüzel. 65 Kumar Chidambaram Suresh 15 Lalla Asmaa Katir Masnaoui 165 Manuel S. Thomas. 123 Mehmet İlker Özer 31 Mehmet Ozan Durmaz. 31 Mehmet Tunç 171 Mehtap Tunç. 23 Meltem Uğurlu 108 Metin Keren 51 Mine Tosun 115 Mohamed Faizal Asan 92 Muhammet Çınar 145 Mustafa Cengiz 141 Mustafa Ertuğrul Yaşa 86 Mykola Kopytsya. 79 Nadir Süleyman Çetinkaya 141 Nataliya Tytarenko 79 Nesli Ersoy. 115 Nimet Evin 152 Nima Shenoy 66, 101 Normazirah Azizan. 176 Orhan Gürsel 77 Özlem Karadaş 7 <	Hülya Gündeşli	1
Iulia Rodionova 79 Iliker Taşçı 138, 152 Jayaprakash Shetty 98 Kazım Emre Karaşahin 63 Kübra Tel Adığüzel 65 Kumar Chidambaram Suresh 15 Lalla Asmaa Katir Masnaoui 165 Manuel S. Thomas 123 Mehmet İlker Özer 31 Mehmet Nur Kaya 145 Mehmet Dur Kaya 145 Mehmet Tunç 171 Mehmet Tunç 171 Mehtap Tunç 23 Meltem Uğurlu 108 Metin Keren 51 Mine Tosun 115 Mohamed Faizal Asan 92 Muhammet Çınar 145 Mustafa Cengiz 141 Mustafa Ertuğrul Yaşa 86 Mykola Kopytsya 79 Nadir Süleyman Çetinkaya 141 Nataliya Tytarenko 79 Neesii Ersoy 115 Nimet Evin 152 Nima Shenoy 66, 101 Normazirah Azizan 76 Özhen Karadaş 7 Özge	Hülya Özer Şahin	
Ilker Taşçı. 138, 152 Jayaparkash Shetty 98 Kazım Emre Karaşahin 63 Kübra Tel Adıgüzel 65 Kumar Chidambaram Suresh 15 Lalla Asmaa Katir Masnaoui 165 Manuel S. Thomas 123 Mehmet İlker Özer 31 Mehmet Nur Kaya 145 Mehmet Ozan Durmaz 31 Mehmet Tunç 171 Mehtap Tunç 23 Meltem Uğurlu 108 Metin Keren 51 Mine Tosun 115 Mohamed Faizal Asan 92 Muhammet Çınar 145 Mustafa Cengiz 141 Mustafa Cengiz 141 Mustafa Kopytsya 79 Nadir Süleyman Çetinkaya 141 Nataliya Tytarenko 79 Necmiye Ün Yıldırım 86 Nesli Ersoy 115 Nimet Evin 152 Nina Shenoy 66, 101 Nornazirah Azizan 76 Özlem Karadaş 7 Özge Çoban 86 Özlem	Inna Kutia	79
Jayaprakash Shetty 98 Kazım Emre Karaşahin 63 Kübra Tel Adıgüzel 65 Kumar Chidambaram Suresh 15 Lalla Asmaa Katir Masnaoui 165 Manuel S. Thomas 123 Mehmet İlker Özer 31 Mehmet Nur Kaya 145 Mehmet Ozan Durmaz 31 Mehmet Tunç 171 Mehtap Tunç 23 Meltem Uğurlu 108 Metin Keren 51 Mine Tosun 115 Mohamed Faizal Asan 92 Muhammet Çınar 1445 Mustafa Cengiz 141 Mustafa Ertuğrul Yaşa 86 Mykola Kopytsya 79 Nadir Süleyman Çetinkaya 141 Nataliya Tytarenko 79 Neemiye Ün Yıldırım 86 Nesli Ersoy. 115 Nima Shenoy 66, 101 Nornazirah Azizan 76 Orhan Gürsel 77 Özge Çoban 86 Özlem Köröğlu 65 Renita Lorina Castelino 92	Iulia Rodionova	79
Necmiye Ün Yıldırım86Nesli Ersoy115Nimet Evin152Nina Shenoy66, 101Nornazirah Azizan176Orhan Gürsel179Ömer Karadaş7Özge Çoban86Özhan Özdemir108Özlem Karasimav160Özlem Köroğlu65Renita Lorina Castelino92Sait Kayhan31	İlker Taşçı	. 138, 152
Kübra Tel Adıgüzel 65 Kumar Chidambaram Suresh 15 Lalla Asmaa Katir Masnaoui 165 Manuel S. Thomas 123 Mehmet Ilker Özer 31 Mehmet Nur Kaya 145 Mehmet Ozan Durmaz 31 Mehmet Tunç 171 Mehtap Tunç 23 Meltem Uğurlu 108 Metin Keren 51 Mine Tosun 115 Mohamed Faizal Asan 92 Muhammet Çınar 144 Mustafa Cengiz 141 Mustafa Ertuğrul Yaşa 86 Mykola Kopytsya 79 Nadir Süleyman Çetinkaya 141 Nataliya Tytarenko 79 Neemiye Ün Yıldırım 86 Nesli Ersoy 115 Nimet Evin 152 Nina Shenoy 66, 101 Nornazirah Azizan 176 Orhan Gürsel 77 Özge Çoban 86 Özlem Karadaş 7 Özlem Köröğlu 65 Renita Lorina Castelino 92 Sait Kay	Jayaprakash Shetty	
Kumar Chidambaram Suresh 15 Lalla Asmaa Katir Masnaoui 165 Manuel S. Thomas 123 Mehmet Ilker Özer 31 Mehmet Nur Kaya 145 Mehmet Ozan Durmaz 31 Mehmet Tunç 171 Mehtap Tunç 171 Mehtap Tunç 13 Mether Uğurlu 108 Metin Keren 51 Mine Tosun 115 Mohamed Faizal Asan 92 Muhammet Çınar 145 Mustafa Cengiz 141 Mustafa Ertuğrul Yaşa 86 Mykola Kopytsya 79 Nadir Süleyman Çetinkaya 141 Nataliya Tytarenko 79 Necmiye Ün Yıldırım 86 Nesli Ersoy. 115 Nima Shenoy 66, 101 Nornazirah Azizan 176 Orhan Gürsel 77 Özge Çoban 86 Özlem Karadaş 70 Özlem Köroğlu 65 Renita Lorina Castelino 92 Sait Kayhan 31	Kazım Emre Karaşahin	63
Lalla Asmaa Katir Masnaoui 165 Manuel S. Thomas 123 Mehmet Ilker Özer 31 Mehmet Nur Kaya 145 Mehmet Ozan Durmaz 31 Mehmet Tunç 171 Mehtap Tunç 23 Meltem Uğurlu 108 Metin Keren 51 Mine Tosun 115 Mohamed Faizal Asan 92 Muhammet Çınar 145 Mustafa Cengiz 141 Mustafa Ertuğrul Yaşa 86 Mykola Kopytsya 79 Nadir Süleyman Çetinkaya 141 Nataliya Tytarenko 79 Neemiye Ün Yıldırım 86 Nesli Ersoy. 115 Nimet Evin 152 Nina Shenoy 66, 101 Nornazirah Azizan 176 Orhan Gürsel 77 Özge Çoban 86 Özlem Karadaş 7 Özlem Köroğlu 65 Renita Lorina Castelino 92 Sait Kayhan 31	Kübra Tel Adıgüzel	65
Manuel S. Thomas 123 Mehmet İlker Özer 31 Mehmet Nur Kaya 145 Mehmet Nur Kaya 145 Mehmet Ozan Durmaz 31 Mehmet Tunç 171 Mehmet Tunç 171 Mehmet Tunç 171 Mehmet Tunç 171 Mehmet Keren 51 Mine Tosun 115 Mohamed Faizal Asan 92 Muhammet Çınar 145 Mustafa Cengiz 141 Mustafa Ertuğrul Yaşa 86 Mykola Kopytsya. 79 Nadir Süleyman Çetinkaya 141 Nataliya Tytarenko 79 Necmiye Ün Yıldırım 86 Nesli Ersoy. 115 Nimet Evin 152 Nina Shenoy 66, 101 Nornazirah Azizan 176 Orhan Gürsel 77 Özge Çoban 86 Özlem Karadaş 7 Özlem Köroğlu 65 Renita Lorina Castelino 92 Sait Kayhan 31	Kumar Chidambaram Suresh	15
Mehmet İlker Özer 31 Mehmet Nur Kaya 145 Mehmet Ozan Durmaz 31 Mehmet Tunç 171 Mehmet Tunç 171 Mehmet Tunç 23 Metem Uğurlu 108 Metin Keren 51 Mine Tosun 115 Mohamed Faizal Asan 92 Muhammet Çınar 145 Mustafa Cengiz 141 Mustafa Ertuğrul Yaşa 86 Mykola Kopytsya 79 Nadir Süleyman Çetinkaya 141 Nataliya Tytarenko 79 Necmiye Ün Yıldırım 86 Nesli Ersoy 115 Nimet Evin 152 Nima Shenoy 66, 101 Nornazirah Azizan 176 Orhan Gürsel 77 Özge Çoban 86 Özlem Karadaş 7 Özlem Köroğlu 65 Renita Lorina Castelino 92 Sait Kayhan 31	Lalla Asmaa Katir Masnaoui	165
Mehmet Nur Kaya 145 Mehmet Ozan Durmaz 31 Mehmet Tunç 171 Mehtap Tunç 23 Mettem Uğurlu 108 Metin Keren 51 Mine Tosun 115 Mohamed Faizal Asan 92 Muhammet Çınar 145 Mustafa Cengiz 141 Mustafa Ertuğrul Yaşa 86 Mykola Kopytsya 79 Nadir Süleyman Çetinkaya 141 Nataliya Tytarenko 79 Necmiye Ün Yıldırım 86 Nesli Ersoy 115 Nimet Evin 152 Nina Shenoy 66, 101 Nornazirah Azizan 176 Orhan Gürsel 77 Özge Çoban 86 Özhan Özdemir 108 Özlem Karasimav 160 Özlem Köröğlu 65 Renita Lorina Castelino 92 Sait Kayhan 31	Manuel S. Thomas	123
Mehmet Ozan Durmaz. 31 Mehmet Tunç. 171 Mehtap Tunç. 23 Meltem Uğurlu 108 Metin Keren 51 Mine Tosun 115 Mohamed Faizal Asan 92 Muhammet Çınar 145 Mustafa Cengiz. 141 Mustafa Ertuğrul Yaşa 86 Mykola Kopytsya. 79 Nadir Süleyman Çetinkaya 141 Nataliya Tytarenko 79 Nesli Ersoy. 115 Nimet Evin 152 Nima Shenoy 66, 101 Nornazirah Azizan 176 Orhan Gürsel 77 Özge Çoban. 86 Özhan Özdemir. 108 Özlem Karasimav 160 Özlem Köröğlu 65 Renita Lorina Castelino 92 Sait Kayhan 31	Mehmet İlker Özer	31
Mehmet Tunç 171 Mehtap Tunç 23 Meltem Uğurlu 108 Metin Keren 51 Mine Tosun 115 Mohamed Faizal Asan 92 Muhammet Çınar 145 Mustafa Cengiz 141 Mustafa Cengiz 141 Mustafa Ertuğrul Yaşa 86 Mykola Kopytsya. 79 Nadir Süleyman Çetinkaya 141 Nataliya Tytarenko 79 Necmiye Ün Yıldırım 86 Nesli Ersoy. 115 Nimet Evin 152 Nina Shenoy 66, 101 Nornazirah Azizan. 176 Orhan Gürsel 77 Özge Çoban. 86 Özhan Özdemir. 108 Özlem Karadaş 7 Özlem Köröğlu 65 Renita Lorina Castelino 92 Sait Kayhan 31	Mehmet Nur Kaya	145
Mehtap Tunç 23 Meltem Uğurlu 108 Metin Keren 51 Mine Tosun 115 Mohamed Faizal Asan 92 Muhammet Çınar 145 Mustafa Cengiz 141 Mustafa Ertuğrul Yaşa 86 Mykola Kopytsya 79 Nadir Süleyman Çetinkaya 141 Nataliya Tytarenko 79 Necmiye Ün Yıldırım 86 Nesli Ersoy 115 Nimet Evin 152 Nina Shenoy 66, 101 Nornazirah Azizan 176 Orhan Gürsel 77 Özge Çoban 86 Özlem Karadaş 7 Özlem Karasimav 160 Özlem Köröğlu 65 Renita Lorina Castelino 92 Sait Kayhan 31	Mehmet Ozan Durmaz	31
Meltem Uğurlu 108 Metin Keren 51 Mine Tosun 115 Mohamed Faizal Asan 92 Muhammet Çınar 145 Mustafa Cengiz 141 Mustafa Ertuğrul Yaşa 86 Mykola Kopytsya 79 Nadir Süleyman Çetinkaya 141 Nataliya Tytarenko 79 Necmiye Ün Yıldırım 86 Nesli Ersoy 115 Nimet Evin 152 Nina Shenoy 66, 101 Nornazirah Azizan 176 Orhan Gürsel 77 Özge Çoban 86 Özhan Özdemir 108 Özlem Karasimav 160 Özlem Köröğlu 65 Renita Lorina Castelino 92 Sait Kayhan 31	Mehmet Tunç	171
Metin Keren 51 Mine Tosun 115 Mohamed Faizal Asan 92 Muhammet Çınar 145 Mustafa Cengiz 141 Mustafa Ertuğrul Yaşa 86 Mykola Kopytsya 79 Nadir Süleyman Çetinkaya 141 Nataliya Tytarenko 79 Necmiye Ün Yıldırım 86 Nesli Ersoy 115 Nimet Evin 152 Nina Shenoy 66, 101 Nornazirah Azizan 176 Orhan Gürsel 77 Özge Çoban 86 Özlem Karasimav 160 Özlem Köröğlu 65 Renita Lorina Castelino 92 Sait Kayhan 31	Mehtap Tunç	23
Mine Tosun 115 Mohamed Faizal Asan 92 Muhammet Çınar 145 Mustafa Cengiz 141 Mustafa Ertuğrul Yaşa 86 Mykola Kopytsya 79 Nadir Süleyman Çetinkaya 141 Nataliya Tytarenko 79 Necmiye Ün Yıldırım 86 Nesli Ersoy 115 Nimet Evin 152 Nina Shenoy 66, 101 Nornazirah Azizan 176 Orhan Gürsel 179 Ömer Karadaş 7 Özge Çoban 86 Özlem Karasimav 160 Özlem Köröğlu 65 Renita Lorina Castelino 92 Sait Kayhan 31	Meltem Uğurlu	108
Mohamed Faizal Asan92Muhammet Çınar145Mustafa Cengiz141Mustafa Ertuğrul Yaşa86Mykola Kopytsya79Nadir Süleyman Çetinkaya141Nataliya Tytarenko79Necmiye Ün Yıldırım86Nesli Ersoy115Nimet Evin152Nina Shenoy66, 101Nornazirah Azizan176Orhan Gürsel179Ömer Karadaş7Özge Çoban86Özlem Karasimav160Özlem Köroğlu65Renita Lorina Castelino92Sait Kayhan31	Metin Keren	51
Muhammet Çınar 145 Mustafa Cengiz 141 Mustafa Ertuğrul Yaşa 86 Mykola Kopytsya 79 Nadir Süleyman Çetinkaya 141 Nataliya Tytarenko 79 Necmiye Ün Yıldırım 86 Nesli Ersoy 115 Nimet Evin 152 Nina Shenoy 66, 101 Nornazirah Azizan 176 Orhan Gürsel 77 Özge Çoban 86 Özlem Karadaş 7 Özlem Köroğlu 65 Renita Lorina Castelino 92 Sait Kayhan 31	Mine Tosun	115
Mustafa Cengiz141Mustafa Ertuğrul Yaşa86Mykola Kopytsya79Nadir Süleyman Çetinkaya141Nataliya Tytarenko79Necmiye Ün Yıldırım86Nesli Ersoy115Nimet Evin152Nina Shenoy66, 101Nornazirah Azizan176Orhan Gürsel179Ömer Karadaş7Özge Çoban86Özlem Karasimav160Özlem Köroğlu65Renita Lorina Castelino92Sait Kayhan31	Mohamed Faizal Asan	
Mustafa Ertuğrul Yaşa86Mykola Kopytsya.79Nadir Süleyman Çetinkaya141Nataliya Tytarenko79Necmiye Ün Yıldırım86Nesli Ersoy.115Nimet Evin152Nina Shenoy66, 101Nornazirah Azizan176Orhan Gürsel179Ömer Karadaş7Özge Çoban86Özhan Özdemir.108Özlem Karasimav160Özlem Köroğlu65Renita Lorina Castelino92Sait Kayhan31	Muhammet Çınar	145
Mykola Kopytsya	Mustafa Cengiz	141
Nadir Süleyman Çetinkaya141Nataliya Tytarenko79Necmiye Ün Yıldırım86Nesli Ersoy115Nimet Evin152Nina Shenoy66, 101Nornazirah Azizan176Orhan Gürsel179Ömer Karadaş7Özge Çoban86Özlem Karasimav160Özlem Köroğlu65Renita Lorina Castelino92Sait Kayhan31	Mustafa Ertuğrul Yaşa	86
Nataliya Tytarenko79Necmiye Ün Yıldırım86Nesli Ersoy115Nimet Evin152Nina Shenoy66, 101Nornazirah Azizan176Orhan Gürsel179Ömer Karadaş7Özge Çoban86Özhan Özdemir108Özlem Karasimav160Özlem Köroğlu65Renita Lorina Castelino92Sait Kayhan31	Mykola Kopytsya	79
Necmiye Ün Yıldırım86Nesli Ersoy115Nimet Evin152Nina Shenoy66, 101Nornazirah Azizan176Orhan Gürsel179Ömer Karadaş7Özge Çoban86Özhan Özdemir108Özlem Karasimav160Özlem Köroğlu65Renita Lorina Castelino92Sait Kayhan31	Nadir Süleyman Çetinkaya	141
Nesli Ersoy.115Nimet Evin152Nina Shenoy66, 101Nornazirah Azizan176Orhan Gürsel179Ömer Karadaş7Özge Çoban86Özhan Özdemir.108Özlem Karasimav160Özlem Köroğlu65Renita Lorina Castelino92Sait Kayhan31	Nataliya Tytarenko	79
Nimet Evin152Nina Shenoy66, 101Nornazirah Azizan176Orhan Gürsel179Ömer Karadaş7Özge Çoban86Özhan Özdemir108Özlem Karasimav160Özlem Köroğlu65Renita Lorina Castelino92Sait Kayhan31	Necmiye Ün Yıldırım	86
Nina Shenoy66, 101Nornazirah Azizan176Orhan Gürsel179Ömer Karadaş7Özge Çoban86Özhan Özdemir108Özlem Karasimav160Özlem Köroğlu65Renita Lorina Castelino92Sait Kayhan31	Nesli Ersoy	115
Nornazirah Azizan	Nimet Evin	152
Orhan Gürsel	Nina Shenoy	66, 101
Ömer Karadaş	Nornazirah Azizan	176
Özge Çoban	Orhan Gürsel	179
Özhan Özdemir	Ömer Karadaş	7
Özlem Karasimav	Özge Çoban	86
Özlem Köroğlu	Özhan Özdemir	108
Renita Lorina Castelino92 Sait Kayhan	Özlem Karasimav	160
Sait Kayhan	Özlem Köroğlu	65
	Renita Lorina Castelino	92
Seda Colak 145	Sait Kayhan	31
	Seda Çolak	145

2023 Author Index

Sedat Yılmaz	145
Sena Arıcı	152
Sentilnathan Subramaniam	176
Shambhavi Gogia	123
Sibel Dikicier	56
Sing Chet Lee	15
Smitha Shetty	66
Srikant Natarajan	123
Subhas Babu	
Supriya Pinto	

Şahin Kırmızıgöz	
Şefik Güran	1
Uğur Burak Şimşek	171
Ülkühan Düzgün	7
Vedat Yıldırım	152
Vidya Ajila	
Vinay N. Mavani	123
Wan Adnan Wan-Nor-Asyikeen	15
Yaroslava Hilova	79
Zehra Dilşad Çoban	1, 160

Adolescents	115
Adult proximal humerus plate	72
Allergic rhinitis	51
Antiretroviral therapy	15
Anxiety	130
Arthritis	138
Asporin	39
Autoimmune hepatitis	141
Autologous platelet concentrates	101
Bone mineral densitometry	
C-reactive protein	
C-reactive protein/albumin ratio	145
Caffeine	63, 65
Cardiovascular disease	
Cell culture	160
Cell proliferation	1
Cell viability	1
Cephalometry	
Cervical vertebrae	
Children	
Colon	176
Comorbidities	7
Complete displacement	
COVID-19	7, 145
COVID-19 vaccine	141
D-dimer	7
Dental impression	
Dentistry	123
Depression	
Dextrose injection	160
Dimensional stability	
Disinfection	. 56, 123
Dual-energy X-ray absorptiometry	
DXA	
Dysphagia	
Endoscopic approach	
Enteral feeding	
Eosinophil	
Facial paralysis	
Fatigue	
Femur	
Fluorosis	
Folic acid	
	1
Food addiction	115
Food addiction	115 63
Food addiction Fracture Frequent episodic tension-type headache	115 63 171
Food addiction Fracture Frequent episodic tension-type headache Gastric cancer	115 63 171 98
Food addiction Fracture Frequent episodic tension-type headache	115 63 171 98 86

Hemodialysis	39
HIV	15
Immunoglobulin E	51
Inflammation	51
Inflammatory markers	44
Intertrochanteric femoral fractures	72
Intracranial dermoid and epidermoid tumors	
Intussusception	176
Leukemia	179
Lidocaine	171
Light curing unit	123
Loss to follow-up	15
Lymphoma	176
Malocclusion	
Maternal attachment	108
Metabolic syndrome	66
Metastatic carcinoma	
Minimally invasive surgery	
Morocco	165
mRNA vaccine	141
Myeloperoxidase	79
Myofascial trigger points	171
Neuroblastoma	160
Neutrophil-lymphocyte ratio	44
Obesity	115
One-lung ventilation	23
Oral feeding	152
Osteoarthritis	39
Osteopenia	65
Osteoporosis	39, 65
Otitis media	44
Overlap syndrome	141
Oxidative stress	66
Palliative care unit	152
Paternal attachment	108
Perineural	160
Periodontitis	66
PGSCC	
Plasma fluoride	165
Platelet concentrates	101
Platelet-rich fibrin	101
Platelet-rich plasma	101
Ponticulus posticus	
Poorly differentiated carcinoma of the stomach	
Postmenopausal osteoporosis	63
Precocious puberty	130
Pregnancy complications	165
Prenatal attachment	108
Pressure-controlled ventilation	23
Prick test	51

2023 Subject Index

Primary biliary cholangitis	141
Primary gastric squamous cell carcinoma	
Prognosis	79
Prognostic nutritional index	145
Prolotherapy	160
Prostate cancer	1
Quality of life	
Recruitment maneuver	23
Regeneration	101
Regime switch	15
Renal osteodystrophy	39
Restless legs syndrome	
Risk factors	7
SARS-CoV-2	56
Self-concept	130
Self-esteem	130
Semi-critical items	123

Septic arthritis	138
Steroids	179
Stroke	7
Swallowing test	152
SYNTAX score	79
Systemic immune-inflammation index	44
Systemic immune-inflammatory index	145
T-cell leukemia	179
Tension-type headache	171
Tocilizumab	145
Tuberculosis	15, 138
Tuberculosis of wrist	138
Type 2 diabetes mellitus	
Video-assisted thoracoscopic surgery	
Volume-controlled ventilation	
Women	63, 165

CONTENTS

ORIGINAL ARTICLES

- 145 Can pre-treatment inflammatory biomarker levels predict the response of tocilizumab therapy in COVID-19 patients? Mehmet Nur Kaya, Duygu Tecer, Muhammet Çınar, Fahrettin Bıçakcı, Emre Tekgöz, Seda Çolak, Sedat Yılmaz; Ankara, Türkiye
- **152** Transitioning to oral feeding from other routes in the palliative care unit Hilal Zengin, Nimet Evin, Ceren Ersöz Ünlü, Sena Arıcı, Vedat Yıldırım, İlker Taşçı; Ankara, Türkiye
- 160 Dextrose concentration for prolotherapy: A study on human neuroblastoma cells Özlem Karasimav, Zehra Dilşad Çoban; Ankara, Türkiye
- 165 Association between plasma fluoride levels and pregnancy complications in women living in the rural and urban areas of Settat-Morocco Lalla Asmaa Katir Masnaoui, Fatine Hadrya, Abdellatif Rahim, Bouchra El Amiri, Boubker Nasser, Abdelkhalid Essamadi; Settat, Morocco
- 171 Local anesthetic administration for frequent episodic tension-type headache in the elderly Uğur Burak Şimşek, Mehmet Tunç; Ankara, Yozgat, Türkiye

CASE REPORTS

- 176 Colonic polyposis with underlying diffuse large B-cell lymphoma presenting with ileocolic intussusception Bryan Zhi Yong Yeoh, David Eng Yeow Gan, Sentilnathan Subramaniam, Nornazirah Azizan, Firdaus Hayati; Kuala Lumpur, Sabah, Malaysia
- 179 T-cell acute lymphoblastic leukemia in an adolescent presenting with peripheral facial paralysis: A case report and literature review

Buse Yılmaz, Orhan Gürsel; Ankara, Türkiye

INDEX

2023 Referee Index 2023 Author Index 2023 Subject Index